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(1)

SCHEMES, SCAMS AND CONS:
THE IRS STRIKES BACK

THURSDAY, APRIL 11, 2002

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON FINANCE,

Washington, DC.
The hearing was convened, pursuant to notice, at 10:05 a.m., in

room 215, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Max Baucus
(chairman of the committee) presiding.

Also present: Senators Grassley, Hatch, and Thomas.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. MAX BAUCUS, A U.S. SENATOR
FROM MONTANA, CHAIRMAN, COMMITTEE ON FINANCE

The CHAIRMAN. The hearing will come to order.
As the April 15th tax filing deadline approaches, Americans will

sit down at the kitchen table or home computer and try to figure
out their income taxes.

Sure, they will grumble. We all think taxes are too high. We all
think the forms and calculations are too complex. But, by and
large, with quiet patriotism, average Americans will step up and
pay their fair share of taxes.

As a result, our government will have the resources to defend our
shores, educate our children, provide a clean environment, improve
highways, and help provide for seniors and for those suffering
through hard times.

In return, the American people expect two things. First, they ex-
pect the IRS to treat them decently. They want their privacy to be
respected. They want forms and instructions that they can under-
stand.

They want to be able to call the local IRS office and get a quick
and courteous answer to a simple question. When there is a dis-
agreement about how much they owe, they want a fair opportunity
to explain their point of view.

Make no mistake about it, there have been serious problems in
this area. There is a lot more to do, especially to make the Tax
Code more simple.

But under the leadership of this committee, we have made some
progress. We protected taxpayers rights and we have reformed the
IRS. Americans also want something else. At the same time that
they pay their own fair share, they expect everyone else who enjoys
the benefits of this great country to also pay their fair share.

Everyone should help pull the wagon, from the richest corpora-
tions in New York or Houston to the guy down the street. Other-
wise, we will reach the point where honest taxpayers will feel like
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chumps, and the whole system of voluntary compliance will break
down. That is where today’s hearing comes in.

A few weeks ago, we heard about sophisticated techniques that
some corporations are using to avoid taxes. We have heard about
aggressive tax shelters that have no economic substance.

We even heard how one tax advisor told her corporate clients
that, ‘‘Maybe the patriotism issue needs to take a back seat’’ so
that they can abandon their U.S. citizenship and move to a foreign
tax haven. In these cases, a solution may require some changes in
law. I worked with Senator Grassley on two bills that would do just
that.

Today’s hearing will focus on another part of the problem which
is just as important. We may be seeing a dramatic rise in flagrant,
flat-out cheating. We are not talking about gray areas here, about
close calls, about honest people making honest mistakes.

We are not talking about people fudging a little on the margin.
No, we are talking about thousands—and maybe even millions—of
people remaining right here in this country, but shifting their in-
come to Bermuda, the Cayman Islands, or some other tax haven
and then hiding their income from the IRS.

We are also talking about slick promoters who trick people into
thinking that they do not have to pay taxes because of some bogus
exemption, deduction, or credit.

They prey on formerly law-abiding taxpayers, doctors, lawyers,
small business owners, ordinary people. The only good thing to say
about these promoters is that they do not discriminate. They per-
petuate equal opportunity frauds.

Their targets are people across all economic, social, and racial
lines. When the trap is set, promoters charge their fee, skip town,
leaving their unsuspecting victims holding the bag when the IRS
finally comes around to collect. In these cases, we do not need new
laws. We need better enforcement of the laws that are already on
the books.

Let me say more about what is probably the most troubling
issue. That is, offshore accounts. A year ago, under the leadership
of Chairman Grassley, we had an initial hearing. Commissioner
Rossotti testified, along with several private sector witnesses.

We heard alarming news about wealthy taxpayers using foreign
trusts to hide their income. The IRS estimates that there are one
to two million offshore accounts held by Americans in tax haven
countries but only about 170,000 of these accounts are reported on
their income tax returns.

The clear implication is that in many cases the accounts are
being used to evade taxes. The total amount of revenue lost could
be as high as $70 billion, and that, of course, has to be made up
by honest taxpayers.

At least year’s hearing, we asked the IRS to take a closer look
at this problem. Today, we will get a progress report and we will
hear what steps the IRS is taking.

We will also hear from witnesses who sought, listened to, and
took the wrong advice. These witnesses are presently paying the
price, a couple of them with their liberty.
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Now, while we do not condone what they did, we appreciate their
willingness to appear before the committee and explain to us what
happened, and why.

This is not an easy time for any of them. They are appearing be-
cause they want to warn others that tax cheating is risky and can
have significant real-life consequences. Hopefully, their stories can
serve as a warning to others.

One final point. Some have suggested that this committee swings
like a pendulum. A few years ago, we said that the IRS was being
too tough. Now the pendulum is swinging in the other direction
and we are saying that the IRS is not tough enough.

I do not see it that way. Not at all. This is not an either/or situa-
tion. We do no have to choose between protecting the rights of tax-
payers and properly enforcing the laws. These concepts are not mu-
tually exclusive. They are different sides of the same coin.

So let me go back to the average American citizen sitting at the
kitchen table as she fills out her tax return and pays the taxes that
support the government. That citizen has a perfect right to hold
her government to a standard of basic competence.

The IRS should be able to take a fair and respectful approach to
honest taxpayers, and at the same time, take a hard line with con
artists who are engaged in flagrant violations of the law. In fact,
the American taxpayer expects nothing less.

I would now like to turn to the Ranking Member of our com-
mittee, Senator Grassley, for any statement he may want to make.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. CHARLES E. GRASSLEY, A U.S.
SENATOR FROM IOWA

Senator GRASSLEY. I thank you very much. Just to make things
clear, I associate myself with your remarks. I may repeat a little
bit, but will say other things as well.

First of all, it is very necessary to hold this hearing on tax
schemes and scams, and I am very glad that you are doing it. We
have worked closely on this important matter that Congress needs
to address.

The Finance Committee first looked into the issue a year ago
when it became apparent, after a bipartisan investigation, that,
thanks in part to the Internet, hundreds of thousands of Americans
were hearing the snake oil salesman’s pitch to get involved in all
of these tax scams.

It is important that the American people be made aware of these
tax hucksters and that the IRS take strong effort to put them out
of business. The numbers are staggering.

We will hear testimony that approximately 740,000 Americans
used abusive tax schemes in tax year 2000, costing billions. They
say you cannot avoid death and taxes, but it looks like a lot of peo-
ple are avoiding at least one of them.

Behind those staggering numbers are the stories of people’s lives
broken and ruined. We will hear from prisoners and their family
members, all of whom have been devastated by falling for these
schemes.

The testimony of these people should make one thing clear for
Americans now as we approach April 15. If the sales pitch sounds
too good to be true, it probably is not true. It is not that good.
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In addition, we will hear about the latest growing scheme, the
establishment of offshore accounts in tax haven countries with
credit cards and debit cards being used to draw down money from
that account.

The IRS, thank God, has started taking aggressive steps to find
out about these offshore credit card accounts, going as far as sub-
poenaing records of Mastercard, Visa, and others.

So, I say to Americans everywhere, particularly those who are
engaged in these offshore tax schemes, listen up. It is time to come
clean, because the IRS is going to know whether you have got dirty
hands.

Mr. Chairman, I would like to take just a few minutes to touch
upon a matter that you addressed in your comments about some
of the questioning of the Senate Finance Committee by others on
these actions that we are taking.

I know that informing taxpayers about tax schemes and encour-
aging the IRS to do its important law enforcement duties would
seem like mother’s milk. But it does not seem so. One or two folks
out there have attacked the Finance Committee for even holding
this hearing.

These few individuals attacking the committee are a part of kind
of an ‘‘amen corner’’ that I find at every agency that I investigate.
These members of the ‘‘amen corner’’ are the agencies’ lap dogs.

They usually never ask the difficult questions of the agency, and
they inevitably find the answer to every problem in the simple an-
swer that all you have got to do is give more money and hire more
staff. The lap dogs are barking because they think the Senate Fi-
nance Committee is demanding too much of the Internal Revenue
Service.

So what is the Finance Committee demanding? We are asking
the IRS to do its job of one, providing taxpayer service, and two,
enforcing the law. Unlike the lap dogs, I am confident that the IRS
can walk and can chew gum, and do it all at the same time.

Why do some take the Finance Committee to task for asking the
IRS to do these two things, or to chew and walk at the same time?
A few years ago, under then-Chairman Roth, this committee held
very important hearings that exposed the fact that some managers
and employees at the IRS were out of control and were abusing the
rights of taxpayers.

Last year, and today, the Finance Committee raises the issues of
tax scams to, one, inform the public, and two, spotlight the IRS’s
enforcement activity. This is too much for this handful of folks who
seem to believe that protecting taxpayers’ rights and law enforce-
ment at the same time are mutually exclusive.

It seems that they have a very myopic view that the Senate Fi-
nance Committee can only be for either taxpayers’ rights on the
one hand, or law enforcement on the other, but you can’t be for
both.

Well, that is obviously sheer nonsense. It is, as always, a ques-
tion of balancing the protection of taxpayers and of law enforce-
ment. This position, on my part, is nothing new.

In the first few lines of my opening statement to the 1997 IRS
hearings, I used the word ‘‘balance’’ four times to emphasize the
point that we need balance between taxpayers’ rights and enforce-
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ment. This goes unmentioned by those who want to tell a tale in-
stead of telling the truth.

The lap dogs have been taught a few other tricks by the IRS
Press Office. My favorite, is when they howl that the IRS barely
has two pennies to squeeze. Well, the reality is that the IRS has
had budget increases 29 of the last 30 years, and the Congress has
fully funded the IRS budget requests the last 4 years.

They also ignore the fact that the IRS has been wasting millions
of dollars of taxpayers’ money. I would just give you three quick ex-
amples. IRS managers have wasted millions of taxpayers dollars
constantly moving executives around the country.

The IRS moved one manager twice in 2 years for $300,000. By
contrast, the Commerce Department moved someone from Con-
necticut to South Africa for $8,200.

The Tax Inspector General’s investigation found that IRS em-
ployees on the Internet spend half their time looking at pornog-
raphy, shopping, and gambling instead of working.

Three of my own investigations showed that dozens of IRS em-
ployees are placed on paid administrative leave for months at a
time. In fact, one individual who committed several felonies was on
paid administrative leave for 3 years, even after he was indicted,
convicted, and sentenced. He was not fired until I raised questions
about this waste of taxpayers’ money.

Now, I know this may shock some who think that the only an-
swers can be found in ever more dollars for the IRS or any other
agency, but clearly, more money is not going to solve these prob-
lems any more than it has in the past.

Finally, Mr. Chairman—and I am done about now—let me as-
sure everyone that even though this hearing focuses on enforce-
ment, the Finance Committee also continues to be strongly con-
cerned about the rights of taxpayers.

Chairman Baucus and I recently released a report on the offers
in compromise program, and will soon, I believe, release a General
Accounting Office study on the innocent spouse program. Both of
these programs are critical to helping taxpayers. Again, it gets to
the point of trying to achieve a proper balance between rights and
enforcement.

So, thank you, Mr. Chairman, for allowing me to make these
comments, particularly about the lap dogs, for a minute. Thank you
for holding this hearing, once again.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Grassley.
This hearing actually has two panels. The first panel is now be-

fore us. The second panel will consist of Commissioner Rossotti, as
well as Mr. Michael Brostek, who is with the General Accounting
Office, and Mr. Williams, who is Inspector General at Treasury.

So the point of the first panel, just for everyone’s information, is
to hear from people who know about these schemes, these arrange-
ments, both from the point of view of being an actual participant
who tried to evade taxes, and then from the lawyers who defended
people in this area and who have an understanding of how these
schemes are put together. They have some pretty deep knowledge,
I might say, based upon the statements that I have read from a
good number of you already.
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The second panel will get more into enforcement. How well are
we enforcing or not enforcing the law to bring these people to jus-
tice?

Starting at my far left on our first panel is Dr. Bullock. Dr. Bul-
lock is a former orthopedic surgeon from Atwater, California. Next
to him is Jennifer Sodaro, who is a defense attorney for Mr. Bul-
lock. She hails from Scottsdale, Arizona.

Jack Blum is an attorney here in Washington, DC. Mrs. Stone
is from Belgrade, Montana, my home State.

Next, is Mr. Cimino, who is the chief of Western Criminal En-
forcement Section, Tax Division, of the Department of Justice.

Robert Spears, retired insurance salesman from Traverse City,
Michigan. He is accompanied by his wife, Mary Elaine Spears, who
is also from Traverse City.

And Donald Daniels, executive counsel, U.S. Attorney’s Office,
Western District of Michigan, of Grand Rapids, Michigan.

Thank you all for coming. I know that some of you come under
great stress and you are here to give your side of the story, how
you have been victimized or why you did what you did. You are
here to warn others not to do the same thing, because it is not a
good thing to do.

Dr. Bullock, will you not begin?

STATEMENT OF DR. DANIEL BULLOCK, FORMER ORTHOPEDIC
SURGEON, ATWATER, CALIFORNIA

Dr. BULLOCK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Senator Grassley,
members of the committee for an opportunity to tell my story.

My name is Daniel Bullock, M.D. In 1974, at age 23, I graduated
from medical school. By 1981, just seven years later, I had served
my country in the U.S. Public Health Service for a year and I had
spent 4 years in specialty training as an orthopedic surgeon.

Between 1981 and 2001, I was in private practice in orthopedic
surgery and sports medicine, and became board certified in 1985.
In 1991 and 1992, I served my country again as a senior team phy-
sician for the U.S. Cycling Team.

Today, I am before you as an inmate of the Federal Correctional
Facility, a satellite prison camp in Atwater, California. My home
in Mt. Shasta, California is where my wife and two daughters live.
I have 18 months to serve. I work as a janitor.

Here is how an elder and Bible teacher in his church, a happily
married husband and father of two beautiful daughters, a medical
missionary to Honduras and Nicaragua, and an orthopedic surgeon
got in this situation.

The problem has not changed in 2,000 years. Paul wrote to Tim-
othy, ‘‘People who want to get rich fall into temptation, and a trap,
and into many foolish and harmful desires that plunge men into
ruin and destruction.’’ I Timothy 5:19.

In the mid-1980’s, orthopedics was not enough. I was new in
practice, but I had friends who were entrepreneurs and it sounded
good. So, I started a business with some friends selling computers.
A couple of years went by and, as is often the case, the business
failed and there were some trust fund taxes unpaid by one of my
associates.
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The IRS felt that I was a responsible person and they wanted
$100,000 for the $23,000 in taxes unpaid. After several years, sev-
eral attorneys, the taxes were still unpaid and I was trying to
reach a solution as I continued to work as a doctor, faced personal
bankruptcy, and went through personal bankruptcy.

Several years later, in 1991, one of my attorneys finally got a
hearing. I went to the hearing and, after several hours before the
IRS, we offered $45,000 to settle it and that was rejected.

I discovered that three evenings later when, at my private phone
at home, the IRS hearing officer called me and told me, ‘‘Doctor,
we really don’t care what the facts are. We think you’re a rich doc-
tor, so we’re going to stick it to you.’’

I was pretty upset. I called my attorney. He used some colorful
swear words and said, ‘‘We’ll sue them.’’ Nothing happened. I was
very naive. I did not realize that these things took a long time.
Month after month went by. I did not know what to do.

Finally, my anger and fear combined together to make me a little
bit rebellious. I began to look for some other kind of solutions.
There is always a friend somewhere that knows somebody with the
‘‘silver bullet’’ or the inside scoop on a solution.

I talked to tax protestors. I went to some seminars and ulti-
mately rejected their theories and strategies. I tried some adminis-
trative procedures and got no favorable responses or help.

The IRS threatened to levy my insurance company payments and
my bank accounts, and in desperation, because I did not know how
I could pay the by then $200,000-plus, I sought a solution and
found some information about starting a business trust, which sup-
posedly offered extra protection against the government, possible
tax savings, and increased privacy.

The first promoter, I now call him, seemed to know what he was
doing. He had a relatively professional office and a professional
staff, and he said that he could help me with my situation.

It was a bumpy start. Within 6 months, that man had stolen
some of my money and was rated by the FBI as a money launderer.
I related my stolen money to the money laundering, and since it
was the FBI, I figured it was not a tax situation and looked for a
solution.

Once again, I did not feel I had another alternative. My attorney
still had not done anything. I found a man by the name of Lonnie
Crockett. He was pointed out as an expert by another physician,
after reading an article in a national magazine.

I attended a Crockett seminar. He was professional, believable,
appeared to be law abiding, and he was very knowledgeable of
trusts and tax laws, much more so than other attorneys or CPAs
that I had encountered.

He had legal opinions and letters from several attorneys. These
were all testimonials. So, I went to his offices with my wife. She
also had attended the seminar, and her first question was, is this
all legal? His answer was, yes, this is the way the wealthy do it.

After seeing his offices and consulting privately with him, I de-
cided to go ahead and let him reorganize the complicated trust ar-
rangements. For $15,000, he filed tax returns, set up new bank ac-
counts personally, and advised me that I was now an employee of
the business trust.
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The Orthopedic Trust was now a business operated and under
his control. I was merely an employee and had access to special tax
laws that could be used in combination with tax haven countries
to save me money, as well as protect me in some ways.

Within a year or two, though, some funny things started hap-
pening. When payments from the Orthopedic Trust were sent to
him in Utah to go off to the Isle of Man, and then to Austria, and
subsequently 90 percent of the funds coming back to me here in the
U.S. to my family trust, he began sending receipts after a payment
was sent to him in the amount of the receipt, but for services that
his business claimed to have provided.

I knew that not to be true and did not know quite what to do.
By early 1999, I decided I had had enough, sought another legal
opinion, got another attorney, and I stopped sending money off-
shore to Mr. Crockett.

But it was too late. Five months later, 13 armed, Kevlar-vested
agents raided my offices and my home, forced the door open on my
16-year-old daughter, and went through all my belongings, seizing
books, records and papers, when I thought I had nothing to hide.
I thought it was all there on the tax returns. I thought it was legal.

I was indicted in July of 2000. In the summer of 2001, I met Ms.
Sodaro. She advised me that I should probably settle this because
I had 10 charges, 10 counts filed against me for tax evasion, fraud,
and false returns.

I had thought the case was defensible, or so attorneys had ad-
vised me, because using tax haven countries was legal in certain
special situations. I found out that was not true.

I plead guilty to two counts in October of last year. I was sen-
tenced in January and presented, self-surrender, at Atwater to
spend my first night ever in jail in ‘‘the hole.’’ That is solitary con-
finement inside the maximum security Federal penitentiary in
Atwater, California.

Fortunately, God taught me, in November of last year, what it
was I had really done. And as I came to that understanding, I real-
ized that the IRS did not have to be my enemy, they could be a
help.

I thank the Federal agents, I thank the Department of Justice,
for helping me get through this. I am sorry for putting them to the
trouble. I realize now that there is a price to be paid for being an
American. It is called filling out a tax return, making sure it is
right, and sending it in.

I will never have a chance to be what I was before. Being a felon
for life means that, in California, I have lost my medical license.
Though I may regain it, I will never be able to bill managed care
companies again.

I have substantial fines and penalties to pay. I have not yet set-
tled with the IRS, and do not really know how I will do that if I
cannot work as a physician for a while, especially with time being
served.

That is my story. I am thankful that, for me, there is hope. With
God, there are 1,000 ways.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Dr. Bullock, very, very much.
[The prepared statement of Dr. Bullock appears in the appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Sodaro.
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STATEMENT OF JENNIFER SODARO, DEFENSE ATTORNEY FOR
DANIEL BULLOCK, SCOTTSDALE, AZ

Ms. SODARO. Good morning. Thank you for the opportunity to be
here and to represent to you some of the views of taxpayers like
Dr. Bullock.

You are probably almost as upset about hearing his story as I
was, and I encounter many taxpayers like Dr. Bullock. The people
that I represent are middle class, small business owners, farmers,
professionals, many physicians. They are not the wealthy that en-
gage in large corporate tax shelters, but they are the middle class
Americans that I would argue to you are the backbone of this coun-
try.

The only similarity between the devices that they get involved in
and the corporate tax shelters, are that those devices, these abu-
sive tax avoidance devises, are very complex and they rely on the
uncertainty and lack of clarity in the law which exists.

They exploit the loopholes. In doing so, they are able to be rather
persuasive for these very intelligent and otherwise responsible
members of society.

What these promoters do. Who are these promoters that are so
successful? I find that judges, other lawyers, people in the IRS
wonder, how can you fall for these promotions? Are there not red
flags?

These individuals often misrepresent themselves as lawyers.
Lonnie Crockett, for one, said, well, I want to law school but I did
not take the bar. They have recommendation letters from attor-
neys. They present very complex, what appears to be current legal
authority. But it is not current. It is out of date. It has been over-
ruled. But the client really does not have any way of knowing that.

Now, I want to make a caveat. In no way do I excuse tax cheat-
ing at any level, wealthy, middle class, anyone. But I also need to
say that there are legitimate asset protection devices that are not
tax evasion. So, there are legitimate people out there that can help
structure an individual’s affairs to protect their assets.

So because some are legitimate and some are not, the water is
a bit muddy out there. It is very difficult for a taxpayer to know
really what is legitimate. There are too many gray areas in the
law. There are too many professionals, whether they be CPAs or
attorneys, whose knowledge is not detailed enough to specifically
refute what they are being told by these promoters.

So if the IRS can promote more clarity of information and make
this available to the public, this will go a long way toward avoiding
susceptibility to the scams. The scam artists rely on the fact that
it is difficult to know exactly what is legal and what is not legal.
There are gray areas. That is exactly why they are able to be so
successful.

So if the Service can eliminate those gray areas and make the
information readily available to the public—and I emphasize the
public because, as I pointed out, there are not many attorneys and
CPAs that are conversant in these details, so they are not able to
specifically refute what the promoters are saying.

Now, another feature that would be a great benefit to the tax-
payers and would make our job easier, is to provide liberal am-
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nesty. The IRS has proposed extending amnesty through the 23rd
of April for tax shelters and so forth.

I have had cases with individuals finally realize that they have
committed a tax crime, but if they come forward they will be pros-
ecuted criminally. Now, this is counterproductive to what should be
the goals of the IRS. They are to collect revenue and not make
criminals out of taxpayers.

Any time an individual comes forward prior to being investigated
or prosecuted, they should be welcomed by the IRS. If penalties
apply, fine. Charge them interest. But do not make this a criminal
offense for ordinary people who were just perhaps naive, perhaps
they were misguided. The emphasis is often on criminal prosecu-
tion. This keeps people away from coming forward and paying their
taxes. So if you want to get the taxes, if you want to get the rev-
enue, make the amnesty more available to ordinary taxpayers.

Now, to effectively deal with this problem, I think you need to
increase the enforcement against the promoters, not the taxpayers.
They are the root of the problem. Because the current enforcement
seems to be directed to criminal prosecution, it takes a long to pros-
ecute them.

So in that intervening time, they use that to their benefit. They
say, if we were doing something wrong, they would be able to close
us down. The fact that they have not done so shows that we are
exposing a conspiracy and they just cannot stop us. So, they use
that to their own benefit. The Service can use more effectively in-
junctive relief under 6700 of the Code and, going to court on re-
straining orders, and stop these people.

When you can put them in jail for contempt and you can stop
their activities, this would then also put the taxpayers on notice
that something is wrong. But they continue to think there is a con-
spiracy of privilege.

So if I could wrap up, I would say that it is really important, and
I am very gratified to see your efforts, this committee, and how it
is approaching the IRS. The Commissioner has enacted many re-
forms which are quite beneficial in terms of enforcement. We do
not see the unreasonable and harassing tactics that were used in
the past. We do not see that so much anymore, and that goes very
far in producing respect for the IRS.

But we need to see that the big guys are not going to get away
with the tax havens and the tax loopholes. This will inspire respect
for the Service and the tax system, and people will be more compli-
ant.

Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Ms. Sodaro. Is that how

you pronounce your name?
Ms. SODARO. Sodaro.
The CHAIRMAN. Sodaro. Thank you very, very much.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Sodaro appears in the appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Blum.

STATEMENT OF JACK T. BLUM, ATTORNEY, WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. BLUM. Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Senator Grassley. It is
a pleasure to be here this morning. I appreciate the opportunity to
share some of my experiences.
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I have been working on offshore tax problems since 1974, when
I visited the Cayman Islands for the Senate Foreign Relations
Committee. Subsequently, I have had involvement in many cases,
both with the government and with taxpayers, involving offshore
tax evasion.

What I would like to do, is briefly sketch the different levels of
offshore tax evasion. There is what I call the very high end, and
this is where sophisticated lawyers, frequently in Wall Street firms,
set up vehicles for the hiding of profits from things like hedge
funds.

I was amazed to discover that most hedge funds are incorporated
outside of the United States, and these are investments that typi-
cally the wealthiest people in society go into. These are the invest-
ments that the very, very rich go into.

These vehicles permit them not to report what are essentially
partnership earnings on a current basis and allow them to allow
profits to accumulate, later to be taken as capital gains. Then the
holdings are in vehicles that are reported in a way on the tax re-
turn that IRS does not even know enough to ask questions about.
So that is the very high end.

The new, sophisticated lawyers and law firms do these opinion
letters routinely, and as far as I know, IRS has never really seen
the layout to be able to challenge the way these hedge funds are
held.

The next tier down is the asset protection game, which is an ex-
traordinary game that I think is illegitimate on many fronts. We
have bankruptcy laws in the United States. People have the right
to protect themselves to a certain degree. If they fail in business,
we do not send people to debtor’s prison.

On the other hand, let me describe one case which I think tells
a story. I was brought into the case as a consulting lawyer when
an attorney in the Mid-Atlantic region had a client in a divorce
case, a wife. The husband beat the wife.

The wife got an order throwing the husband out of the house.
The wife drilled the husband’s safe in the bedroom. What they
found, were a set of papers that described how the husband was
hiding all of his money from the wife and from the IRS.

Now, what troubled me most about this was, to do it, the hus-
band went to a major Philadelphia law firm. The Philadelphia law
firm referred the husband to their London office, where there was
an ‘‘asset protection specialist.’’ It occurred to me that the Philadel-
phia law firm understood what it was doing.

The asset protection specialist set out a Cook Islands trust,
which is a kind of walking trust, so that if a court inquires, the
trust dissolves and moves somewhere else. It is state-of-the-art. All
of the assets were put offshore through that trust.

As a matter of fact, the wife had to settle for pennies on the dol-
lar, even though we tried to explain to the court what was going
on. Of course, we were in a terrible situation because we well un-
derstood that the man was evading taxes, yet to report it to IRS
was against the interests of our client, who would then be caught
with no support at all.

But that, I think, is one example of the kind of asset protection
that is grossly illegitimate, where people are trying to duck ali-
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mony payments, where they are trying to duck legitimate debts,
and they just decided they are going to be beyond the system. In
Latin America, they refer to it as ‘‘impunity.’’

Now, there is a middle range for this sort of thing. This is the
stuff that is marketed by supposedly sophisticated members of the
tax bar. They will hold conferences and regularly try to convince
doctors and dentists who frequent those conventions, and they tell
them there are all kinds of wonderful ways to beat the system. In
9 cases out of 10, the fees they charge are exorbitant, and every
one of the cases involves a requirement of evasion.

Then at the low end, there are the characters who advertise in
the airline magazines, like Jerome Schneider. There, I have plenty
of comment on that in my statement, so I will not go into it any
further.

But suffice it to say that when ABC taped Schneider under cover,
it was very clear that what he was selling was evasion. When the
producer asked Schneider, ‘‘What are my chances of getting
caught,’’ his answer was, ‘‘How big is your mouth?’’ Because he
could figure that nobody at IRS was going to find out about those
accounts.

There are a lot of problems here. The problems are, the cases are
complicated. They are difficult. I have worked with IRS agents who
were amazingly good, and determined, and really worked their
hearts out. But they need much more. They need much more sup-
port and help and they need to be allowed to run with the cases.

We have some very specific problems. Delaware corporations.
Delaware corporations are formed by both people in the United
States and outside who are cheating on taxes. Delaware requires
no disclosure of beneficial ownership.

The IRS has no system for matching the existence of the Dela-
ware corporation with a corporate return, so they don’t even know
if all the LLCs and other corporations that have been set up in
Delaware are actually filing American returns.

Lest you think that this is stuff that is stopping because of news
of enforcement, I call your attention to a case today which I have
been involved in because a client of mine was the complaining wit-
ness who brought it to the attention of government.

The case was Evergreen Securities, a Bahamian mutual fund
where lawyers and accountants were encouraged, for a 10 percent
commission, to tell their clients to take second mortgages on their
home, get a deduction on the second mortgage, invest in a Baha-
mas offshore mutual fund which would pay a guaranteed 12 per-
cent, and come out ahead on the system. The truth was, it was a
huge bomsy scheme, and in the end I think about $300 million has
gone missing.

What I was amazed about, was the number of lawyers and ac-
countants who took commissions for putting their clients into this
kind of operation, which they had to know was illegal and wrong.

I am happy to say that, at the moment, most of the people in this
will be prosecuted by the New York District Attorney, by the U.S.
Attorney in Orlando, Florida, and I am hoping that some of the
lawyers will be disbarred for their involvement in the scheme.

I see that my time is up. I appreciate your attention.

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 11:36 Dec 12, 2002 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00016 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 81637.000 SFINANC2 PsN: SFINANC2



13

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Blum. That is very
informative.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Blum appears in the appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Mrs. Stone, you are next.

STATEMENT OF KELLY STONE, BOZEMAN, MONTANA

Mrs. STONE. Good morning.
The CHAIRMAN. Good morning.
Mrs. STONE. My name is Kelly Stone, and my husband Jeff and

I have been married for 23 years. We have six children, ranging in
age from 20 years to 2 years. We run a small appliance business
in Bozeman, Montana and have worked that business since 1985.

In November of 1994, I received a phone call from my sister. She
had heard from one of her church friends about a tax and insur-
ance seminar being held at an insurance agency in Billings, Mon-
tana.

The man running the seminar was supposedly a Christian man
with solid morals and an uncanny knowledge of American history.
He ran a profound business that helped small business owners
with tax reduction.

Even though we had to travel 336 round trip miles to this sem-
inar and find someone to watch our four children, we decided to go.
We had been without health insurance for 6 years, and with the
amount of self-employment tax we were paying per year, we were
beginning to wonder whether our small business venture was going
to succeed or not.

We walked into this seminar with great expectations and we
were not disappointed. This man was not only knowledgeable, he
was confident and strongly approved of home school and raising
your children with a solid, godly foundation.

He had a captivated audience and held our attention with stories
of our country’s founding fathers and how America was established.
His plan for our future was compelling. The money we saved on
our taxes we would use to buy medical insurance for our family.

We would even have enough to invest in a universal annuity life
insurance policy for both Jeff and myself. We often talked about
what would happen to the kids if we died. Who would be able to
afford to raise my four children?

Not only did it take care of that problem, but at the age of 65
we could draw on the policy for retirement. This man resolved all
of our problems with one easy payment a month.

This plan of action was not simple, but was easy to understand.
We brought in our three most recent tax returns. His plan was to
amend the prior three returns, and with the money that the gov-
ernment sent us, we would establish two trusts: a personal trust
for $3,500 and a business trust for $3,500.

This $7,000 would make us untouchable. No one could sue us for
any of our hard-earned dollars and the IRS could not take any of
our assets to cover taxes they might claim we owed.

He would prepare our tax returns from now on. With the money
we saved, we would be able to pay for our insurance policies. We
got all of this for a mere $180 a month that was automatically
drafted from our checking account.
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We signed up for his services in November of 1994 and we were
audited the following year. The mode of operation for our tax pre-
parer was to appeal at every turn. He was confident that the IRS
would not spend the money to pursue our case. The amount was
surely insignificant, and he kept assuring us that they would soon
give up.

By the time we had run the gamut of appeals, almost 5 years
had passed. We were told to prepare for audit on the remaining
years.

The story does not end there, but I was only given 5 to 10 min-
utes to share 8 years of my life. The bottom line is, my tax pre-
parer was sentenced to 6 years in prison. My fear is that my sen-
tence will be longer.

I may not go to prison, but the effects may be everlasting. I have
paid my lawyer and my new accountant thousands of dollars to
help us out of this mess. The State is waiting to hear from the IRS
before assessing back taxes, penalties, and interest.

The IRS put a $32,000 lien on our home. We filed an offer and
compromise with them in July of 1999, and it was denied. We ap-
pealed and just received our first letter from them in January,
2002. They want me to re-file all the paperwork they required the
first time because so much time has passed.

In the meantime, I cannot apply for any loans. I cannot supply
my family with a safe vehicle to ride in. We went an entire winter
with no heat source in our house because our pellet stove broke
and we had no money to buy a new one.

We hold no hope for the future for us or our children. We have
no ability to grow or succeed without the forgiveness of our tax
debt. There will always be predators out there that prey on people
like me. There is no way to prevent it and there is no way to
change it. But I do feel we have a responsibility to try.

If victims such as myself could share their stories with the pub-
lic, that would be the first step. That you are even listening to my
story, is another step.

My story may be compelling, but you are the ones that hold the
key. You have the ability to educate the public and you have the
backing to initiate an advertising campaign that could forewarn
the very people that voted you into office.

In my eyes, it is a solid investment. The people who fall victim
to this kind of crime will end up costing the government money
that could have been used to prevent the crime in the first place.

Even if there was a reward offered for information leading to ar-
rests and convictions, it would still save you money. These crimi-
nals destroy lives. Any action you take will not be too soon.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mrs. Stone. I appreciate
your coming this great distance and sharing your experience with
us.

[The prepared statement of Mrs. Stone appears in the appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Cimino.
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STATEMENT OF RONALD A. CIMINO, CHIEF, WESTERN CRIMI-
NAL ENFORCEMENT SECTION, TAX DIVISION, DEPARTMENT
OF JUSTICE, WASHINGTON, DC
Mr. CIMINO. Chairman Baucus, Senator Grassley, I am pleased

to appear before this committee as you continue to investigate the
devastating impact that criminals who market and promote these
tax schemes cause to the American public.

As the section chief of the Tax Division, I have seen an increas-
ing number of cases of these unscrupulous promoters who market
so-called tax programs in which they claim not only that they can
reduce Federal income taxes prospectively, but they can arrange for
a refund of taxes already paid.

Many people who join these schemes willingly become co-con-
spirators in tax evasion. Their greed leads them to risk their future
liberty. Let there be little mistake. Those who knowingly and will-
ingly file false tax returns under these programs are criminals, just
like the promoters.

But sometimes, however, there are those who are negligent or
foolishly lured into these schemes. They follow a promise of a tax-
free world. They become the victims of the modern-day equivalent
of the alchemists of old, who promised to turn base metal into gold.

However, when the schemes are uncovered, even the participants
who are not criminally prosecuted face substantial tax bills, inter-
est, and penalties. There are many kinds of tax fraud scams that
are widely marketed today.

Some claim that our tax laws are unconstitutional and no one
need pay taxes. Others claim a secret understanding of our tax
laws that converts ordinary personal daily living expenses into
business deductions.

Despite the differences in these types of scams, criminals who
promote them generally share one thing in common: for a fee, they
promise to eliminate taxes without any real change in the manner
in which a person lives or earns his income.

One way for this committee to better understand this growing
problem, its impact on those who participate and join in these
schemes, and the manner in which the government investigates
them, is to have more discussion about the matter which Mrs.
Stone found herself caught in.

That scheme first came to the government’s attention in 1994
when a confidential informant brought to the attention of the IRS
in Billings, Montana that he had attended a seminar in which in-
formation was being distributed that trusts and other means could
eliminate and reduce all taxes.

That information given to the IRS caused it to open an investiga-
tion. An undercover agent was sent into that seminar to learn more
about the program, how it was being marketed, and what the re-
ality of this program was.

The undercover agent represented himself to be a businessman
from a different State. In the opening meeting, one of the three
perpetrators of that fraud suggested that since he was a private
pilot, he could deduct his flying expenses as a manner of stress re-
lease.

After the agent learned more about this program, he was able to
produce enough evidence so that the government could secure a
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search warrant. Only then did we see the scope and dimensions of
this one tax crime.

The particular case that I am referring to had tentacles both in
Billings, Montana and in Little Rock, Arkansas. More than 50 indi-
viduals in Billings, Montana fell under the program.

The program, in its very essence, said that these individuals,
Donald Fletcher, who was its principal, knew secret ways and had
secret information. They offered to prepare amended tax returns,
as Mrs. Stone has indicated, in order to secure refunds.

They also offered and counseled the filing of trust returns to cre-
ate what otherwise would be personal living expenses, and convert
them into deductible business expenses.

The particular case that I am referring to ultimately led to in-
dictments, both in Little Rock, Arkansas and in Billings, Montana.
The three defendants have either plead guilty or have been con-
victed. Judge Cebull recently sentenced Donald Fletcher, the lead
defendant, as Mrs. Stone has indicated, to more than six-and-a-half
years incarceration. The other two defendants have plead guilty,
and one will be sentenced on April 17.

These types of case, though, are not unique. The government has
seen more of them in recent days and is trying to address them.

But there is a side of the criminal prosecution that does not tell
the whole story. That is, the cost to people such as Mrs. Stone and
other taxpayers. Judge Cebull found tax loss in this case exceeded
$861,000.

There were tax penalties assessed against these individuals who
had joined in these programs and filed amended returns. There
was interest. Not one of those clients, though, was criminally pros-
ecuted.

In addition, for the fee that Mrs. Stone related that was taken
out of anyone who participated and sent to bank accounts in an-
other State, $400,000 was taken from these individuals.

Following the completion of the government’s investigation, these
back taxes were assessed and interest and penalties are being col-
lected. But the pain to individuals who joined in these programs,
as you just heard, is immeasurable.

But I start off with one thought that I think the committee has
to understand. The criminal side to the prosecution against these
promoters is a part of our solution. We are trying to bring other
methods of concurrent civil and criminal proceedings to stop them.

I believe that is all of my time.
The CHAIRMAN. All right. Thank you very much. Thank you, Mr.

Cimino.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Cimino appears in the appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Spears.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT L. SPEARS, RETIRED INSURANCE
SALESMAN, TRAVERSE CITY, MI

Mr. SPEARS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Senator Grassley. I
thank you, truly, for the opportunity to appear before you today.

I would like to, if I may, address Dr. Bullock and express to him
that my heart goes out to you, sir. I know where you are and where
you have been. I have not been treated as harshly as you, but I
do know where you are.
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I became a minister and a teacher of God’s word about 4 years
ago, and I praise God, likewise, for the strength and the peace that
He gives us. Mrs. Stone, likewise for you. Praise God for the
strength He gives you.

I want to begin by saying that I am preparing a paper. I have
titled it, ‘‘The Odyssey of a Tax Protestor.’’ I mention this to shed
light on my motive for appearing before this committee. Nothing I
have done since I plead guilty to tax evasion has been done to af-
fect the outcome of that decision. I have already been sentenced,
so my motive is only to inform others who might be deceived into
going where I have been. Many of my remarks today will appear
in the paper I am preparing.

A strong—very strong—alluring call continues to blow across this
great land, telling us that the income tax is unconstitutional, there-
fore, illegal and unenforceable.

The very nature of a tax that requires us to expose every facet
of our lives brings converts to the cause. Anti-tax gurus and pied
pipers send their patriotic calls to ears ready to hear how to get
our country back. They appeal to our patriotism, desire for more
freedom and privacy, and love of God to encourage us to join their
crusade.

They quote the founding fathers, as was mentioned earlier, and
cite court cases. But most of what they provide are, at best, half-
truths and sometimes outright lies meant to enhance our zeal.

Tragically, they reach out with both hands for money in ex-
change for these great truths. The real truth is, when the law
comes knocking—and the gurus know it will—these gurus dis-
appear over the horizon and you are left on your own to find an
attorney able to help you. Believe me, they are a lot harder to find
than the gurus.

The message you really need to hear, is that all the gurus know
this day of reckoning will come, but they encourage you anyway.
Many encourage you to represent yourself in court while following
their directions. Believe me, things happen in court that you do not
expect and it moves far too fast to be dealt with by a novice.

I challenge anyone anywhere to find me anyone that has chal-
lenged this tax, with or without an attorney, and had the tax de-
clared unconstitutional or was found not subject to the tax for any
of the myriad of reasons declared by the gurus.

My journey began in the spring of 1993, shortly after I retired.
I had formed a foundation for the purpose of teaching our Christian
heritage and the Constitution, with emphasis on the first and sec-
ond amendments.

I met a realtor who shared my zeal and he loaned me a video
made by one of these gurus, and I was on my way. I have that
video and one other made by this particular guru that I am going
to leave with the Senate. You might find it very informative to
view that and see the types of material that is being spread by not
only this guru, but many others. And I have read them all.

I contacted this guru and purchased all that he had to offer, as
well as books and tapes made by others. This culminated in my
purchasing his ‘‘untaxing kit’’ for only $1,500. I filed a series of let-
ters which he provided at very precise times. It all seemed very
well thought out and very impressive.
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I filed my status as a non-taxpayer with the county registrar of
records, and I was now an ex-taxpayer. Funny thing, though. The
IRS responded a short time later, informing me that I must file
and referencing some sections of the Internal Revenue Code.

I contacted my guru and he told me the letter had no legal merit
and was therefore a non-response. This seemed true, because the
IRS had not responded to the specific allegations in my untaxing
letters.

I continued to research for the next year, and I filed claims with
the IRS demanding a return of the taxes I had paid in the last 2
years which I had filed. I was a believer. This was the advice of
yet another guru.

On April 18, 1996, an IRS criminal investigator left his card in
my door. I called the first guru and he advised me to ask them to
put in writing exactly what they expected of me. So, I sent a copy
of my untaxing letters to the criminal investigator and requested
he advise me, in writing, exactly what the IRS expected. I pre-
sumed this would end the matter.

The response, however, was a bevy of summonses to every bank
and stockbroker I had dealt with in recent years requesting all my
financial records. They responded. They must have not believed
they were legal.

Meanwhile, the IRS had deemed my request for return of my
taxes as frivolous filings, fined me $500 for each of the 2 years, and
slapped a lien on my home. Again, I called my faithful guru and
he informed me that the liens were always illegal. I went to the
county courthouse and found they were not illegal. I did pay the
fines.

I was concerned that the IRS might tie up my assets and I would
be unable to defend myself if they pursued me. The guru had the
answer for this, too. He advised me to send him all my cash and
he would invest it offshore. He said it would be safe, and an 8 per-
cent interest rate was guaranteed, but I could expect my money to
double. Kind of sounds too good to be true? Sure was.

I sent him over $100,000. Part of it was returned, but the rest
is gone. In February of 1999, I was indicted on three counts of in-
come tax evasion, 1993, 1994, and 1995, the result of my first
guru’s advice, and two counts of fraud, demanding return of my
taxes for 1991 and 1992, the result of advice from another guru.

I want to emphasize the fact that I had the materials of many,
many other gurus, not just these two. They all have very similar
messages.

This is when my gurus headed for the hills. No advice on what
attorney to get to represent me. Would you not think they would
know of a number of attorneys that could plead their cause for me?
No attorneys were named. No, not one.

In panic mode, I searched for an attorney and found one that be-
lieved in my cause. He was, however, new to the movement and
was not aware that all the arguments he was advancing in my case
had been dealt with by appellate or the Supreme Courts.

I learned all of this later, after spending $70,000 on my first at-
torney, and 2 years in appeal. By the way, I got a new attorney,
well-versed in these laws and cases. After being enlightened by him
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and a very merciful judge, I plead guilty to one count of tax eva-
sion.

The one point I want to continue to emphasize to those who
would consider going where I went, is to do your homework before
you proceed. Having done that, you will not proceed because you
will find that not one of these gurus can show you a single case
won on their arguments.

In summation, I would make six observations. Number one, do
not refuse to pay taxes as a means of opposing the tax. Remember,
no court ever ruled anyone exempt.

Number two, get competent legal advice before doing anything.
You will undoubtedly learn that the gurus beliefs have been ruled
on by the courts.

Number three, the IRS is not the enemy, whatever they do. They
simply administer the Tax Code. Number four, the courts are no
the enemy. They simply enforce the tax code. Number five, Con-
gress, even though they passed these laws, is not the enemy.

Number six, if there is an enemy, it is apathy and complacency.
One of this country’s framers said that the cost of liberty is eternal
vigilance. If America really wants the income tax terminated, sim-
plified, or even declared unconstitutional, it is within the power of
the people to do it. Your going to jail will not change a thing. May
God bless America.

Senator GRASSLEY. Thank you, Mr. Spears.
Now, Mrs. Spears.

STATEMENT OF MARY ELAINE SPEARS, WIFE OF ROBERT
SPEARS, TRAVERSE CITY, MI

Mrs. Spears. Thank you for allowing me to bring testimony here
before this committee.

What I met Bob back in 1988, I had been widowed for 8 years.
I had raised three teenaged boys while working as a sales rep-
resentative covering the Eastern half of the United States. I was
independent and I was not interested in marriage. That is, until
Bob came charging into my life.

What a breath of fresh air! A man full of confidence, moral, hon-
est, and with love for his children, his friends, and his country. Bob
pursued me like he did everything else in life, full speed ahead,
and does not let anything stand in the way of the goal.

On top of that, he had a boyish, sincere innocence. He wanted
to believe that people were honest and good. I had never met any-
one like him. He did not know how to play games, especially when
it came to love and commitment. He was so blatantly honest about
his feelings, I feared for his naivety. Commitment was his middle
name, and he was not one bit shy about it.

Little did I know that the very things I admired about him would
cause a wall between us several years later. It was one thing to be
fearlessly committed to God, family, friends, business, and country.
To have that same perseverance to writing our country’s ills was
another story.

The trouble began when Bob had come in contact with informa-
tion that our income tax that he had dutifully paid for 40 years had
been put in place without legal due course.
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This sent Bob on a diligent quest to verify the information, and
verify it he did. Information flowed in from all parts of the country
that convinced him without a shadow of a doubt that he was not
liable to pay income tax.

He believed that the facts spoke for themselves and felt morally
obligated to share this information with others. He was willing to
stand in defense of his fellow Americans. As he shared the informa-
tion with others, Bob quickly came to understand that even though
they believed the same information that Bob believed, they were
afraid to confront the issue.

No wonder. All one has to do is read, watch TV, listen to radio,
or attend movies where time and time again the abuses of govern-
ment are documented to understand why fear and helplessness had
permeated our society.

On top of that, his own wife was frightened. There was no way
I could go along with his wild dream of being able to confront the
system. Many dark days followed. I contacted attorneys, CPAs, gov-
ernment representatives, and even a political journalist, trying to
find information to show my husband another perspective.

Unfortunately, no such help was forthcoming. I struggled with
my own alternatives. The easy thing to do would be to seek divorce,
but I knew I did not want to end my marriage. I made a vow, for
richer, for poorer, for better, for worse, in sickness and in health,
’till death do us part. What I decided to do, was to file a separate
tax return, even though I had no income and I owed no tax.

I was reprimanded by the IRS for filing a frivolous return and
fined $500. I was able to get that straightened out by telling them
that I was attempted to separate my actions from that of my hus-
band.

My filing separately caused Bob to feel betrayed by me. I was
able to convince him that I was neither betraying him or issuing
an ultimatum, but rather I was just unable to partner in his ac-
tions. I also told him I was not going to do anything to prevent him
from pursuing what he felt was right.

Marriage did not give me license to be in charge of my husband’s
convictions, or he mine. I had done all I knew how to bring infor-
mation to the table for Bob to consider. I had no solid evidence and
very little information. It was time for me to let go and continue
to love him through this process.

Nothing was solved, but an uneasy peace returned to our rela-
tionship. It was during this time that Bob and I became heavily in-
volved in Bible study, and it was in the context of God’s under-
standing that Bob realized the error of his zeal.

Our zeal for righteousness needs to start within our own hearts.
We cannot change others, only ourselves. Each individual will have
the opportunity to change. As we change or do not change, our en-
tire environment will change or not change.

Thank you for the opportunity today to give some understanding
and hope to others that have become involved in the fruitlessness
of the lies within the tax protest movement. Our world can change,
but first it must change within you.

God bless you and bring you peace.
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Senator GRASSLEY. As one who appreciates the redeeming sac-
rifice of Jesus Christ, I appreciate all of your statements along
those lines.

[The prepared statement of Mrs. Spears appears in the appen-
dix.]

Senator GRASSLEY. Mr. Daniels.

STATEMENT OF DONALD DANIELS, EXECUTIVE COUNSEL, U.S.
ATTORNEY’S OFFICE, WESTERN DISTRICT OF MICHIGAN,
GRAND RAPIDS, MI

Mr. DANIELS. Mr. Grassley and members of the committee, my
name is Donald Daniels. I am an assistant U.S. Attorney in the
Western District of Michigan. I appreciate the opportunity to ap-
pear today to discuss the efforts of the Department of Justice to
combat unlawful tax schemes.

One such scheme is that involving Robert Louis Spears. It was
our district that was responsible for bringing the charges to the
grand jury which indicted Mr. Spears. I will try to limit my com-
ments to things that he has not already commented on involving
his case.

As he said, he was a lawful tax filer until 1992. Beginning in
1993, he ceased filing income tax returns. He also at that time
began to send the Internal Revenue Service correspondence ex-
pressing his philosophical opposition to the taxation system of the
United States.

Mr. Spears embraced this tax protestor philosophy when he was
about to retire and would no longer have business expenses to
claim as deductions for his returns. He has also alluded to the fact
that he founded a corporation known as the Spears Foundation.

He applied to the Internal Revenue Service to have this founda-
tion declared tax-exempt, pursuant to Section 501(c)(3) of the Inter-
nal Revenue Code. The Internal Revenue Service denied this re-
quest. Nevertheless, he twice filed frivolous tax returns on behalf
of the foundation, claiming the corporation’s income tax was ex-
empt from taxation.

Mr. Spears also prepared what is called an IRS Form WA to Cer-
tificate of Foreign Status and sent it to the person to whom he was
selling his insurance business. He advised that person that he was
a ‘‘non-resident alien who was exempt from reporting income from
the sale of his insurance business on an IRS Form 1099.’’

During the course of his correspondence, Mr. Spears sent a num-
ber of letters to the Internal Revenue Service, claiming that he was
not subject to the laws of the United States, that the Internal Rev-
enue Code was unconstitutional, and that he was a ‘‘sovereign non-
taxpayer.’’

He also sent tax protestor literature, notifying the Service that
he no longer considered himself subject to the Tax Code because
his status had changed to one of a nontaxpayer. He challenge the
authority of the Internal Revenue Service because of the purported
non-delegation of authority by the Secretary of Treasury to the
Service.

He returned IRS correspondence with notations denying that he
lived in any Federal district, and he sent letters to the IRS threat-
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ening to file suit if the IRS failed to return monies he claimed the
Service had illegally collected.

This conduct is typical of that of tax protestors. Affirmative acts
common to tax protestor prosecutions include the filing of false IRS
forms, the filing of protest documents, the filing of amended re-
turns for prior years in an attempt to receive a refund, the transfer
of assets to spouses, relatives, or third parties, and the creation of
so-called nonprofit organizations to conceal ownership of assets
from the Internal Revenue Service.

How did he learn these practices? As stated, he viewed a video-
tape entitled, ‘‘American Institute for Republic,’’ which instructed
its viewers to contact a man named Al Carter concerning questions.

As he further testified, he purchased an untaxing kit from Mr.
Carter and used this as a basis for many of the statements that
he made and letters that he sent to the Internal Revenue Service.

When he looked for advice with respect to the criminal prosecu-
tion that was imminent, he was referred to a group called Family
Advocates in Texas, which gave him the name of an attorney
named Robert Elsey. Mr. Spears, at considerable expense, retained
Mr. Elsey to represent him. Mr. Elsey did represent him at a trial
held in Lansing in September of 1999.

However, the trial was terminated after 3 days when the judge,
on his own motion, declared a mistrial and stated on the record
that Mr. Elsey was providing ineffective assistance. After an appeal
and obtaining new counsel, Mr. Spears did elect to plead guilty.

It should be noted that Mr. Spears has complied with his obliga-
tion to pay past due tax returns and he has paid tax liabilities to-
taling approximately $97,000.

That concludes my remarks at this time. Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Daniels appears in the appen-

dix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Well, thank you very much, Mr. Daniels. Thank

you all.
I have several questions here, and we do not have a lot of time

in which to ask them. But we will do the best we can. I would like
you, please, to give fairly short answers.

One first question that comes to my mind, is you, Dr. Bullock,
and Mrs. Stone, and Mr. Spears, the degree to which you had some
idea that something was not quite right here when the promoters
came to you, or when people came to you and said, hey, here is a
way to hide your assets or not pay taxes and increase your income,
et cetera. Did you have some inkling or were you just totally taken
in by con artists?

Dr. Bullock?
Dr. BULLOCK. My initial experience was somewhat like Mr.

Spears’. I began studying some of the tax protestor literature and
sent some of those same letters to the IRS initially. But it was not
right. I very shortly concluded it was not right. That is when I pro-
ceeded along what I thought to be more legal avenues of adminis-
trative procedure, and subsequently the business trust procedure.

The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Mrs. Stone?
Mrs. STONE. One thing that I found with my tax preparer, is

whenever I asked a question he always told me a half-truth which
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sounded really good. It was not an out-and-out lie. There was al-
ways some truth to it. So, it was real easy to believe.

The CHAIRMAN. Did you have some sense that maybe it was not
entirely true?

Mrs. STONE. Probably. Probably some suspicion.
The CHAIRMAN. But yet, you were in a situation where you want-

ed to believe it.
Mrs. STONE. Absolutely.
The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Mr. Spears?
Mr. SPEARS. I stood totally steadfast in my beliefs until I was

faced with my second trial. Judge David McKeague, who I have
great admiration for, by the way, in a hearing that he held called
a motion hearing, addressed every single motion made by my then-
attorney Mr. Elsey, and did not just deny them, but he named ap-
pellate cases and Supreme Court cases in his denial of all the mo-
tions. I stood there for the first time naked, really, of any defense.

That is when I realized I needed a new attorney, and thank God
I found a really good one. After great research on his part in my
case on all the factors, he likewise showed me case, after case, after
case that destroyed all of my arguments.

Had I known that the day before, or 10 years before, I would not
have gone where I went. When I finally saw the truth, it was sim-
ply over.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Blum, you seem to have a fairly extensive
knowledge of this area. I appreciate the way in which you broke
down the scams, basically, into four categories.

How did you arrive at your conclusion? I think it was you said
that you think that the lost taxes collected is close to $70 billion.
How did you arrive at that?

Mr. BLUM. The way I put that together, is taking a look at the
size of the offshore industry, its geometric growth, the huge num-
ber of banking institutions, the offshore incorporations which now
are in excess of two million worldwide, and that number is prob-
ably an under estimate.

Then take a look at the amounts of money that are placed in var-
ious kinds of offshore vehicles for special financing where there is
no way to trace the profitability.

I will tell you that the number is an estimate, a rank estimate.
The truth of the matter is, no one who commits a crime reports
that fact to the government so that you can come up with a neat
tabulation of the number. You just have to take a guess at it.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you think the IRS knows the extent, the mag-
nitude of this problem?

Mr. BLUM. I think at this point the IRS has a pretty good idea
of the magnitude of the problem. I have been working with IRS as
a consultant on the credit card initiative. We have looked at the
FBAR filings, the Foreign Bank Account Report filings, and it is
just unbelievable, the degree to which that law has simply not been
complied with.

The CHAIRMAN. That is, taxpayers do not check the box.
Mr. BLUM. They do not check the box, they do not file a report

about the return. And we are talking about something that is a vio-
lation of the money laundering laws, Title 28, a 5-year felony. And
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all you have to do is have control of one of those accounts and not
report it, and it is a felony. So, there is a real problem.

The CHAIRMAN. Now, I was stunned by your statement that law
firms, reputable law firms—accounting firms do not stun me quite
so much—and others are advising people to participate in these
scams. I mean, it is incredible that major American law firms,
maybe investment banking companies, big names in America, are
participating and are, as you are saying, essentially co-conspira-
tors.

Mr. BLUM. For years there has been very little offshore enforce-
ment. There was a period in the 1970’s when IRS made some ef-
forts in that direction. The cases were dismissed. The agents who
were involved had their careers ruined and there was a 10-year hi-
atus in the 1980’s when offshore cases were simply not touched
within IRS.

The CHAIRMAN. Why?
Mr. BLUM. It was a career killer, is the way it was described to

me.
The CHAIRMAN. Why was it a career killer?
Mr. BLUM. Because the cases were complicated and the cases al-

ways involved people who had access to the political system in a
way that made the case not have a good future. So what happened
was, not very much was done. IRS got back into the game in the
1990’s and began to realize the complexity of the cases.

You had a few very dedicated agents, and I think some of them
are here in this room today, who were willing to take these cases.
And even though they involved 10, 12, and 15 years of work, put
the case together and get the guy who put the money offshore, peo-
ple who set up offshore trusts in the Bahamas, people who set up
trusts in the Cook Islands, people who had fake insurance annu-
ities, and it was gradually, out of those cases, that people in IRS
began to understand, this is not just an occasional one-off problem,
it is an industry. It is an industry that has to be dealt with.

I think the last straw has been the Internet, because all you
have to do is go to the Internet, type in in any search engine the
words ‘‘offshore,’’ ‘‘tax haven,’’ or whatever, and you will get hun-
dreds and hundreds of hits, which give you endless opportunities.

They began to realize that if you did not bring some of these
cases and begin to show that this whole arrangement of offshore
trusts and other annuity arrangements were wrong, we would have
wide open, flagrant violation of the tax laws by everyone who was
not withheld.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, this sounds like we have got a problem.
Mr. BLUM. I want to say you have a very serious problem.
The CHAIRMAN. You are quite knowledgeable in this area. What

is the solution, or what are the beginnings of a solution?
Mr. BLUM. I will start with one solution that I think is very im-

portant. You have heard several people this morning talk about
how the promoters advertise to them.

The problem has been that IRS’s tools are the wrong kinds of
tools. They can prosecute criminally. They prosecute the promoters
criminally, and that is good and that works, but it takes years.

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 11:36 Dec 12, 2002 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00028 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 81637.000 SFINANC2 PsN: SFINANC2



25

What we really need is the Federal Trade Commission to come
down hard on the advertising of the schemes. IRS should be work-
ing cooperatively with Federal trade to prevent it.

There is one promotor who particularly irks me. His name is Je-
rome Schneider. He advertised again and again in the American
Airlines magazines. He was saying you do not have to pay taxes.
Buy a bank in Vanawantu. The bank in Vanawantu will——

The CHAIRMAN. Where?
Mr. BLUM. Vanawantu.
The CHAIRMAN. Where is Vanawantu?
Mr. BLUM. The Pacific Islands. They used to be called the Solo-

mons. You can get a bank there without ever having a building.
You just buy the piece of paper. You open a correspondent account
in a bank in Canada, and then you use it as your personal checking
account.

His idea was that if you combined that with certain other trust
arrangements offshore, you could hide all your money, pay no in-
come tax. He was selling this stuff at conferences. He had a con-
ference in Cancun that I encouraged ABC TV to do an undercover
taping at, where 400 people showed up bragging to the ABC pro-
ducers about how they were able to evade taxes.

The CHAIRMAN. I apologize to my colleagues here for the time I
am taking but, in addition to the FTC regulations or laws with re-
spect to representations, what else? How else do we start getting
at this?

Mr. BLUM. You have to support the people who are trying to do
the offshore initiative with the access to the tools they need, and
they can describe it. But I think it is the computer tools they need
to do the analysis of the data they are going to get, and there have
to be the resources to make the cases that come out of the credit
card initiative. There will be thousands and thousands of cases,
and there has to be a system set up to deal with those cases.

I think the tool that they really do have is that there is a 5-year
felony involved in the non-reporting of control of an offshore ac-
count.

If IRS works and coordinates properly with the Department of
Justice, I believe that those taxpayers can be encouraged to come
forward, pay their taxes, pay their penalties, and some arrange-
ment can be worked out on the felony failure to inform about the
offshore account.

The CHAIRMAN. It is my understanding that there is so much in-
dividual work required here. That is, somebody has got to manu-
ally put in the names of people on the credit cards, along with
banks, to get a match. It is just terribly labor intensive, a new com-
puter program or some other system is needed.

I think they are going to be able to do it if they have the re-
sources, and I think there are very good ways of doing it.

Now, just one other point on this. I think it is absolutely essen-
tial that some of the very high-end offshore sophisticated systems
be taken on. The notion that you can somehow invest in a hedge
fund offshore in the Cayman Islands and not pay current tax the
way I would if I was in an investment partnership, is stunning to
me. I think that really has to be looked at by the committee to see
if there is a legal problem, and looked at by IRS.
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Because when people come to me and they say, how can I get out
of paying taxes, can I go offshore, I say, you cannot. They say, but
what about all these other people? My problem is, I look quite the
fool, because he goes down the street and somebody will say, well,
here is how they do it, and such and such law firm gave an opinion
letter. That has to be undone.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Blum. Again, I apologize to my
colleagues here. But you make an excellent point. Most people, the
corner grocer, the average employee that works at a construction
outfit, or someone who has a small business, or even a moderate-
sized business cannot do what some of these other people are
doing, and it is an outrage. I thank you very much for your help
here.

Senator Grassley?
Senator GRASSLEY. Following up, Mr. Blum, on your comment

about the FTC. Senator Baucus and I held a hearing about a year
ago right now, and we did have the FTC before us.

I will have to go back and review what they said, but they were
trying to tell us, I believe, that they were involved and had some
concern about this. Maybe it is a lack of resources more than not
having a desire on their part.

I am struck by your written comments about the very rich get-
ting away with it, and the hucksters pointing to that to sucker ev-
eryone else in. My question is, what are the very rich doing, and
what do we need to be doing to make sure that the very rich are
not getting away with cheating on their taxes?

Mr. BLUM. Well, what you are going to have to look at, is this
system of fake insurance annuities. There are companies in off-
shore jurisdictions that will offer what appear to be annuity poli-
cies, only you control the insurance company, the assets in the an-
nuity, and you control everything about it.

Of course, in the jurisdiction involved there is no insurance regu-
lation, there is no supervision. So what appears to be a real insur-
ance product, which is then unreported as income to IRS, winds up
being accepted as an insurance product and, therefore, no one pays
tax on it. That is one of the devices.

Then there are devices that involve the tying together of trusts
and annuities and moving all the businesses to the control of an
offshore company, which is then in turn controlled by a trust which
is owned by an annuity.

You get into a tangle like that, and all of the assets are tangled
up in bank secrecy jurisdictions. There is very little way of unravel-
ing it. Unless something happens to put it to the attention of IRS,
IRS does not get the opportunity to go after it.

One more thing. I have heard a lot about asset protection. There
is a section of the American Bar Association that talks about itself
as an asset protection section.

I would argue that asset protection is a concept that has to be
looked at very carefully by the Congress, because to successfully
protect your assets, for example, in the divorce case that I de-
scribed, the taxpayer has to perjure himself and he has to, at the
same time, not file a proper tax return, because the tax return
would be discoverable.
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So, in effect, if you are setting somebody up in a situation where
they are offshore, first, the guy is going to have to lie about the
offshore structure when he comes in to be questioned under oath
about his assets, and then you almost know in advance he is going
to have to cheat on his taxes because the returns will be discover-
able. So, I think the entire proposition of asset protection is a very
dubious proposition.

Senator GRASSLEY. There seem to be some very reputable ac-
counting firms or their subsidiaries mentioned as promoters of
these offshore schemes. I have KPMG Corporation as an example
that was involved in a San Francisco, Northern District of Cali-
fornia affidavit filing.

Are the promoters of these offshore credit card accounts also
companies that are mainstream?

Mr. BLUM. Well, for all of the major accounting firms there are
systems of affiliates offshore. So the accounting firms are collec-
tions of partnerships, some of which are here in the United States,
but then the parent company has affiliates which operate in var-
ious other places. So, virtually every major accounting firm has an
offshore affiliate somewhere and they advertise services of putting
together offshore structures.

Now, the problem is, although the accounting firms, in their own
internal security operations, try to control the fact of, is it a U.S.
person who is coming there to ask for things that might be illegal,
they cannot always control the activities of the offshore entity
which bears their name.

So, you are probably looking at KPMG, which is sort of the fran-
chise KPMG in the jurisdiction that offers the services. I think it
has to be made clear to the U.S. accounting firms that they are not
to do this for U.S. persons, period, if their name is on the franchise,
period.

Senator GRASSLEY. Mrs. Stone and Dr. Bullock, you have men-
tioned the need to improve the offers in compromise program at the
IRS as a way of giving people real help in addressing these tax
problems. In addition, by helping people with their tax problems
through an offer in compromise, they will be less likely to buy into
tax schemes. Too often, a simplistic view by some here in D.C. is
that the only answer to stopping people engaging in tax schemes
is through more enforcement.

Is it your view that proper treatment of taxpayers and improve-
ment in programs such as offers in compromise can also help peo-
ple from getting sucked into these sort of scams?

Mrs. STONE. I do not know if it will eliminate people getting in-
volved, but the offer and compromise program, I know, has the po-
tential to aid victims. The system is not working at this time. It
is taking way too long. In the process, people are accumulating
years of back taxes and it is devastating. Something needs to be
done with the program. I think it could work, but it needs some
work.

Senator GRASSLEY. Dr. Bullock?
Dr. BULLOCK. I think the number-one thing, is there needs to be

readily available education that is reliable. As was mentioned ear-
lier, I believe, by Mr. Blum, the Internet is rampant with all these
tax protestor schemes, tax avoidance schemes, offshore invest-
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ments, but there is very little reliable information. The information
you get from the IRS is in quasi-legalese that is not understand-
able, if you can even get it.

Mrs. Stone had extreme difficulty in finding reliable help. Mrs.
Spears also had extreme difficulty in finding reliable help. I, too,
experienced that problem.

I think the solution of offers and compromise helps victims. I
think offering some kind of help solution of information, maybe a
panel of attorneys or something like that that is available to give
counsel to people, something on the Internet by the IRS that offers
information would be real helpful. Offers and compromise.

For me, one of the things that I hope for is to be able to get back
on my feet again some day. Now that I know it is going to be two,
three, or maybe 4 years before I can resolve that, who knows how
many hundreds of thousands of dollars I will have to be faced with
paying without a career to do it with. That is what I am facing.

Senator GRASSLEY. Ms. Sodaro, I understand that while your
business is based in Arizona, you represent taxpayers throughout
the country. In your opinion, are crooked promoters becoming more
prevalent and more sophisticated?

Second, does the taxpayer have to make inquiries to hunt down
these promoters or do they aggressively self-promote? Last, do pro-
moters target similar demographics?

Ms. SODARO. The promoters target the demographics I described,
middle class small business owners. They are prolific on the Inter-
net and they are very, very effective.

Whether they are more prolific than they were several years ago,
I could not tell you. But I do know that the problem is, even if their
activities stayed even, people are involved in these schemes, and
they have been for several years.

So let us say, as of today you stopped all new schemes. It is the
people that are already in these systems, and have been in the sys-
tems for five, six years, that do not know how to get out of them.
They do not know how to find competent advice. As all these tax-
payers told you, it is hard to find attorneys and CPAs that can an-
swer the questions.

So there will continue to be a problem, even if their numbers do
not increase, because there are so many thousands of people al-
ready in the system.

Senator GRASSLEY. Let me ask just one more question. This
would be for Ms. Sodaro and Dr. Bullock. We held a hearing in this
committee just a few weeks ago. This committee heard about U.S.
corporations creating artificial corporate headquarters and tax ha-
vens in order to avoid millions of dollars in taxes. Companies are
making a decision of whether to stay in this country and pay their
tax bills or to dash to some other country and stash away their
money.

Companies like Stanley, that receive millions of dollars of gov-
ernment contracts, are choosing to create corporate headquarters
that are basically nothing more than a piece of paper in a foreign
filing cabinet.

Chairman Baucus and I are committed to reigning in this activ-
ity and, as Senator Baucus said in his opening statement, will be
announcing some legislation.
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But I want to ask you whether the actions of corporations seek-
ing to avoid taxes might have a ripple effect, whether the little guy
hears all about these tax shelters and then gets suckered by some
pitch of a con man that the big guys are avoiding taxes and run-
ning off to havens, so the taxpayer ought to be able to. Do you hear
that? Did that thought go through your mind?

Ms. SODARO. It is not just the thought goes through my mind.
It has a huge effect on the taxpayer. I hear that more often than
any other reason for attracting the interest.

It almost counteracts any common sense that Senator Baucus re-
ferred to. Did a voice in your head not say this was not right? It
is counteracted by the fact that it appears that the big guys are
getting away with murder, so the little people, the middle class
people, feel that there is this conspiracy of privilege and that is
why the Tax Code is obscure.

Now, the difficulty I think that you are going to have with stop-
ping these companies from going offshore, is I am skeptical that
these offshore nations will cooperate. I have visited many of them.
I go on vacation and I check out what they are doing, and try to
discover what kind of operations exist there. The offshore banking
business is such a substantial part of these economies, that I think
these people would be very reluctant to give them up.

I do not know what incentive the U.S. can offer these people, be-
cause if we only have a tax treaty we are not giving these countries
any economic aid. They really do not have a reason to give up such
a huge part of their economy.

So, that is what I think is one of the greatest difficulties in get-
ting cooperation from these offshore countries. As long as they will
continue to offer these services to Americans and other people
around the world, there will continue to be a problem.

Dr. BULLOCK. Sir, as I was beginning in my experience in the
mid-1990’s, I remember very well a little article in Newsweek Mag-
azine where the former IRS Commissioner was asked to comment
on the millions of dollars saved by the Forbes family in taxes. His
comment was, ‘‘Many of the wealthy use complicated trust arrange-
ments to lawfully avoid taxes.’’

That was confirming information to me that, yes, the wealthy
use these kinds of mechanisms. We have heard testimony about
that today. That is something that is very powerful in people’s
minds. They have got it, I want it. People do not realize that the
only successful tax avoidance scheme is the one that keeps you out
of leg irons, handcuffs, and a waist chain.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.
Senator Hatch?
Senator HATCH. Well, I will only ask one question of Ms. Sodaro,

Mr. Cimino, and Mr. Daniels. If you had one thing you could
change in the system that might alleviate some of these problems,
what would you choose?

Ms. SODARO. The most important thing is to stop the promoters.
If the promoters were stopped by injunctions under 6700 of the
Code, you would get at the root of the problem. Then, if those pro-
moters are enjoined from further statements, from promotion, their
offices are cleaned out, you can then conduct the long, involved
criminal prosecution. But it puts the taxpayer on notice, and the
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taxpayer finally starts to believe, gee, maybe there is something
wrong. Then you offer the amnesty program so they could come for-
ward.

That would bring about so much more revenue and it would solve
the problem of people’s lives being ruined, like Dr. Bullock. So if
you do that, that is the root of the problem. You get more respect
for the law when you do that.

But you may not have heard earlier, we said that many times
when there is a long, involved criminal prosecution going on, the
promoter has been under suspicion, but because the process is so
long, they continue to operate with impunity. They tell their clients
that, well, it is a big conspiracy. That is why they cannot stop us.
We are telling the truth and they are just rattling their chains, so
it almost helps them to get more victims.

So, the promoters are the key.
Senator HATCH. Mr. Cimino?
Mr. CIMINO. I agree. I think that we need to act more quickly.

The Department of Justice and the Internal Revenue Service is
working on a plan to bring both civil and criminal enforcement ac-
tions, including injunctions. I would also add, Senator, that I think
education to our citizens as a whole, to that one important thing
that if these ideas sound too good to be true, you need to talk to
an independent professional.

What has happened in a lot of the situations, including the ones
that you have heard, people who had been previously going to eth-
ical and professional return preparers stopped following and using
their services and went to these promoters.

If our citizens would take time and when they receive something
that sounds too good to be true, to check it out, to go to a profes-
sional, I think that would go a long way in helping these situations
to be stopped.

Senator HATCH. Thank you.
Mr. Daniels?
Mr. DANIELS. I will echo Mr. Cimino’s comments. I believe the

problem has been appropriately identified and I think that he has
given the committee a number of considerations.

Senator HATCH. Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. But the question I have is, what kind of edu-

cation? How do you educate people?
Mr. CIMINO. Senator, I think the very fact that these hearings

are going on and that there will be publicity, I think the IRS,
through its media outreach, I think professionals, bringing the
message to citizens, is all part of a program that we must do.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. You all have provided a great service
here, and we thank you very, very much. Dr. Bullock, Mrs. Stone,
Mr. Daniels, Mr. and Mrs. Spears, all of you. Also, Mr. Blum, Mr.
Cimino, Ms. Sodaro. Thank you very, very much.

You have come great distances, some of you, at great expense,
but you are doing it because you believe in our country, you believe
that there are solutions here. We thank you very much and we are
going to do our level best to honor your expectations and to try to
find some answer to these questions, and the right answers so this
is stopped in its tracks. Thank you very much, all of you. We ap-
preciate your time and effort here. Thank you.
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Our next panel consist of Hon. Charles Rossotti, Commissioner
of the IRS. He will be accompanied by Mark Matthews, who is the
Chief of the Criminal Investigation section of the IRS, as well as
by Dale Hart, who is Deputy Chief of the Small Business and Self-
Employed section of the IRS.

Next, is Michael Brostek, who is Director of Tax Issues at the
GAO; and third, David Williams, who is the Treasury Inspector
General for Tax Administration.

Thank you, everyone, for attending. I would like each of you to
be extremely brief. We have votes beginning at 12:00 noon. I know
there is another engagement which Senator Grassley and I are
scheduled to attend about that same time.

I would ask each of you, please, to shorten your statements to
as short a time as you possibly could so we can get in some ques-
tions here.

Mr. Rossotti, why do you not begin?

STATEMENT OF HON. CHARLES O. ROSSOTTI, COMMISSIONER,
INTERNAL REVENUE SERVICE, WASHINGTON, DC; ACCOM-
PANIED BY MARK MATTHEWS, CHIEF, CRIMINAL INVESTIGA-
TION, IRS; AND DALE HART, DEPUTY CHIEF, SMALL BUSI-
NESS AND SELF-EMPLOYMENT, IRS

Mr. ROSSOTTI. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
We appreciate your holding this hearing. We think the hearing

itself is part of the strategy to inform taxpayers not to get sucked
in by some of these promoted schemes.

I do want to say that, as far as the IRS is concerned, that com-
batting these promoted schemes is our highest compliance priority.
One of the reasons, of course, is the substantial amount of money
which is lost to the Treasury, but the other reason is that these
promoted schemes are very unfair and corrosive to the health of
the tax system.

My belief is that nothing undermines the confidence in the tax
system more than the impression of an honest taxpayer that has
to pay his or her taxes having the impression that wealthy or un-
scrupulous taxpayers are allowed to get out of paying.

The CHAIRMAN. You do not have extra handouts of these charts
here, do you?

Mr. ROSSOTTI. Yes, we do have handouts. We will provide the
charts.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. Thank you.
[The charts appear in the appendix.]
Mr. ROSSOTTI. The purpose of these charts is just to kind of lay

out a little bit some of the complexity of this to try to put them
into some categories.

The first chart shows really the four categories, the four basic
categories, of promoted schemes. The first one is characterized by
false descriptions of the law in order to claim exemption from tax,
or improper deductions and credits. These include such schemes as
the slavery reparations, the so-called Section 861 employment tax
abatement, and other schemes which justify not filing taxes at all.

The second major category, is misrepresentation of facts in order
to claim improper deductions and credits. This includes schemes
such as preparers who file EITC claims using false information
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about qualifying children, as well as such things as false deduc-
tions for home-based businesses.

The third category which we are finding probably the largest one,
is use of devices such as trusts and offshore bank accounts to hide
income. These are used mostly by upper income individuals.

Then the fourth category is the abusive tax avoidance trans-
actions, which you discussed at the hearing you held several weeks
ago. Those are outlined on that chart.

Then on the second chart, it really lays out the strategies that
we use, the tools that we use to combat each of these kinds of
schemes. Of course, the tools are tailored to the nature of the
scheme.

But the first task is to identify the promoters, identify the
schemes, and identify the participating taxpayers. We do that
through summonses of records, audits of promoter records, system-
atic analysis of leads from a number of sources, screening of tax re-
turns, and matching of documents.

Recently, one of our initiatives which involved obtaining records
of credit cards issued by banks in tax haven countries has been
particularly productive and, of course, has received coverage in the
press and in your prior witnesses.

We also believe that educating and warning taxpayers about the
nature of these schemes and of the dangers in participating in
them is very important. We have extensive efforts which have in-
creased over the last year. These include issuance of official notices
and press releases, active media efforts, use of our Web site, and
working through an increasingly deep network of relationships
with business groups and practitioners.

As I mentioned, this hearing itself is a good example of an activ-
ity that I think will help to educate taxpayers not to succumb to
promoters who make these promises which are designed to be too
good to be true.

In the enforcement area, our top priority is the promoters. We
are using civil audits, injunctions, and criminal investigations ag-
gressively against promoters. In the last 18 months, we have ob-
tained four injunctions and have 18 more pending in the courts and
at Department of Justice against promoters.

In the criminal area, in the same period, we have obtained con-
victions of 118 promoters and have 287 more under investigation.
Then in just the last 6 months, we have opened up 104 new inves-
tigations, civil examinations against promoters.

One initiative that we have taken as a result, in part, of last
year’s hearing was to work with our colleagues at the Justice De-
partment to see if we could establish a parallel approach where we
could seek civil injunctions without waiting until criminal pro-
ceedings might be completed, because that would delay the use of
injunctions for a considerable period of time. We have, I believe,
come up with some solutions that will allow us to do that, and that
can be a significant breakthrough.

You also mentioned, Mr. Chairman, at the last hearing that we
needed to do a better job of measuring the impact of these prob-
lems. While we do not have these measurement projects completed
yet, we have initiated them.
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The National Research Program will give us data, we think reli-
ably, on underpayment of taxes by individuals. We are also work-
ing on a project to determine the prevalence of these tax avoidance
strategies among corporations.

So we are, I believe, making progress. But, of course, it is a big
area. We are learning more every week about these things. We are
learning that there are new techniques, more sophisticated tech-
niques. The Internet, obviously, is used to promote these schemes.
We ourselves are trying to be creative in coming up with new and
innovative approaches to stop them.

I do think I should mention, and I will stop here, the importance
of the support we are receiving from the highest levels of govern-
ment to combat these schemes. I think the visible commitment of
leaders in the government has a big impact in deterring these
kinds of activities, and also encouraging the prosecutors and our
front-line employees to be effective.

I would like to thank Secretary O’Neal for his support, and espe-
cially for you, Mr. Chairman and Ranking Member Senator Grass-
ley, for holding these hearings and for the support you have given
us in this initiative.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Rossotti.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Rossotti appears in the appen-

dix.]
Mr. MATTHEWS. Mr. Hart and I do not have opening statements.
The CHAIRMAN. All right. Fine.
Mr. Brostek.

STATEMENT OF MICHAEL BROSTEK, DIRECTOR OF TAX
ISSUES, GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE, WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. BROSTEK. Yes. Thank you for inviting us today to talk to you
about abusive tax schemes. I will be very brief.

First, there is limited and evolving evidence about the size of this
problem, but suffice it to say there is evidence that it is a signifi-
cant problem.

Second, we have found exactly what Mr. Rossotti has said. They
have stepped up their efforts to address these schemes. They are
concentrating on abusive promoters. They are doing it both on the
civil side and on the criminal side.

They have assigned more staff to this effort and they have begun
training them to work these cases. They are working with Justice
on different techniques for using the injunctive process that we
have heard about with the first panel.

They are beginning to have some success. They have had an in-
creasing number of promoters that they have investigated, tried,
and have had convictions on over the last 3 years.

They will face some continuing challenges, particularly for these
very complex offshore schemes. The technique to unveil the amount
of money that has been hidden and the tax that is owed may often
be a personnel-intense audit technique.

IRS has had a decrease over the last 3 years of about half in the
number of face-to-face audits that they have been doing, and now
they have this increased demand for their limited resources to do
those audits. So, they will have a challenge in doing the audits.
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Last, the IRS has asked for some additional resources in its
budget for next year to deal with compliance issues. We think you
might need to get a little more specificity about the measures and
goals that IRS will use to assess its progress and allow you to as-
sess their progress in addressing these schemes.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Brostek appears in the appen-

dix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Williams.

STATEMENT OF DAVID WILLIAMS, INSPECTOR GENERAL,
TREASURY INSPECTOR GENERAL FOR TAX ADMINISTRA-
TION, WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. WILLIAMS. Mr. Chairman and Senator Grassley, I appreciate
the opportunity to appear here today to discuss this topic.

In general, it is the responsibility of the IRS to identify and in-
vestigate violations of tax laws. TIGTA’s responsibility is to inves-
tigate allegations that IRS employees have participated in tax
fraud, or that individuals have impersonated IRS agents in illegal
schemes.

TIGTA is also responsible for assessing systemic controls that en-
sure tax returns are processed without allowing questionable de-
ductions or credits.

To complement the IRS’s enforcement efforts, TIGTA conducts
various projects to investigate tax schemes and analyze their im-
pact, and make systemic and prosecutorial recommendations.

Over the past few years, we have identified systemic control
weaknesses that have allowed questionable activities and con-
ducted investigations involving reparations credits, disabled access
credit, misuse of employer identification numbers, advanced fee
schemes, and impersonation schemes.

Since the early 1990’s, thousands of false claims have been filed
with the IRS for reparations credits. Promoters use a variety of
techniques to market the promise of a special tax credit to African
American taxpayers who are descendants of slaves. There is no
such tax credit in the Internal Revenue Code.

It is estimated that, in 2001, the IRS received over 77,00 returns
with an estimated $2.7 billion in claims. Generally, each claim asks
for approximately $43,000.

A second scheme involves the disabled access credit, whereby dis-
honest promoters promise individual taxpayers a tax credit of up
to $5,000. The disabled access credit is reserved for taxpayers who
incur expenses to bring their businesses into compliance with the
Americans With Disabilities Act.

In this scheme, the promoter offers to sell taxpayers expensive
coin-operated telephone equipment, with a promise that the tax-
payer can claim the disabled access credit because the telephones
have volume controls. My office worked with the IRS on this issue
and provided recommendations to detect more of these returns and
to educate taxpayers.

In regard to the misuse of EINs, my office has founded that pro-
moters charge a fee to advise individuals with poor credit on how
to create a new credit file. Once the fee is paid, promoters provide
the taxpayer with instructions on how to obtain an EIN. The tax-
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payer is then instructed to use the EIN as a Social Security num-
ber. Many of these Social Security numbers are already assigned
to individuals and their credit record quickly becomes marred.

Improper use of the EINs as Social Security numbers also lead
to problems with erroneous postings to taxpayer accounts. In the
past year, TIGTA has initiated 37 investigations involving the
fraudulent use of EINs.

The last area TIGTA has focused on relates to the so-called ad-
vanced fee scheme. As with the disabled access credit, the primary
victims are elderly. In these situations, the telemarketer misleads
the victims by convincing them that they have won large cash
prizes.

The individuals are advised that they must prepay Federal taxes
before they can collect the money. The amounts requested range
from $2,000 to $20,000, and are remitted to the promotor, not to
the IRS.

In many cases, taxpayers believe this story because the tele-
marketer has invoked the name of the IRS. Some victims have lost
more than $100,000.

TIGTA is dedicated to ensuring the integrity of the IRS and as-
sisting the IRS to better serve taxpayers and maintain confidence
in the tax system.

I would be happy to answer any questions that you have.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Williams.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Williams appears in the appen-

dix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Rossotti, as you well know, about 80 percent

of American taxpayers try to do the right thing. It is up to the
Service to be very user-friendly with them. That is, if they have got
a question, that the question is answered on a timely basis, cour-
teously. After all, we are all public servants and we all are, in a
sense, employees of all Americans, the taxpayers.

I understand that the Service has moved significantly in that di-
rection, or at least tried, to be courteous and to be helpful to the
80 percent of American taxpayers who are law abiding folks who
want to do the right thing.

Some of the measurements I have seen, is they are a little soft.
You are not doing as good a job—not you personally, but the Serv-
ice—as they could, and I would encourage you to keep going in that
direction.

As I mentioned earlier, that is not to be to the exclusion of the
other 20 percent. That is, stepping up your enforcement and mak-
ing sure the other 20 percent who are not law-abiding taxpayers
are, in effect, discovered and prosecuted, and so forth. Both parts
of your job are necessary.

I would like you now to focus a little bit on that 20 percent. That
is, how large a problem is it in terms of number of taxpayers, in
terms of dollars not collected? If you could just give us a sense. And
there are lots of different areas here. Mr. Blum divided it into four
areas; your charts divide it in various areas.

But if you could just give us a sense, honestly, of the magnitude
of the problem here so we can know what we are dealing with, so
that together we can work to try to solve it.
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Mr. ROSSOTTI. I will try to do the best I can, recognizing, as Mr.
Blum said, that one of the key things that makes this difficult is
that inherently you have people who are violating the law.

The CHAIRMAN. Right. But you are the Commissioner.
Mr. ROSSOTTI. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. You have some sense of this. What is it?
Mr. ROSSOTTI. Yes. I think that my sense is that if you want to

just take the tax loss that has been associated with the kinds of
promoted schemes that are defined there on that chart, that while
we certainly do not have a precise number at all, having looked at
all the data, it is my belief that we are into the several tens of bil-
lions of dollars of loss per year, whether that be $20, $30, $40 bil-
lion per year, we really do not have a precise number. But it is a
big enough number in those tens of billions that it is certainly wor-
thy of a very serious focus.

The CHAIRMAN. Now, what obstacles does the Service have in
finding out the degree to which its people are violating the law and
prosecuting the violators and collecting revenue?

There are all kinds of potential obstacles here. There are the tax
treaties, the secrecy provisions offshore, legitimate privacy con-
cerns. Someone in an earlier panel mentioned Delaware law, which
is a problem because most companies incorporate in Delaware.
There is a reason why most companies incorporate in Delaware. It
is more favorable to corporations.

Maybe it is lack of sufficient coordination among Federal agen-
cies or with State agencies, maybe the SEC, Treasury, et cetera or
maybe it is lack of personnel and resources? So if you could just
kind of give us a sense.

Mr. ROSSOTTI. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. So what is it? How are we going to get from here

to there?
Mr. ROSSOTTI. Well, first of all, I think that the key item, as you

noted, is to identify the people who are participating, identify the
promoters and identify the people that are participating in these
schemes.

The people that are doing this are doing it in order to make
money for themselves, the promoters, and are quite ingenious in
using every device that they can to hide what they are doing from
the IRS.

So, I mean underlying all of this, we have to realize that we are
dealing with a group of people who are in business, if you will, to
be effective at hiding things. So right off the bat, it is the ingenuity
factor of people to use whatever device they can that underlies this.

Now, what are the devices that they can use? Well, as we can
see in just this chart, some of the devices involve layering multiple
layers of entities so that it becomes very complex to untangle what
is really happening.

They use trusts, they use partnerships, they use various kinds of
corporations, corporate structures that are layered on top of each
other domestically and internationally. Simply untangling the own-
ership and untangling the flow of funds between those different en-
tities is one of the key techniques. The other key technique is mov-
ing the funds offshore into jurisdictions that are tax havens.
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The CHAIRMAN. No, no, no. Mr. Commissioner, with all due re-
spect, I do not think you are answering the question, I tried to ask.

Mr. ROSSOTTI. All right.
The CHAIRMAN. Not a description of the problem.
Mr. ROSSOTTI. All right.
The CHAIRMAN. I am trying to ask, what are the obstacles that

prevent you from going after these characters more quickly? That
is what I am asking. Is it State law? Is it insufficient coordination?
What is it? We know the complexity of these arrangements. We
know that. We are just trying to figure out how we are going to
solve this.

Mr. ROSSOTTI. What are some of the problems that we have?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes. Right. Yes.
Mr. ROSSOTTI. Well, I think that with respect to one dimension

of it, with respect to the issue of the information that is held off-
shore—let us just focus on that one because that seems to be one
of the most driving things.

Up until now, the inability to get information, especially related
to civil tax issues from tax haven jurisdictions, was probably one
of the greatest obstacles. That actually remains a considerable ob-
stacle.

The initiative we took with the credit card was a way of getting
around that obstacle, because what we were able to do was to issue
summonses to the credit card companies who are operating in the
United States and get the records from them. So, that was a way
of cracking those obstacles.

The CHAIRMAN. Now, is that working?
Mr. ROSSOTTI. Well, I think that it appears to be. It is at an

early stage. It appears to be a significant breakthrough.
Now, of course, not everyone that has money offshore is using

the credit cards, but it appears that many have been using them
because it is a very convenient way to repatriate the money that
is held offshore. So, that is a breakthrough that we have found, we
think, in identifying people who have put money offshore and are
using credit cards to repatriate it.

But the basic underlying problem, to get back to your question,
of the inability of the IRS to get information from tax haven coun-
tries, still remains. There is some effort under way to negotiate
treaties that will give us access to some information, although that
may be some years off.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Matthews, I see you kind of nodding your
head a little bit.

Did you want to add to that in any way?
Mr. MATTHEWS. I agree, we have had some progress. But every

new country, every new treaty, every MLAT, helps us. The problem
of going offshore is exacerbated by the involvement of the Internet
here as well. It brings those offshore vehicles to a larger group of
citizens in this country.

It poses challenges in the area of injunctions. An injunction, as
has been talked about here today, is a great device. It is something
we are really using, over the last year, much more aggressively
with the help of the Justice Department.

But when we start talking about enjoining people who are using
the Internet, you see the phenomenon of how easy it is for them
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to set up a new site under a different name, switch the ownership
of that name, switch the server to an offshore location. So, we are
still learning and putting resources into solving that problem.

The CHAIRMAN. Let us just focus for a moment on the offshore
entities, havens, Bermuda, the Cayman Islands, et cetera. What
would you like those countries, if you will, to do?

Mr. MATTHEWS. Well, I do not want to step on Treasury’s toes
here. They are the experts. But obviously, we are seeing gains. I
believe there have been several new tax treaties and MLAT agree-
ments this year.

But every time we can achieve an agreement whereupon, with an
appropriate summons from this country, we can obtain bank
records from that country—and obviously it is reciprocal, we have
to the same in exchange—to the degree that we can agree that tax
violations are worthy of international cooperation and are appro-
priate for exchange of information, each new country we unpeel in-
creases the problems for the promoters.

The CHAIRMAN. I understand. Now, you heard someone on the
prior panel say that it is her judgment that these countries are not
going to deal, it is so much revenue for them. Why are they going
to want to enter a treaty, the result of which means they have lost
a lot of revenue?

Mr. ROSSOTTI. I think this is why it is a Treasury issue. It has
to be dealt with internationally.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Williams, you are the closest Treasury guy
here. [Laughter.]

Mr. WILLIAMS. Well, it is not completely my fault, but I have
some ideas regarding the question.

The CHAIRMAN. I know it is not, but you are as close as we can
get at this point.

Mr. WILLIAMS. One very powerful thing that is coming to us is
an expanded capacity to work in an automated environment. You
can do so much. I mentioned some examples here where we were
able to use the database and mine them with search engines to
find the people responsible for false claims.

There are some powerful tools coming at us we could use. 6103
is always a good thing to look at. It is a hurdle in working with
other law enforcement and other entities that could help and could
exchange information.

The IRS has a legacy of a very weak and poor research capacity.
The Commissioner is committed to embarking on strengthening
that. That will help us a great deal. It has been so bad, we are not
able to answer some of the questions, even in a gross way, like the
amount of tax cheating that is going on.

So, research and automation. There just needs to be that con-
stant balance that you talked about with regard to 6103, and mak-
ing sure that it always allows law enforcement agencies to work to-
gether where possible. I know you need to balance privacy against
that. That is the other anchor.

The CHAIRMAN. What about these big-name firms, the law firms,
accounting firms, investment banking firms that seem to be aiding
and abetting a lot of this?

Mr. ROSSOTTI. Well, let me just say that when we talk about the
examinations that we have under way with promoters, we are not
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excluding anyone from that. We are not only talking about the
Internet fly-by-night promoters, we are talking about anyone that
has promoted schemes that fall within our disclosure issues.

The CHAIRMAN. But you agree, as one of the prior witnesses said,
that this is part of the problem?

Mr. ROSSOTTI. That what is part of the problem?
The CHAIRMAN. That some big-name companies are——
Mr. ROSSOTTI. Yes, I do.
The CHAIRMAN. And what do we do about that?
Mr. ROSSOTTI. We are issuing summonses and we are issuing au-

dits to some of those firms to get their investor lists, and poten-
tially they could be subject to penalties as well. We are not limiting
our promoter activity to, if you want to call it that, downscale or
low-end promoters.

We are looking at all four of those categories of schemes and the
promoters that are associated with them. That does include some,
if you want to call them, more established larger firms that are
promoting various kinds of transactions and schemes. We are au-
diting and investigating on all fronts. So, we are not excluding
them at all.

The CHAIRMAN. What is the best way we can sort of benchmark
or determine what progress we are making here? That is, do you
have some suggestions as to what the criteria should be, like the
number of people prosecuted, and over what period of time? It just
seems to me we need some kind of business-like accounting here
so that maybe 6 months from now we can revisit this question and
determine what progress we have made.

Mr. ROSSOTTI. I think in terms of progress we are making in
terms of getting at the problem, I think that there are some meas-
ures that we are starting to track. These include how many pro-
moters we were getting injunctions against, how many promoters
we are getting prosecutions against, and how well we are getting
information from those promoters on the list of investors or tax-
payers that they have promoted to.

We are starting to track those numbers, and I think we are start-
ing to make some serious headway. I think, really, the break-
through on the credit cards has potential to be a very significant
one.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Brostek, your suggestion on how we bench-
mark progress, or lack of it. What is a good way to do this?

Mr. BROSTEK. The ideal way is to get an accurate actual measure
of overall compliance so that you can determine whether compli-
ance is going up or down. The IRS is working on a study that
should begin this fall that should give us the first measure in over
a decade of level of compliance with the tax system.

Until that measurement is available, measures as Mr. Rossotti
is talking about, activity measures that you can use to hold IRS ac-
countable for specific achievements, are probably the best fall-back
that you could have.

The CHAIRMAN. Why do we not have more compliance assess-
ments? It takes 10 years.

Mr. ROSSOTTI. No, no. It does not take 10 years.
The CHAIRMAN. I am sorry.
Mr. ROSSOTTI. It is just that it has not been done in 10 years.
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The CHAIRMAN. Why?
Mr. ROSSOTTI. Well, because there were ill-fated attempts. Re-

member when we spoke about this, I talked to you about the so-
called TCMP program that was tried and did not go over too well
with the public and with the Congress because it was viewed as
overly intrusive. We have come up with the National Research Pro-
gram to achieve the same purpose, but in a way that we think will
be far more acceptable. We are very gratified with the response we
have gotten from you and others, and that is the study that Mr.
Brostek mentioned that we are initiating this year. It will produce
results towards the end of 2003.

The point is, it is not that it would take 10 years to do it again,
it is just that it has been actually more than 10 years. It will actu-
ally be 14 years since the last time it was done. That is not accept-
able.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes, that is not acceptable.
Mr. ROSSOTTI. It is not acceptable. I think the important point

is, we are launched and we will have this information available.
We are starting this, but it will be about a year after.

The CHAIRMAN. Why are we starting so late? Why not start now?
Mr. ROSSOTTI. Well, because we have to wait until people file

their returns. What we are doing, is we are actually starting right
now to identify the returns that will be selected for the study. Then
we have got a period of analyzing those returns to gather the data
that we can internally, and then we will begin actually contacting
the taxpayers in the fall.

The CHAIRMAN. You could start now on the 2000 returns. That
is something.

Mr. ROSSOTTI. Yes, but we would rather have the more current
data.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I just urge you to go quickly.
Mr. ROSSOTTI. Yes. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. We have to leave. There are votes, and all that

kind of thing. I would like you, though, Mr. Commissioner, to come
up with some benchmarks, some criteria, that you think are fair.

Mr. ROSSOTTI. All right.
The CHAIRMAN. Maybe working with Mr. Brostek, we can some-

how get this so that, at an appropriate future date, we can have
this discussion again and see what is needed to solve this problem.

Mr. ROSSOTTI. Sure. Sure.
The CHAIRMAN. I would appreciate that very much.
Thank you all very much for taking your time. We appreciate it.
The hearing is adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 12:15 p.m. the hearing was concluded.]
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A P P E N D I X

ADDITIONAL MATERIAL SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JACK A. BLUM, ESQ.

My name is Jack A. Blum. I am a partner in the Washington, D.C. law firm of
Lobel, Novins & Lamont. For much of my legal career I have worked on the issues
of money laundering, offshore tax evasion, and financial crime in a variety of capac-
ities—as a member of the Senate staff, as a private practitioner, and as an expert
consultant for executive branch agencies.

Although I am currently on contract to both the Department of Justice and the
Internal Revenue Service, I appear here this morning a private citizen. The views
I share with you this morning are my own and have not been cleared by any govern-
ment agency.

The problem of the use of offshore accounts and trusts to evade taxes is not a new
one. What is new is that the internet has provided average citizens access to the
offshore world and credit and debit cards have made it possible to easily access
money held offshore. As a result, offshore tax evasion has grown geometrically as
has the threat to the U.S. system of voluntary taxation.

What makes matters worse is that a few of the wealthiest Americans have used
highly sophisticated methods backed by opinion letters from top flight law firms to
avoid paying current taxes on offshore hedge fund earnings. The success of the very
rich in beating the system has allowed low end promoters to tell their clients that
all they are doing is offering a version of the same product for the common man.

While the credit card enforcement initiative will go a long way toward controlling
the offshore evasion trend, I urge this committee to examine the entire offshore
avoidance/evasion problem. I am especially concerned about the use of the offshore
world by sophisticated tax lawyers who are offering highly questionable tax avoid-
ance products. These products go unchallenged by the IRS because no trace of the
offshore structure appears on the tax returns.

These products include:
• Offshore ‘‘charitable trust’’ arrangements in jurisdictions which do not define

charity or regulate the trusts.
• Insurance products in which the insured is the owner of the insurance company

and its only client.
• Offshore trusts which use insurance policies as the beneficiaries.
• U.S. holding companies which cover holdings in offshore assets.
This committee must understand that, because the Internal Revenue Service has

been starved for money and manpower, a sector of the tax bar has become so ‘‘ag-
gressive’’ in its use of offshore products that the entire tax system is in jeopardy.

Much of what has been done masquerades as ‘‘asset protection.’’ The lawyers who
do it say asset protection is legitimate and that it is up to the clients to file proper
tax returns. In my opinion, there is very little that is legitimate in the asset protec-
tion field. It is a form of what people in Latin America call impunity. By that they
mean that the rich escape the consequences of their actions by stepping out of the
legal system. As officers of the court, lawyers have no business helping client hide
money for clients faced with alimony and child support payments, judgments in civil
cases, and fines and penalties in criminal cases. Every lawyer who knows why his
client is ‘‘protecting assets’’ knows that for the protection to work, the client will
have to commit perjury. Lawyers cannot and should not suborn perjury.

A second point which is essential is what the offshore mess means for people
whose income is subject to withholding. They get to make up the lost revenue by
paying higher taxes or by having important benefits cut. Middle America gets to pay
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for the social benefits of the offshore evaders. The offshore evaders enjoy our
schools, hospitals, courts, and our national defense. They should pay their share.

The offshore tax evasion problem is an old one. I first became aware of its serious-
ness on my first visit to the Cayman Islands in 1974. I was working for the Senate
Foreign Relations Committee at the time. I was investigating the methods Robert
Vesco used to hide the money he stole from Investors Overseas Services. There were
three or four hotels, the most important of which was the Holiday Inn. On the
morning after I arrived, the phone system in the hotel failed. The only way to make
a phone call was through a pay phone in the hotel lobby. As I came into the lobby
that morning I saw a line of well dressed men, mainly Americans, waiting to use
the pay phone. Eavesdropping was not difficult, and it did not take long to discover
that the men were American lawyers and accountants trying to make appointments
with Cayman bankers.

The lawyers and accountants were there to set up bank accounts and trusts for
their U.S. clients who did not want to pay taxes. The bankers I met with at the
time were quite frank about the source of their business. The American bankers in
the Caymans told me they refused business from U.S. persons but referred the U.S.
business to their Canadian colleagues. Likewise, the Canadians referred Canadians
to American bankers.

At that time there were approximately 25 banks in Cayman. Most of those had
moved from the Bahamas to Cayman because the depositors feared the con-
sequences of Bahamian independence and wanted to have the security of operating
from British territory. Today there are 590 banks in Cayman and the Islands have
gone from being a sleepy backwater to a major world financial center. The flow of
American lawyers and accountants continues, and the problem this represents for
the American tax system continues.

To give you a sense of how the offshore tax evasion system works let me share
several case histories. In cases I worked on for the government I will disguise the
facts, but if the committee wishes, I can identify the cases in closed session so that
you can obtain the records from the Internal Revenue Service using your oversight
authority.

Several years ago I was asked to help a lawyer who represented the wife in a di-
vorce case understand some papers his client had obtained. The wife had been the
subject of physical abuse. She got a court order barring the husband from the family
home, and soon thereafter had a locksmith drill a safe she found in the bedroom.
The safe contained all the documents relating to her husband’s plans to hide assets
from the wife and their two young children. At the same time the plan allowed, in-
deed required, that the husband fail to report his offshore income.

The papers showed that the husband had gone to a large Philadelphia law firm
which referred the client to an ‘‘asset protection’’ specialist in the firm’s London of-
fice. The London lawyer suggested forming a Cook Islands trust which in turn
would control an offshore corporation which would hold the client’s assets. The cli-
ent would have a power of attorney for the corporation’s accounts and would thus
be able to trade stock and manage the money. The client could also use the cor-
porate credit card for his day to day expenses.

Tax evasion was an essential part of the program because tax returns would be
discoverable in the divorce proceeding. If the husband had been truthful on his re-
turns, both the wife and the divorce court would have known about the offshore
trust arrangements.

I was especially disgusted by the role of the Philadelphia law firm in this affair.
No American law firm, even one with a British office, should be in the situation of
suborning perjury and assisting in outright tax evasion. Because I learned the facts
in a privileged setting, there was little I could do.

In another recent case, the taxpayer was sued by the government for civil fraud.
The lawsuit and the resulting appeals went on for years. The taxpayer hired a well
known asset protection lawyer who set up state of the art asset protection trusts
in the Cook Islands, and a fake insurance annuity program in an offshore haven.
The trust beneficiary was the annuity. The trusts in turn controlled all of the tax-
payer’s business and personal assets. The taxpayer took a modest salary from the
offshore companies and charged all of his expenses to the offshore company’s credit
cards. The taxpayer is resisting the government’s efforts to collect taxes on the off-
shore earnings, but he knows that, even if he loses, the government will have noth-
ing to levy against. The offshore credit cards are an essential part of the scheme
because they allow the taxpayer instant, and virtually unlimited, access to the
money that is beyond the reach of the Internal Revenue Service.

In 1998, I suggested to Brian Ross, ABC’s Chief Investigative Correspondent, that
ABC send an undercover team to a conference in Cancun, Mexico, run by Jerome
Schneider. Schneider is a well known proponent of offshore tax evasion. He ran reg-
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ular ads in airline magazines featuring pictures of a couple on a beach and inviting
the reader to cut his tax bill by going offshore ‘‘the way the wealthy do.’’

Two ABC producers went to Cancun and taped private meetings they had with
Schneider and several lawyers who Schneider had on the program. In the taping,
Schneider proposed that the would be tax evaders purchase banks in Vanuatu. The
banks would then open a correspondent account with a Canadian bank which could
be controlled by the taxpayer as his personal checking account. The identity of the
taxpayer, he argued, would be completely protected. The bank would also be in a
position to authorize the issuance of credit cards.

When one of the producers asked a lawyer Schneider had invited to his conference
what the chances of being caught by IRS were, the lawyer answered, ‘‘How big is
your mouth?’’

There were more than 400 people who attended the Cancun conference. Many of
the attendees bragged to the producers that they had been evading taxes for years
and were at the conference to learn the latest evasion and avoidance techniques. I
am please to report that the ABC taping led to aggressive action against Schneider
by IRS and as a result the airline magazine ads and the conferences have stopped.

Even though the Patriot act has controls on offshore ‘‘shell banks’’ and cor-
respondent accounts, Europe does not yet have similar controls and European banks
are offering to step into the breach. It is essential that the European Union’s Com-
missioners adopt a directive which controls shell banking.

In 1994 I went to the Cayman Islands with a film crew from BBC and did an
undercover taping of John Mathewson, the ‘‘Chairman’’ and proprietor of the Guard-
ian Bank and Trust. Mathewson’s bank was selected because he advertised heavily
in airline and hotel magazines. The ads suggested that, if one used his services, pay-
ing taxes became an optional matter.

In the meeting, Mathewson told me that his bank would set up a corporation for
me. The corporation would then open bank and brokerage accounts that I could
trade in by using a power of attorney so that all of the records would remain off-
shore. To access the money, he offered me a gold Mastercard on which he said I
could have a spending limit as high as $1 million a month. Of course, he said, I
would have to have that amount on deposit with him.

Since that time, Mathewson has been arrested and charged, and has turned his
customers over to the IRS. But Mathewson’s bank was only one of dozens through-
out the Caribbean, Panama, the Pacific Islands, and the Channel Islands adver-
tising the same services. A quick search of the internet using the terms offshore
banking, or tax haven will show you how easy it is to evade our the tax system.

These cases represent a small sampling of the offshore issues I have encountered.
All of the cases have one or another of these themes:

• A desire to hide money from a spouse, a judgment creditor, or a law enforce-
ment agency in which tax evasion is a necessary corollary.

• A sophisticated plan using a thin veneer of legality to place assets out of reach
of the income and estate taxes.

• A naive taxpayer who falls for the schemes advance by a sleazy promoter.
• A criminal con-man, stock fraud artist, or drug dealerwho is using the offshore

system to launder money and who will never consider paying taxes of the ill
gotten gains.

The schemes are aimed at different market levels. At the high end, tax planners,
lawyers and accountants alike devise complex ‘‘structures’’ through which their cli-
ents invest in offshore hedge funds and partnerships. These structures show no cur-
rent income and as a result the client pays no taxes until the funds are repatriated.
The structures are rarely challenged because they appear to be plain vanilla invest-
ments on the 1040. The structures are designed so that, if the taxpayer dies, the
assets will not appear to be part of the estate.

At another level, the lawyers who make up the ‘‘asset protection bar’’ devise plans
that would be completely legal if they were fully reported to the Internal Revenue
Service. The plans are designed to keep assets away from judgment creditors. The
lawyers tell their clients that for the schemes to work there should be no paper
trail. They take no responsibility for insuring that the tax reporting is complete and
the tax payments are made. Inasmuch as the offshore financial institutions do not
report to IRS, the taxpayers know the risk of being caught is very low. I would
guess that 95% of the ‘‘asset protection’’ clients would have to pay substantial addi-
tional tax if IRS had access to all of their records.

Then there are the promoters who target professionals including doctors, dentists,
and lawyers. They offer a range of schemes, most of which are blatantly illegal. To
give one example, two years ago I was approached by a dentist who wanted to buy
a bank in the Caribbean. He told me that he had heard that, as the owner of the
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bank, he would not have to pay taxes and he could keep his money there without
being questioned about it.

When I questioned him, it became clear that he was being offered a ‘‘shell’’ bank
which was merely a piece of paper. The bank would have one customer—the dentist
who owned it. I tried to explain to him that, unless the business was a real business
with a real offshore operation, he would pay higher taxes than if he invested in the
U.S. stock market. The more I explained, the angrier he got. Finally, he told me
my advice was useless, and that I did not know what I was talking about.

At the very bottom of the offshore business are web sites which offer access to
‘‘offshore’’ bank accounts and services. These run the gamut from the outright crimi-
nal to the merely abusive. In one notorious case I dealt with, that of the European
Union Bank of Antigua, the owners of the bank advertised that they would not re-
port income to the IRS and solicited deposits and accounts through their web site.
The bank immediately ‘‘lent’’ all the deposits to its owner, a Bahamas bearer share
company. Needless to say, all the money disappeared and the depositors were left
holding the bag.

The Internal Revenue Service has a very difficult time dealing with taxpayers
who use complex offshore schemes. If the schemes are uncovered because of diligent
work by a revenue agent, the follow up work is exceedingly complex. The evasion
schemes involve many tax years and many returns. The revenue agent must decide
which years to focus on. To make the case the agent must make repeated document
requests, most of which are not met or are the subject of repeated delays and ap-
peals. The agents are under pressure to close the cases and produce results. There
are few rewards in the system for sticking with a complex offshore case.

Making matters worse is the fact that obtaining a final judgment in the tax court
is just the beginning of the process. The IRS must then collect the money. If the
funds are tied up in offshore trusts and the assets are securities held by offshore
holding companies, there is little the government can do to get the money. US tax
judgments will not be enforced by the courts of foreign countries. The irony of this
is that unless the taxpayer is stupid—and there are quite a few in that category—
the government will have litigated for years to produce no concrete result.

I have worked with IRS revenue agents and lawyers who have pressed these off-
shore cases. They are among the country’s most dedicated, hard working, and
abused employees. I am amazed at their willingness to persevere against impossible
odds. They need to be given support, rewards within the system, and tougher tools
to insure compliance with subpoenas.

Offshore tax evasion usually involves other crimes. I am currently representing
a witness in a criminal case in New York. The case involves a Bahamas mutual
fund which called itself Evergreen Securities. The mutual fund was sold through
lawyers and accountants who told their clients to take second mortgages on their
homes and invest the money in the ‘‘tax free’’ offshore fund which guaranteed a 12%
return. They were told that the interest on the second mortgage could be deducted.
In fact the money was stolen by the fund promoters who paid themselves extrava-
gant commissions and used the money from new investors to pay off the old ones.
As the investigation progressed, it became clear that the operation of the fund was
a carnival of criminality. Tax evasion was only one part of the problem.

In another case, a taxpayer siphoned money from his privately held corporation
by submitting false invoices from an offshore shell for equipment that was never de-
livered. The other family members were clearly the victims of fraud. The taxpayer
could have been charged with wire fraud and mail fraud. Given the way the system
works, if the revenue agents had referred the case for criminal prosecution, it would
have kicked around in the system until it died.

The IRS needs a better way to work with the criminal investigators as informa-
tion is developed about criminal behavior. As matters now stand, civil tax informa-
tion cannot be shared with criminal investigative agencies. If the civil side of IRS
makes a referral to the criminal side of IRS, the cases take so long to process that
they push the statute of limitations. Before a taxpayer can be indicted for a tax
crime, the indictment must be subjected to repeated reviews within both the IRS
and the Department of Justice.

There are enforcement tools which will work. I believe that every one of the tax-
payers who knowingly failed to file the required foreign bank account report on an
offshore financial account should be notified that he or she can be charged with a
five year felony. The taxpayers should then be given the chance to plead out in ex-
change for a complete disclosure and payment of back taxes and interest. The For-
eign Bank Account Report is required by the anti-money laundering laws. Until now
enforcement has been in the hands of Fincen, the financial intelligence arm of
Treasury. Fincen’s failure to enforce the FBAR requirement is a national scandal.
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1 Although overlap may exist between the types of abusive tax schemes used by individuals
and other tax paying entities, like corporations, our work focused on those schemes generally
used by individuals to inappropriately reduce the taxes they owe, or to generate refunds to
which they are not properly entitled.

The enforcement should be turned over to IRS and should be placed in the hands
of a joint civil criminal task force.

Finally, we need to support, not oppose, the OECD’s efforts to close these offshore
tax havens, even though the Administration and some very powerful banks and cor-
porations try to keep them open.

The offshore issue is central to the issue of a tax system based on voluntary com-
pliance. If a large number of taxpayers can escape the system this way, we will lose
an important component of or national life, the notion of equality under law and
equal justice without regard to social status.

I commend the committee for its work in this area and I hope this hearing will
be the beginning of a serious review of the issue.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MICHAEL BROSTEK

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee:
I appreciate the opportunity to testify on the Internal Revenue Service’s (IRS) ef-

forts to identify and deal with abusive tax schemes that primarily are used by indi-
vidual taxpayers.1 My statement today, based on work we have done at the commit-
tee’s request, focuses on what is known about the extent of abusive tax schemes in-
volving individual taxpayers, the status of IRS’s efforts to combat such schemes, and
challenges IRS faces in moving forward.

During hearings before this committee last April, several witnesses testified about
the increased promotion and use of various types of abusive tax schemes and scams,
including constitutional trusts, offshore trusts, and tax credits for slave descendants.
Not all of these schemes were new, but in part due to the ease of marketing
schemes cheaply through the Internet, schemes were flourishing. Use of such
schemes can pose a threat to the integrity and fairness of our tax system by ad-
versely affecting voluntary compliance if honest taxpayers believe that significant
numbers of individuals are not paying their fair share of the tax burden. Thus,
IRS’s efforts to pursue abusive tax schemes are key to ensuring that such schemes
do not undermine the federal tax system.

My statement today will make the following points:
• Estimating the extent of abusive tax schemes used by individual taxpayers is

at best an inexact process because these schemes are often hidden. Neverthe-
less, IRS officials believe that the number and dollar consequence of schemes
has grown in recent years. As of February 2002, IRS estimated that in tax year
2000 about 740,000 taxpayers had used abusive schemes. IRS caught about $5
billion in improper tax avoidance or tax credit and refund claims, but estimated
that another $20 billion to $40 billion had not been identified and addressed.
Recent developments suggest that the number of individuals involved in one
type of abusive tax scheme involving offshore accounts may be greater than
what IRS estimated just 2 months ago, and thus, potential lost revenues may
be higher.

• In part because no one individual or office could provide an agency-wide per-
spective on IRS’s strategy, goals, objectives, performance measures, or program
results, it is difficult to provide a clear picture of all that is underway and being
accomplished in IRS’s efforts to address abusive tax schemes. Available infor-
mation suggests, however, that IRS has created new offices, reemphasized and
reorganized certain prior efforts, and planned to assign or already assigned at
least 200 additional staff to its efforts. Limited data also suggest that IRS’s en-
hanced focus has led to some increased success in convicting those promoting
and taking advantage of abusive schemes, ‘‘ in publicizing these results, and in
uncovering previously hidden major offshore compliance problems.

• The sheer number of possible abusive tax schemes that likely will require face-
to-face audits could outstrip IRS’s available resources. Furthermore, identifying
and handling these cases will require a better coordinated effort on IRS’s part.
IRS has recognized these challenges and is beginning to work on solutions and
options. To date, however, IRS has not developed a means to track the re-
sources, in particular staffing, devoted to combating abusive schemes or devel-
oped goals and measures that Congress and IRS can use to assess its progress.
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BACKGROUND

According to IRS, during the mid to late 1990’s, abusive tax schemes reemerged
across the country. The use of abusive tax shelters, anti taxation arguments, abu-
sive tax schemes, and frivolous returns last peaked in the 1980’s. IRS characterizes
an abusive tax scheme as any plan or arrangement created and used to obtain tax
benefits not allowable by law. Schemes run from simple to very complex, from clear-
ly illegal to those carefully constructed to disguise the illegality of the scheme. Fur-
thermore, users of schemes can range from those believing their position is correct
to those who knowingly but willfully file incorrect tax returns. Schemes can be
based on improper use of domestic and foreign trusts, inflated business expenses
and deductions, falsely claimed tax credits and refunds, and various anti-tax argu-
ments. Some schemes are created by tax professionals such as accountants, lawyers,
and paid tax preparers, or by groups and individuals. Tax schemes are offered to
taxpayers using various means, including conferences or seminars, publications, ad-
vertisements, and the Internet. Others are promoted by word-of-mouth.

Abusive tax schemes that are generally used by individuals fall into four major
categories. For the first two of these, frivolous returns and frivolous refunds, tax-
payers submit a tax return that either states an argument that IRS can readily
identify as frivolous, or a return with characteristics IRS has identified as reflecting
a frivolous argument. For the other two types of schemes, abusive trusts and off-
shore compliance strategies, taxpayers’ returns are less likely to reveal use of a
clearly abusive tax scheme.

FRIVOLOUS RETURNS

These schemes generally use any number of anti-tax arguments to incorrectly
claim that income is exempt from taxation or that IRS otherwise lacks authority
needed to tax income. These arguments have been well litigated in the courts and
consistently ruled to be without merit. Examples include the following:

• Form 2555 Scheme: In this scheme, individuals file an IRS Form 2555, Foreign
Earned Income, and claim that their income was not earned within the United
States. This is also known as the ‘‘not a citizen’’ argument in which taxpayers
file returns stating they are citizens of the ‘‘Republic of [any state]’’ and not citi-
zens of the United States, and thus, their income is not taxable.

• Section 861: Individuals using this scheme claim that under Internal Revenue
Code section 861 income tax must only be paid on foreign income and, therefore,
their income is not subject to tax or withholding. In these cases, taxpayers file
a tax return and show a zero amount for wages. According to IRS, this argu-
ment has spread to some employers who are using it to avoid withholding and
paying payroll type taxes on their employees.

FRIVOLOUS REFUNDS

According to IRS, credit and refund abusive tax schemes are designed to substan-
tially reduce taxes or create a refund for the taxpayer, generally by claiming eligi-
bility for a credit that does not exist or to which the taxpayer is not properly enti-
tled. One such scheme that has received much attention is the Slavery Reparation
Refund scheme. According to IRS, promoters circulate or publish information claim-
ing African Americans are eligible for slavery reparations. Taxpayers claiming this
credit generally enter a significant amount on their tax return as a credit that re-
sults in a taxpayer realizing a refund if not detected by IRS.

ABUSIVE DOMESTIC TRUSTS

A trust is a legitimate form of ownership, which completely separates asset re-
sponsibility and control from the benefits of ownership. As such, trusts are com-
monly used in matters such as estate planning. An abusive domestic trust scheme
usually involves a taxpayer creating a trust that does not meet the Internal Rev-
enue Code requirements that the assets and income of the trust not be subject to
the control of the taxpayer. Once such an improper trust is established and the tax-
payer has transferred business or personal assets to it, the scheme may involve fur-
ther abuses, such as offsetting income of the trust by overstating its business ex-
penses or including the taxpayer’s personal expenses—like a home mortgage—as an
expense of the trust. The taxpayer will often use multiple entities such as partner-
ships, limited liability companies, or secondary level trusts that can be tiered or lay-
ered to mask the taxpayer’s continued ownership or control of the trust’s income or
assets.
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2 The FY 2003–2004 SB/SE Strategic Assessment Report (Mar. 1, 2002) provides IRS assess-
ment of critical trends, issues, and problems facing the Small Business and Self-Employed tax-
payer customer segment.

OFFSHORE SCHEMES

Abuses that involve foreign locations can take a wide array of forms and attempt
to use a number of techniques to improperly avoid paying taxes. One common tech-
nique is simply to use foreign locations to add another level of complexity in obscur-
ing the true ownership of assets or income and thus obfuscating whether taxes are
owed and by whom. Use of foreign locations, for instance, can be combined with use
of trusts to make unraveling the true ownership of assets and income more difficult
for IRS. According to IRS, criminals long have used offshore schemes to disguise the
true nature of their enterprise and the resulting income. Promoters of abusive tax
schemes have, according to IRS, increasingly devised schemes that in some fashion
involve transferring income or title to assets to foreign locations. Often foreign loca-
tions are selected because they are tax havens with little or no taxation on income
in their jurisdiction, have privacy rules that help schemers hide what they are
doing, or have other characteristics favorable to carrying out the schemes. According
to IRS, once such transfers are established, income is often repatriated back to the
U.S. owners through loans, credit cards, or debit cards. By using complex trans-
actions and multiple entities, the individuals using these schemes attempt to hide
their income and avoid potential tax liabilities.

EVIDENCE OF RAPID TAX SCHEME GROWTH

According to IRS’s fiscal year 2003–2004 Small Business and Self-Employed (SB/
SE) Division Strategic Assessment Report,2 abusive tax schemes represent a rapidly
growing risk to the tax base. IRS estimates the potential revenue loss from these
schemes to be in the tens of billions of dollars annually. According to an IRS official,
to make accurate estimates in this area of noncompliance is difficult. For one rea-
son, the nuances and types of schemes are constantly changing and evolving, par-
ticularly in the areas of abusive trusts and offshore compliance. Also, IRS’s detection
of schemes is challenging. Trust schemes, in particular, often involve multiple enti-
ties that are vertically layered or tiered in an attempt to disguise the true owner-
ship of the income or assets of the trust. The difficulty in determining the signifi-
cance of offshore compliance is also exacerbated because these types of schemes gen-
erally use tax haven countries to disguise the transactions and prevent IRS from
routinely collecting tax-related information on transactions.

Despite the difficulties in accurately estimating the significance of abusive tax
schemes, IRS provided us with estimates in four major scheme areas: Frivolous Re-
turns, Frivolous Refunds, Abusive Domestic Trusts, and Offshore Schemes. Accord-
ing to IRS, its estimates were made in February of 2002 and were derived from in-
formation gathered during tax return processing and examination activities and
from the work of IRS’s Criminal Investigation, the law enforcement arm of IRS. Ac-
cording to an IRS official, these estimates were derived from tax year 2000 informa-
tion, the last full year for which data were available. IRS’s estimates are as follows:

• Frivolous returns: about 62,000 taxpayers with associated tax amounts approxi-
mating $1.8 billion.

• Frivolous refunds: about 105,000 taxpayers with associated tax amounts ap-
proximating $3.1 billion.

• Abusive domestic trusts: about 65,000 taxpayers with tax losses approximating
$2.9 billion.

• Offshore schemes: about 505,000 taxpayers with tax losses ranging from $20
billion to $40 billion.

IRS’s estimates for the numbers of taxpayers and taxes in connection with frivo-
lous returns and refunds, although not precise, likely have less uncertainty than its
estimates of the numbers of taxpayers and taxes at risk in connection with abusive
domestic trusts and offshore schemes. IRS’s estimates for frivolous returns and re-
funds are based in large part on returns and refund claims that IRS has identified
while processing tax returns and has addressed by pulling the associated returns
and notifying the taxpayers that their returns contained errors that need to be cor-
rected

Thus, in these cases, IRS has a fairly direct basis for counting the number of tax-
payers involved and the amount of tax involved. Furthermore, because IRS has
pulled these returns from processing, in general, improper refund claims have not
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3 IRS is not able to detect and stop every frivolous refund scheme. For example, IRS reported
that in tax year 2000 about $13 million in refunds was sent to taxpayers due to reparations
filings. IRS has subsequently taken action to recover the funds.

been paid out, and IRS is pursuing collection of the proper amount of tax when tax-
payers have failed to pay the full amount owed.3

In contrast, although taxpayers using domestic trusts and offshore schemes may
file tax returns, those returns alone seldom provide enough information for IRS to
determine whether an abusive scheme was used. Therefore, IRS’s estimates of the
numbers of taxpayers and the taxes at risk for the domestic trust and offshore
scheme categories generally rely on limited numbers of cases that have been exam-
ined or investigated, on intelligence obtained in the course of normal tax adminis-
tration and Criminal Investigation activities, and on IRS officials’ professional judg-
ments.

Recognizing that offshore transactions are a significant factor in offshore schemes,
IRS has been taking steps concerning the use of credit/debit cards issued by offshore
banks to U.S. taxpayers. Although having an offshore credit card is not illegal, IRS
believes that some U.S. taxpayers are using such cards to evade U.S. taxes. In Octo-
ber 2000, a federal judge authorized IRS to serve ‘‘John Doe’’ summonses on Amer-
ican Express and MasterCard to obtain limited information on U.S. taxpayers hold-
ing credit cards issued by banks in several tax haven countries.

On the basis of information received from MasterCard, IRS identified about
235,000 accounts issued through 28 banks located in 3 countries. IRS’s ongoing
analysis of these data leads it to estimate that between 60,000 and 130,000 U.S.
customers are associated with these 235,000 accounts. In part because MasterCard
is estimated to have about 30 percent of this market, IRS estimates that there could
be 1 to 2 million U.S. citizens with credit/debit cards issued by offshore banks. How-
ever, this is a very preliminary estimate. IRS officials believe this estimate may be
reduced because, among other things, a portion of these accounts may not be associ-
ated with abusive tax schemes. By comparison, only about 117,000 individual tax-
payers indicated that they had offshore bank accounts in tax year 1999. On March
25, 2002, IRS petitioned for permission to serve a summons on VISA International,
seeking records on transactions using cards issued by banks in over 20 tax-haven
countries.

The estimates of the number of individuals and dollar consequences associated
with offshore credit/debit card schemes are very uncertain at this time. Neverthe-
less, IRS’s February 2002 estimate of $20 billion to $40 billion in tax dollars at risk
from offshore schemes may grow as IRS learns more about the extent of the prob-
lem.

EXPANDED IRS EFFORTS TO IDENTIFY AND CONTROL TAX SCHEMES

No one individual or office could provide an agencywide perspective on IRS’s strat-
egy, goals, objectives, performance measures, or program results, for its efforts to
address abusive tax schemes. Consequently, a clear and consistent picture of IRS’s
efforts was difficult to obtain. Available information indicates that IRS began in-
creasing its efforts to combat abusive schemes over the past 2 or 3 years, continued
to do so in 2001, and plans further future efforts. Limited data also suggest that
these enhanced efforts have helped IRS convict more promoters and users of abusive
schemes over the past 3 years, which IRS has publicized through enhanced commu-
nication strategies.

Organizationally, IRS identifies and deals with schemes in two primary ways—
during its processing and examination of tax returns (compliance and enforcement)
and through the work of Criminal Investigation (CI). However, most of IRS’s pro-
grams to address abusive schemes are the responsibility of SB/SE and CI. IRS also
works with various federal agencies in its efforts to identify and deal with abusive
tax schemes.

COMPLIANCE AND ENFORCEMENT EFFORTS

IRS has taken a number of steps to enhance its compliance and enforcement ef-
forts—its audit and other civil enforcement activities—that focus on abusive tax
schemes. In the past year, for example, IRS has increased staff years devoted to ex-
amining abusive tax scheme promoters, decided to assign about 50 more agents to
promoter examinations and train them, and laid plans for assigning 200 or more
additional staff to reviewing abusive tax schemes and offshore compliance schemes.
Furthermore, IRS has created an organization that initially will focus on developing
leads and cases related to abusive scheme promoters and that will monitor promoter
web sites.
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4 As part of a reorganization within SB/SE, the responsibilities of the Flow-Through Entities
and Abusive Tax Schemes office were undergoing change in April 2002. We discuss these
changes later in the testimony.

IRS identifies many abusive tax schemes during its normal tax return processing
and examination activities. For example, when tax returns initially are processed
either manually or by computers, processes are in place to detect apparent frivolous
returns or returns reflecting improper refunds. In these cases, the returns are
pulled from processing to be forwarded elsewhere for follow-up action. Both the
Wage and Investment (W&I) and SB/SE divisions in IRS process taxpayers’ tax re-
turns and both have responsibilities for identifying tax returns that may involve
abusive tax schemes.

Three principal SB/SE efforts focusing on or related to abusive tax schemes are
• the Frivolous Return Program,
• the Office of Flow-Through Entities and Abusive Tax Schemes, and
• the National Fraud Program.

FRIVOLOUS RETURN PROGRAM

The Frivolous Return Program identifies the tax returns of individuals who assert
unfounded legal or constitutional arguments and refuse to pay their taxes or to file
a proper tax return. The program also identifies returns claiming frivolous refunds,
such as those involving slavery reparations. Generally, IRS provides guidance to
those who process tax returns to identify the characteristics of returns claiming
such frivolous arguments or refunds. IRS also has programmed its computers to do
so. The Treasury Inspector General for Tax Administration helped IRS develop soft-
ware programs to identify slavery reparation schemes. Since both W&I and SB/SE
staff process tax returns, both divisions are involved in identifying such returns.

Once identified, the returns are pulled out of the tax return processing stream
and forwarded to the Frivolous Return Program unit where they are to be resolved
with the taxpayer. The program was consolidated in January 2001, at the Ogden,
Utah, Compliance Services Center. The compliance center staff enters information
about each case into a database and assigns 1 of 31 different codes identifying the
frivolous argument or refund being claimed by the taxpayer. Then, a notice request-
ing taxpayers to file a proper tax return is to be sent advising them that IRS has
judged their tax return to include an argument that is without legal merit or a cred-
it or tax refund to which they are not entitled.

IRS officials indicate that the number of staff assigned to the Frivolous Return
Program unit in Ogden grew from 18 employees in September 2000 to 45 employees
in September 2001. Some of this increase may not reflect a net IRS-wide increase
in full-time equivalents (FTE) for frivolous returns since the increase has, in part,
been due to centralizing efforts in Ogden from other IRS locations. IRS officials ex-
pect to assign more employees to this program in fiscal year 2003.

OFFICE OF FLOW-THROUGH ENTITIES AND ABUSIVE TAX SCHEMES

The Office of Flow-Through Entities and Abusive Tax Schemes became oper-
ational in January 2000.4 The office was created to organize IRS’s efforts in address-
ing abusive tax schemes, particularly trusts, and to identify their promoters and
sellers. The unit’s goals are (1) to catalogue and profile schemes and trends, (2) di-
rect compliance resources to examine schemes and promoters or refer tax scheme
promoters and participants for criminal prosecution, (3) increase employee knowl-
edge and skills related to abusive tax scheme issues, and (4) enhance coordination
within IRS on issues related to abusive tax schemes.

IRS expects to assign and train about 50 revenue agents this fiscal year to focus
mainly on promoters of abusive tax schemes. The agents are to undergo training
during the summer of 2002 and to begin examining cases by the fall of 2002. Accord-
ing to IRS, the number of abusive promoter leads increased from 25 in March 2001
to 155 in February 2002. In addition, the number of abusive promoter cases ap-
proved for further examinations has increased from 17 cases to 94 cases during the
same period. The time spent on these cases is also increasing. IRS also reports that
time spent on promoter examinations for fiscal year 2002 is expected to be 12.1 staff
years, which is up from 4.4 and 1.2 staff years in fiscal 2001 and fiscal year 2000,
respectively.

Furthermore, IRS plans additional expansion of its abusive tax scheme compli-
ance efforts. For example, IRS expects to develop units that will include 8 to 10
agents in each of 15 locations. These units will address abusive tax schemes and
flowthrough entities. In addition, given the growing significance of the offshore cred-
it/debit card schemes, IRS plans to create four special enforcement groups. Each
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5 The schedule K–1 is an information return that a flow-through entity sends to partners and
beneficiaries with a copy to IRS. The schedule K–1 provides information on income distributed
to partners and beneficiaries.

group will be staffed by approximately 8 agents and will concentrate on these off-
shore schemes. This growth in staffing reflects IRS’s increased priority for these
schemes. IRS officials expect that the agents assigned to these units will be redi-
rected largely from other compliance areas.

Schedule K–1 Transcription and Matching. In the spring of 2001, the tran-
scription of Schedule K–1 information became a major responsibility of the Office
of Flow-Through Entities and Abusive Tax Schemes.5 According to IRS, information
provided on Schedule K–1 is important for determining whether recipients of flow-
through income have properly reported that income on their tax returns. IRS can
use transcribed data for information-matching to determine whether proper report-
ing of income occurred.

IRS believes that flow-through entities such as trusts and partnerships are in-
creasingly being used in abusive tax schemes. IRS can also use these K–1 data in
its return examination and tax collection activities to help identify abusive tax
schemes.

Tax year 1995 marked the last year that Schedule K–1 information was tran-
scribed by IRS. From 1990 through 1995, IRS transcribed approximately 5 percent
to 12 percent of the Schedule K–1 is received. After 1995, IRS did not transcribe
Schedule K–1 information submitted with paper returns nor did it match the income
information contained on the schedules with the information presented on indi-
vidual beneficiaries’ or partners’ tax returns. IRS again started to transcribe tax
year 2000 K–1 information during the spring of 2001 and completed the process in
December 2001. IRS officials told us that the matching of the K–1 information
against individual tax returns was to begin in March 2002.

IRS cites several reasons for reinstating its transcription and matching of Sched-
ule K–1s. First, IRS has observed a significant increase in flow-through entities. The
number of tax returns filed by Trusts, Partnerships, and S-Corporations has in-
creased by 12 percent, 33 percent, and 35 percent, respectively, over the 6-year pe-
riod from fiscal years 1995 through 2000. IRS also estimates an overall increase of
nearly 2 million such returns by 2009. Second, based on a small study, in January
2002, IRS estimated that between 6 percent and 15 percent of total flow-through
income would not be reported on tax year 2001 returns. Although data available to
us at the time of this testimony were not clear, IRS estimates that income of about
$1 trillion was distributed to taxpayers from flow-through entities for tax year 2000.
Third, IRS expects its Schedule K–1 matching program not only to identify under-
reporting or nonreporting of income but also to improve taxpayer compliance. Tran-
scription and matching of Schedule K–1 data are expected to increase accurate re-
porting of trust income on future tax returns just as matching of wage, interest, and
other types of income has increased the accuracy of taxpayers’ tax returns. As a re-
sult, the Schedule K–1 program places taxpayers who receive flow-through income
on a more equal footing with taxpayers who are wage earners.

Lead Development Center. IRS has adopted a strategy of identifying promoters of
tax schemes as a key to halting their promotion and identifying those who have
taken advantage of the scheme and thus likely owe taxes. By early April 2002, SB/
SE is to initiate a Lead Development Center. The center’s primary functions are to
develop case leads and assemble case information for distribution to compliance field
offices for further investigation. Initially the center will focus on abusive tax scheme
promoters, and over time, it will expand to perform similar functions for fraud and
anti-money laundering cases. Also, the center will operate a computer laboratory
that, among other things, is expected to monitor possible abusive promoter sites on
the Internet. In addition, the center is to serve as a coordinating link among various
IRS groups that deal with abusive tax scheme issues and with outside stakeholders
such as the Department of Justice, the Federal Trade Commission (FTC), and oth-
ers.

NATIONAL FRAUD PROGRAM

The National Fraud Program, which operates at IRS’s campuses and field offices,
coordinates efforts and provides oversight to IRS’s compliance efforts to identify po-
tential tax fraud. In addition, the program helps identify trends and disseminates
the information within IRS and acts as a liaison on fraud cases involving bank-
ruptcy and employment and excise taxes among other types of tax fraud. A National
Fraud Program manager sets overall policy and program direction. Fraud managers
are located in five area offices, and they oversee the activities of about 65 fraud re-
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ferral specialists. These specialists assist other IRS revenue compliance staff in
identifying cases with fraud potential, determining when indications of fraud are
present, and developing potential cases. They also review fraud cases for technical
accuracy and adequacy of supporting documentation to ensure appropriate and con-
sistent application of fraud program guidelines and requirements. In cases where
there is evidence of criminal activity, those cases are to be referred to criminal in-
vestigation within IRS.

CRIMINAL INVESTIGATION

IRS’s Criminal Investigation investigates and pursues promoters and sellers of
abusive schemes and the individuals using such schemes. CI’s role is the enforce-
ment of the tax laws for individuals who willfully fail to comply with their obligation
to file and pay taxes and who ignore IRS’s collection and compliance efforts. The
most flagrant cases are recommended for criminal prosecution.

Criminal Investigation also administers the Questionable Refund Program that fo-
cuses on stopping the payment of various false tax refunds and, if warranted, on
prosecuting the taxpayers involved. Furthermore, CI develops education and pub-
licity activities warning taxpayers about abusive tax schemes and placed public in-
formation officers (PIO) in the field to specifically generate publicity regarding IRS’s
law enforcement efforts.

CI ENFORCEMENT STRATEGY

CI’s enforcement strategy as it relates to fraudulent tax schemes is to focus pri-
marily on the promoters of these schemes and on taxpayers who willfully use these
schemes to evade taxes. For example, during a tax scheme investigation, CI gen-
erally attempts to gain access to a fraudulent promoter’s list of clients to whom the
promoter sold the scheme. In addition to pursuing the promoter, CI can then use
the list of clients to determine who may have used the abusive scheme. CI deter-
mines which users of the abusive scheme merit investigation for possible prosecu-
tion and which users merit referral to IRS operating divisions for possible compli-
ance and civil enforcement action.

Although CI has data on enforcement activity related to several types of tax
scams (e.g., related to employment tax, refunds, return preparers, nonfilers, and do-
mestic and foreign trusts), CI only separately tracked its promoter efforts for domes-
tic and foreign trusts. (See table 1.) CI officials said that the number of full-time
equivalent staff working on domestic and foreign trusts increased from 55 in fiscal
year 1999 to 69 in fiscal year 2001.

Although no consistent pattern exists across all of the categories in table 1, CI
has had increases in the number of convictions obtained over the 3year period. Fur-
thermore, looking only at promoter-related cases, indictments, convictions, and ac-
tive investigations increased over the period while the number of prosecutions rec-
ommended declined. For purposes of deterring individuals from engaging in abusive
trusts, the pattern of increasing convictions has provided IRS an opportunity to pub-
licize more cases in which individuals have been found guilty. Further, the increases
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6 Other divisions within IRS also work to publicize IRS’s activities related to abusive tax
schemes. For example, SB/SE devotes part of its Internet site to fraud alerts and press releases.

in indictments and convictions of promoters may help deter promoter activity in par-
ticular.

Because the investigative and legal processes can span several years, data like
those in the table do not show whether the cases investigated lead to prosecutions,
convictions, and indictments in that same year. Further, the data do not account
for differences in the importance of cases, such as whether major fraudulent efforts
are being successfully investigated and closed. IRS data do show that the average
length of sentence for the abusive domestic and foreign trust program rose substan-
tially from 35 months in 1999 to 64 months in 2001. To the extent that average
length of sentence relates to the severity of the crime, IRS may be making headway
in pursuing key abusive trust cases.

QUESTIONABLE REFUND PROGRAM

The Questionable Refund Program (QRP), administered by CI, was established in
1977. The QRP was designed to identify false returns, stop the payment of false re-
funds, and prosecute scheme perpetrators. Various false refund schemes are pur-
sued under this program, including ones involving the earned income tax credit, the
fuel tax credit, social security refund schemes, and slavery reparations. Tax returns
and return information are subject to manual processing or computerized informa-
tion matching. IRS’s compliance staff identifies those returns claiming a possible
false refund generally during these various return examination processes and re-
ferred to Questionable Refund Detection Teams (QRDT). The QRDT staff within CI
determines which returns should be pursued within CI or civilly. Schemes with
criminal potential are referred to C1 field offices for investigation while schemes
lacking criminal potential are referred to the appropriate IRS compliance or collec-
tion group.

CI’S EDUCATION AND PUBLICITY EFFORTS

CI’s efforts to inform and educate the public about abusive tax schemes and to
publicize the results of its enforcement activities related to such schemes take many
forms and involve several types of media. CI has been particularly active in trying
to disseminate information to the public to make them aware of IRS’s activities and
accomplishments in combating abusive tax schemes.6 In addition, CI has PIOs lo-
cated across the country who work with local media to publicize IRS’s efforts and
results.

CI Education and Publicity Activities. CI’s education and publicity activities focus
on warning taxpayers about fraudulent tax schemes so that they will not be tempted
to use such schemes. CI hopes that increasing media coverage of successful tax
scheme prosecutions will deter the public from participating in tax schemes because
the perceived risk of detection, prosecution, and resulting penalties and sanctions
will be too high. In addition, CI officials believe that publicizing the prosecutions
of promoters and users of tax schemes helps assure the public that people are pay-
ing their fair share of taxes.

CI posted its web page (www.ustreas.gov/irs/ci) on the Internet in September
1997. According to CI officials, over the past 2 years the Internet site has evolved
into an important tool for educating and alerting the public about tax schemes and
about CI’s efforts to detect and deal with those who promote and use tax schemes.
The Internet site provides

• fraud alerts warning the public of schemes where promoters are targeting
unsuspecting taxpayers;

• information on topics including tax filing responsibilities, nonfilers, and abusive
tax return preparers;

• summaries of cases and successful prosecutions of promoters and users of fraud-
ulent schemes; and

• press releases and other IRS publications to generate a wide public distribution.
Tax practitioners are also targets of CI’s publicity strategy. According to CI offi-

cials, some tax practitioners are using IRS’s materials directly from the Internet site
to inform those clients who may believe that a given tax scheme is legal. For exam-
ple, clients may ask the tax practitioner to set up a fraudulent trust to reduce their
taxes, and the tax practitioner can simply print the brochure about ‘‘Too Good to
be True?—Trusts’’ from CI’s Internet site to discourage the taxpayers from using
such a trust.

In conjunction with using the Internet site as an informational tool to educate and
warn the public of frivolous schemes, CI has taken steps to increase IRS’s visibility
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and presence on the Internet. According to CI, it has recently intensified its efforts
to improve the ranking of IRS’s web page through the use of ‘‘metatags’’ or keyword
tags. By doing so, IRS seeks to have Internet users who enter various terms in
available Internet search engines find IRS’s web page listed near the top of dis-
played search results. For example, CI is planning to add tags such as ‘‘pay no tax,’’
and ‘‘form 1040’’ so that entering these terms will result in CI’s Internet site being
listed in the displayed search results.

CI is pursuing other possible strategies to ensure that CI’s site rises to the top
of Internet search responses. For example, CI staff has occasionally visited known
promoter Internet sites to gather information on keywords used by those sites. IRS
plans to incorporate those keyword tags into its Internet site. As a result, IRS ex-
pects to increase the odds that the CI Internet site would be included alongside
Internet sites that promote questionable tax avoidance strategies. In addition, CI is
working to create a web content manager position with responsibilities that include
designing a strategy to maximize the potential of CI’s Internet site. The manager
would be responsible for helping to integrate CI data into the pages in IRS’s Inter-
net site that provide information to specific types of taxpayers.

CI Public Information Officers. In October 2000, CI established PIOs in each of
IRS’s 35 field offices. The PIOs serve as points of contact for all internal and exter-
nal CI communications initiatives, including the issuing of press releases and the
coordination of important law enforcement media events. Although IRS has other
media relations specialists located in its field offices, their duties tend to focus on
publicizing tax filing season information, including the benefits of electronic filing.
CI PIOs generate publicity regarding IRS’s law enforcement activities including the
detection and prosecution of abusive tax schemes.

PRIMARY FUNCTIONS OF THE PIOS INCLUDE

• establishing contacts with editors, reporters, and news directors to educate
them on tax issues and provide information about IRS and CI to enable them
to write in-depth articles.

• encouraging media to include more stories on the detection and prosecution of
abusive tax schemes.

• getting articles included in trade and professional journals and magazines that
are read frequently by professionals such as doctors, lawyers, and accountants
to make them aware of abusive tax schemes.

• developing a local media strategy. Part of CI’s local strategy involves generating
a ‘‘hook’’ to get the stories focused more on communities. In addition, CI has
employed a strategy of ‘‘bundling’’ news stories. For example, CI has been work-
ing cases on fraud involved in the restaurant industry. Once several such cases
have been put together, CI will bundle these stories together into a single news
story for possible publication in magazines and journals read by people in the
restaurant industry.

• giving speeches and participating in a wide variety of presentations, panel dis-
cussions, and conferences with professional organizations, including the Amer-
ican Bar Association, the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants,
and the American Medical Association, to create public awareness of CI’s activi-
ties and to provide information about fraudulent tax schemes.

IRS COORDINATION EFFORTS

IRS works with various federal agencies in its efforts to identify and deal with
fraudulent tax schemes. These include the Federal Trade Commission (FTC),the Se-
curities and Exchange Commission (SEC), the Financial Crimes Enforcement Net-
work (FinCen), the Department of Justice (DOJ), the Federal Bureau of Investiga-
tion (FBI), and the United States Attorneys Offices (USAO).

In some cases, IRS’s coordination is on an informal basis, as it is with the FTC
and the SEC, and involves the sharing of certain information and detection tech-
niques. In other cases, the relationship is more formal, as in the case with DOJ or
USAOs, which prosecute fraud and other tax-related cases with the assistance of
IRS staff.

IRS officials participate in various federal agency working groups, including a
multiagency task force to share information, skills, and procedures for combating
fraud on the Internet; an IRS and DOJ working group created to examine the use
of civil injunctions against abusive promoters currently under criminal investiga-
tion; and a money-laundering experts working group. According to the officials we
interviewed, these working groups are invaluable for developing networking rela-
tionships between agencies which facilitate information-sharing among staff.
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IRS staff also attends quarterly meetings with staff from the FTC, SEC, and DOJ
to. develop joint initiatives to combat Internet fraud. These meetings have spawned
other activities for IRS staff, including FTC-sponsored training seminars and peri-
odic visits to FTC’s Internet laboratory to keep current with FTC efforts to combat
Internet fraud.

IRS FACES SUBSTANTIAL CHALLENGES; LACKS MEANS TO ASSESS PROGRESS

IRS has tried to develop a better understanding of the potential breadth of the
problem of abusive tax schemes involving individual taxpayers and the steps needed
to coordinate and manage numerous efforts to combat abusive tax schemes. In some
cases, these steps have been recently implemented, and in other cases, IRS is work-
ing to implement them. These expanded efforts have not been accompanied, how-
ever, by performance goals or measures that Congress and IRS can use to assess
IRS’s progress.

The increased scope of the abusive tax scheme problem, and perhaps especially
the offshore compliance schemes, could strain IRS’s audit resources. IRS is now be-
ginning to gather data that will better enable it to estimate the magnitude and na-
ture of the offshore credit and debit card schemes. Improved data will help IRS
identify how many and what types of resources it may need to address the schemes.
However, the evasive nature of these schemes may necessitate face-to-face audits in
a significant portion of cases to determine whether taxes are owed and the amount
owed. Even if the number of individuals involved in these schemes is a fraction of
the reported estimate of 1 to 2 million, IRS’s staff may be challenged to audit them
and maintain its current audit coverage as well. IRS’s face-to-face audits have been
declining, decreasing from nearly 400,000 in fiscal year 1999 to nearly 200,000 in
fiscal year 2001.

Accordingly, IRS has begun considering whether other techniques than audits
could be used to resolve these cases. For example, IRS is considering options such
as disclosure initiatives, settlement initiatives, and self-correction programs. These
techniques will need to be tested and refined to determine which, if any, are effec-
tive.

The increased scope of abusive tax schemes has also led IRS to
• develop an improved process for selecting the best cases to pursue among the

many that it identifies,
• develop a new policy to govern simultaneous criminal and civil enforcement in-

vestigations of taxpayers,
• consider how to ensure that increased volumes of scheme-related tax assess-

ments are followed up by IRS’s collection function when taxpayers are unable
to pay in full, and

• use its internal research group and a contractor to develop better models for
identifying indicators that taxpayers may be participating in abusive tax
schemes.

In addition, a significant organizational change has just been implemented in SB/
SE that is intended to increase program oversight and coordinate programs and
units dealing with abusive schemes and related tax fraud activities. To that end,
in the past few weeks SB/SE has divided its Office of Flow-Through Entities and
Abusive Tax Schemes. Now, its efforts to ensure accurate reporting of income con-
nected to flow-through entities will fall under a director for reporting compliance.
IRS separated the flow-through entity effort from other abusive tax scheme efforts
because it judged that the flow-through effort is more related to its traditional infor-
mation-matching and examination programs than to its abusive scheme efforts. The
flow-through effort will, however, also provide useful information for IRS to use else-
where in investigations of abusive schemes.

The rest of SB/SE’s major programs and efforts that are more directly focused on
abusive tax schemes—the National Fraud program, the Abusive Tax Schemes pro-
gram, the Lead Development Center, and the Anti-Money Laundering program have
been placed under a single executive for reporting enforcement. Monitoring the
Internet and other media outlets where abusive tax schemes often are advertised
will also be part of this centralized effort.

To date, however, IRS has not provided information on its staff year investments
in combating abusive tax schemes and has not established performance goals and
measures that IRS and Congress can use to gauge whether these efforts are achiev-
ing desired results. We testified recently that the IRS commissioner identified four
major areas of systematic noncompliance. These areas not only focus heavily on abu-
sive tax schemes involving individuals, but also include corporate tax shelter activ-
ity. The fiscal year 2003 budget request includes increased resources for compliance
efforts, but, excluding the Earned Income Credit program, it is unclear from IRS’s
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congressional budget justification how many resources IRS intends to devote to
major areas of noncompliance or what performance measures will be available to
Congress and IRS to assess progress.

CONCLUSIONS

IRS has long-standing programs and related efforts aimed at detecting and deal-
ing with abusive tax schemes, particularly those related to frivolous tax returns and
fraudulent tax refund claims. Recently, IRS has begun to take a more assertive and
coordinated approach to detecting and dealing with an ever-changing array of
schemes, including those involving the use of domestic and offshore trusts. In the
past year, IRS has added more resources to these efforts, created new programs,
and improved others, and it is reorganizing its operations. Furthermore, based on
the limited data available, IRS appears to be realizing some increased success in
convicting those involved in schemes, publicizing these results, and uncovering pre-
viously hidden major offshore compliance problems.

Nevertheless, it is difficult to get a clear picture of all that is underway in IRS—
how much is new as opposed to reemphasized or reorganized, and how the pieces
combine to form a planned, coordinated effort with specific, defined outcomes. One
of the difficulties we encountered in gathering information was that no central of-
fice, group, or executive could provide us with an agencywide focus or perspective
on IRS’s strategy, goals, objectives, performance measures, or program results. Re-
sponsibility for the efforts was spread across various functions and groups within
IRS. To some extent this lack of clarity is not surprising given the fairly rapid and
ongoing change in IRS’s efforts, the expanding scope of the problem, and the dif-
ficulty in determining the difference between what is legitimate, aggressive tax
planning and an abusive tax scheme.

IRS has recognized that its multiple, enhanced efforts need to be better inte-
grated. In an attempt to bring this integration to fruition, SB/SE is reorganizing to
place key efforts to combat abusive schemes under one executive. A centralized focal
point should enhance IRS’s ability to manage its efforts to reduce the prevalence or
magnitude of abusive tax schemes.

To date, IRS has not provided information on its staff year investment in com-
bating abusive schemes and has not established goals and measures for its efforts
that it and Congress can use to assess its progress. We recently suggested that an-
other committee consider asking IRS to provide more specifics on the level of re-
sources it plans to devote to areas identified by the commissioner, such as abusive
tax schemes, and on performance goals and measures for those efforts. This com-
mittee might want to consider requesting similar information from IRS.

Mr. Chairman, that concludes my statement. I would be pleased to respond to
questions that you or other members of the committee may have at this time.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DANIEL BULLOCK

Thank you for the privilege of speaking to you about tax scams. Speaking as both
a convicted tax cheater and a loyal American citizen, this is my perspective.

I hadn’t planned on cheating and had a rationalized my behavior as ‘‘legal’’ until
I decided to plead guilty last year. It was quite a shock to apply that phrase ‘‘tax
cheater’’ to myself as I prayerfully reviewed my actions. I was a spiritual man—a
leader in my church and community. I was a successful husband, father and Board-
Certified Orthopedic surgeon. I had served my country in the U.S. Public Health
Service and as Senior Team physician for the United States Cycling Team. I had
traveled to Honduras and Nicaragua to provide medical relief and to build churches.
Non the less, the enemy of all that is good had crept into my heart and slipped a
tentacle around my soul. This happened largely unrecognized and by the time I saw
what I was really involved in, it was too late to avoid considerable pain for my pa-
tients, colleagues, employees, friends and family.

Praise Jesus’ name I was able to acknowledge my mistake and am proceeding to
pay for it as best I can. I know he has forgiven and grown me through this experi-
ence. I am content.

My story is not that unusual. Angry at the Internal Revenue Service for the way
an agent that treated me, I had a rebellious attitude. When I encountered someone
with ‘‘inside information’’ on how the very wealthy avoid taxes, I was all ears. He
had a good story, a well used and ‘‘successful’’ strategy, hundreds of clients and
legal opinion in support of his program.

This strategy involved complicated trust arrangements and tax haven countries.
I rearranged my life and business and it was several years before I finally sought
another legal opinion and stopped using his plan. By then it was to late.
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All it takes is a simple phone call from an employee to the IRS about your un-
usual activities and your name can be put at the top of the list for investigation
by their criminal investigations. A year goes by and kevlar-vested agents raid your
house. Not long after that the U.S. Attorney takes the case. The U.S. Attorney vir-
tually always prevails.

If you agreed with someone else on one act which the government believes inter-
fered with the IRS and its ability to properly collect taxes on one dollar—it’s called
‘‘conspiracy to defraud.’’ There are mandatory minimum prison sentences for this ac-
tivity.

Common rationalizations such as ‘‘Everybody does it,’’ or ‘‘The tax laws are too
complex,’’ or ‘‘But John Doe was doing a lot worse than us and nothing happened
to him,’’ carry no weight with either the prosecutor or the judge.

So here I am before you, an inmate of the Satellite Prison Camp at Atwater, Cali-
fornia. I’ve lost my medical license and this Board-Certified Orthopedic surgeon is
restricted to janitorial work for the next 17 months. Yes, it’s a heavy price.

Some of you might be tempted to conclude that I am really stupid man and at
times would have agreed with you. But, tax scams are very deceptive and I believe
there to be many more all-too-naive people out there.

Who is the tax cheater? They come in all shapes and sizes and in numbers now
‘‘out of control’’ according to the Internal Revenue Service as quoted in the New
York Times recently. For example, USA Today cited U.S. government claims that
nearly 2 million Americans may be using VISA cards from bank accounts based in
tax haven countries to spend unreported income.

‘‘Bending the rules’’ has become standard practice for many. People pay thousands
of dollars to attend seminars and learn how to structure their business and family
affairs to take advantage of the tax laws.

Privacy, asset protection, ‘‘tax avoidance’’ are all buzzwords used by ‘‘experts’’
touting their strategies. Attorneys, accountants and others explain systems to out-
wit and outflank the tax man. It is virtually impossible for ‘‘everyman’’ who attends
to tell legal avoidance from illegal evasion.

With ‘‘everyman’’ a potential client of the tax scam promoter I don’t believe fear
of the IRS to be an adequate motivator. ‘‘Everyman’’ is already afraid of the IRS.
After 50 years of obeying the tax laws from fear, ‘‘everyman’’ rebels in the easiest
manner available to him,—he bends the rules a little. When he gets away with it,
he bends them more.

The problem with fear is that obedience produced from fear produces the char-
acter of a rebel. Increased tax cheating and tax scam promoters are indicators of
this spirit of rebellion. I know it was that spirit that allowed me to rationalized my
behavior.

There is enough fear in the world today. I encourage you to help our country and
‘‘everyman.’’ I’ve spent many hours pondering what would have saved me:

(1) Ask the Internal Revenue Service to identify and describe the principles and
characteristics of the most problematic tax scams and tax cheats present in our
country today,

(2) Insist on a program educating Americans about these scams/cheats by explain-
ing them in laymen’s terms—so ‘‘everyman’’ can understand.

(3) Take advantage of the internet to provide audio-visual presentations which ex-
plain these problems in a media-enhanced way for those who learn best in that
manner.

(4) One of the biggest problems for those who find themselves victims of a ‘‘scam
promoter’’ is discovering, and praying for a way out. Consider a tax amnesty pro-
gram to help citizens return to their full status as taxpayers.

(5) The Offer Compromise program is failing. Act now to save the crucial avenue
of recovery needed now by tens of thousands of Americans.

It’s too late for me to learn other than the hard way. It is not too late for our
materialistic society. As Paul wrote to Timothy 2,000 years ago: ‘‘People who want
to get rich fall into temptation and a trap and into many foolish and harmful desires
that plunge men into ruin and destruction.’’ (1 Timothy 5:19).

Please act now to help keep other citizens from ruin and destruction.
Thank You

PREPARED STATEMENT OF RONALD A. CIMINO

INTRODUCTION

Chairman Baucus, Ranking Minority Senator Grassley, members of the Com-
mittee, I am pleased to appear before the Committee on Finance as you investigate
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the problem created by criminals who promote and market tax evasion schemes that
defraud the United States Treasury. The cases that the Internal Revenue Service
forwards to the Tax Division of the United States Department of Justice for criminal
investigation or prosecution represent a growing challenge to federal tax enforce-
ment. Tax fraud schemes cheat all American taxpayers. The Tax Division of the
United States Department of Justice is responsible for ensuring that people who
commit tax crimes are prosecuted to the fullest extent of the law.

As a Section Chief of one of the three regional criminal trial sections of the Tax
Division, I have seen an increasing number of cases in which unscrupulous pro-
moters claim not only that they can eliminate all federal income taxes prospectively,
but also that they can arrange for the refund of taxes already paid. Many people
who join these schemes willingly become co-conspirators in tax evasion. Their greed
leads them to risk their future liberty. Sometimes, people who negligently or fool-
ishly listen to these tax scam artists and follow their promises of a tax free world
become the latest victims of the modern day equivalent of the alchemist who prom-
ises to turn base metal into gold. When these schemes are uncovered, even partici-
pants who are not criminally prosecuted often face substantial tax bills, interest and
penalties.

There are many types of tax fraud scams. Some claim that all tax laws are uncon-
stitutional and no one need pay taxes. Others claim a secret understanding of our
tax laws that converts ordinary personal daily living expenses into fully deductible
business expenses. Some claim that people can avoid taxes by pretending to transfer
all of their assets to a series of trusts.

Criminals who promote tax fraud schemes generally share one thing in common.
For a fee, they promise to eliminate almost all taxes without any real change in the
manner a person lives or earns income. They accomplish that by concealing critical
facts from the Internal Revenue Service. Sometimes accountants and lawyers are
also criminally involved in marketing these illegal scams.

One way to better understand this growing problem, its impact on those who join
in the schemes and the manner in which the Internal Revenue Service and the De-
partment of Justice investigate and prosecute these schemes, is to discuss a case
recently prosecuted in the District of Montana against Donald Fletcher, William
Webber and Steven Heimbichner.

THE SCHEME

This scheme first came to the government’s attention when a confidential inform-
ant notified the IRS in Billings, Montana, that individuals were holding suspicious
seminars about the use of trusts to eliminate the need to pay taxes. The presenters
at the seminars reportedly were spouting anti-government rhetoric. After the semi-
nars, Fletcher, Webber or Heimbichner met with people to review their previously
filed tax returns. During the meetings, the defendants told the taxpayers that non-
deductible personal items actually could be deducted. The defendants claimed that
there were legitimate deductions that were not known to most CPAs and attorneys
because the IRS did not publicly disclose this supposed secret information to tax
professionals.

If a taxpayer agreed to become a client of the defendants, the taxpayer was then
told to amend prior year tax returns in order to obtain refunds of most, if not all,
taxes paid. These amended returns contained ‘‘additional business expenses’’ that
the defendants claimed were legitimate, but actually had no basis in law or fact.
For example, the defendants advised a taxpayer that he could deduct expenses for
his cat, such as veterinarian bills and pet food, on the ground that a cat was a ‘‘ro-
dent control device.’’ In another instance, the defendants advised a separate client
that he could deduct personal expenses for his family dog as a mobile security de-
vice. The defendants also regularly claimed that deductions could be taken for meals
and entertainment so long as the taxpayer’s business was discussed, no matter how
insignificant the discussion.

The defendants arranged for the amended returns to be signed by the clients and
filed with the Internal Revenue Service. The amended tax returns did not contain
the signature of the paid preparer, as required by law. When some taxpayers asked
the defendants why they did not sign the returns, the defendants stated that it was
not necessary. These amended returns claimed refunds as high as $38,877.

In exchange for their ‘‘work,’’ the Defendants charged a fee of approximately 5.5%
of the client’s gross income for the year. One-half of this fee was to be paid when
the return was prepared and the other half was to be paid upon receipt of the tax
refund. In addition to amending returns for prior years, the defendants advised tax-
payers to purchase two trusts at a cost of approximately $3,500 each. The stated
purpose of the trusts was to protect assets from loss due to frivolous lawsuits, inher-
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itance taxes and unnecessary income taxes. During and after the seminars, how-
ever, the defendants claimed that the trusts would allow taxpayers to legally deduct
all of their personal expenses. Essentially, they claimed that the ‘‘trust entities’’
could take deductions which individuals could not take. The defendants also implied
during their seminars that members of Congress use the very same trusts and don’t
pay any taxes.

In addition to the trust scheme, the defendants also offered to prepare current
years tax returns and charged a monthly fee that ranged from $100 to $1,300 a
month for this service. These fees were electronically transferred to them from the
clients’ checking accounts. For this fee, the defendants also promised to represent
the clients at any IRS audit.

The defendants continued to prepare annual returns for clients who paid these
monthly fees and, in some cases, the false returns understated the taxpayer’s true
tax liability by as much as $30,000 per year. On those tax returns, the defendants
did not provide accurate information about the preparer of the tax return, which
made it difficult for the IRS to determine who was involved in the scheme.

The defendants secured clients to attend their seminars in many ways. We have
provided the Committee with an example of a brochure or advertising flyer that the
defendants used to market their program and charts that help explain the manner
in which the scheme functioned.

INVESTIGATIVE TECHNIQUES

The IRS began its investigation by auditing amended returns filed by Montana
taxpayers. After the IRS received information about the trust promoters from a con-
fidential informant, the IRS requested and received permission to conduct under-
cover surveillance. Based on evidence gathered during the undercover operation, the
IRS secured a search warrant for the defendants’ offices in Montana. After exe-
cuting the search warrant the IRS identified additional clients of the defendants
and began to appreciate the full extent of this scheme, in terms of the number of
people involved and the revenue loss to the United States Treasury.

Based on the information obtained from the search warrant, the IRS conducted
a financial investigation and identified the perpetrators. The IRS then referred the
matter to the Department of Justice and requested that the Tax Division authorize
prosecution. The Tax Division authorized prosecution of Donald Fletcher, William
Webber and Steven Heimbichner in Montana. The Tax Division referred the matter
to the United States Attorney for the District of Montana, but continued to provide
assistance as needed.

PROSECUTION

In June of 1999, a federal grand jury in the District of Montana returned an in-
dictment charging Donald Fletcher, William Webber and Steven Heimbichner with
Conspiring to Defraud the United States, in violation of Title 18 U.S.C. § 371; Mail
Fraud, in violation of Title 18 U.S.C. § 1341; and numerous counts of Aiding and
Assisting in the Preparation of False Tax Returns, in violation of Title 26 U.S.C.
§ 7206(2).

After prolonged pre-trial motions and several hearings, the trial was scheduled to
begin in August of 2001. On July 5, 2001, William Webber agreed to plead guilty
and cooperate with the United States in this case and another pending criminal case
in another jurisdiction. Mr. Webber’s case was then severed and transferred to an-
other jurisdiction for disposition. On July 20, 2001, Steven Heimbichner pleaded
guilty to Conspiring to Defraud the United States. Finally, on August 7, 2001, on
the eve of trial, Donald S. Fletcher pleaded guilty to mail fraud and conspiracy to
defraud the United States.

Donald Fletcher was sentenced in the District of Montana on January 3, 2002.
United States District Judge Richard F. Cebull found that the demonstrable tax loss
to the United States was $861,402. That is, had this scheme succeeded, the defend-
ants would have prevented the United States from collecting $861,402 in taxes.
Judge Cebull also found that the Montana clients, numbering close to fifty, had paid
in excess of $440,000 to the defendants for their alleged tax and trust services. The
clients may never be able to recover their money from the defendants. In addition,
the clients were audited by the Internal Revenue Service and many were required
to pay back taxes and interest.

At Mr. Fletcher’s sentencing, Judge Cebull found that the facts warranted an up-
ward departure from the sentencing guidelines, because the defendant’s criminal
history did not adequately represent the scope of his criminal conduct. The judge
also noted that the defendant had been previously found liable in civil cases for
fraud and civil RICO involving similar schemes with false tax returns and various
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insurance companies. Judge Cebull also found that the defendant engaged in activi-
ties to conceal his involvement and role in these crimes by using fictitious entities
and nominees. Finally, the judge determined that Fletcher was a leader of the con-
spiracy. Based on those findings, Judge Cebull imposed a sentence of 78 months im-
prisonment, three years of supervised release, a $100,000 fine and restitution of
$10,000.

Steven Heimbichner was sentenced on February 12, 2002, and is cooperating with
the United States in ongoing aspects of this and a related investigation.

William Webber has not yet been sentenced.
This investigation and prosecution were successful because of the joint efforts and

close cooperation of prosecutors in the Office of United States Attorney William W.
Mercer and the Justice Department’s Tax Division, as well as the invaluable assist-
ance of the IRS Special Agents assigned to the criminal investigation.

CONCLUSION

The Fletcher case demonstrates the considerable investigative effort and time re-
quired to successfully prosecute complex tax fraud schemes. This case is just one
of many similar cases that involve promoters who make a living offering the illusory
promise of a tax free world.

Hearings such as this one, combined with the publicity generated by successful
criminal prosecutions and civil enforcement actions, should help deter taxpayers
from participating in fraudulent tax schemes. As stated recently by Eileen J. O’Con-
nor, Assistant Attorney General for the Tax Division, ‘‘Taxpayers should be ex-
tremely wary of promoters who market schemes they claim eliminate the obligation
to file tax returns and pay taxes. The Department of Justice will prosecute the pro-
moters of fraudulent tax schemes and their clients, and the person who claims to
be liberating you from your taxes might in fact be leading you to prison.’’

The Department of Justice is committed to working with the Treasury Depart-
ment to ensure that everyone complies with the tax laws and to stop unscrupulous
schemers from defrauding honest taxpayers. The Justice Department greatly appre-
ciates this Committee’s support in our important work.

I would welcome any questions you may have at this time.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DONALD DANIELS

Mr. Chairman, Ranking Member Grassley, and Members of the Committee, I am
Donald Daniels, an Assistant United States Attorney in the Western District of
Michigan. I appreciate the opportunity to appear before you today to discuss the ef-
forts of the Department of Justice to combat unlawful tax schemes. One such
scheme is discussed below.

On February 10, 1999, a federal grand jury in the Western District of Michigan
returned an indictment against Robert Lewis Spears charging him with three counts
of income tax evasion, in violation of Title 26, United States Code, Section 7201, and
with two counts of making false claims against the United States, in violation of
Title 18, United States Code, Section 287. According to the indictment, Mr. Spears
failed to file income tax returns for the 1993, 1994 and 1995 tax years, notwith-
standing the fact that he had taxable income for 1993 of almost $200,000, with a
tax due and owing of approximately $53,500, that he had a taxable income for 1994
of approximately $154,000, with a tax due and owing of approximately $40,600, and
that he had a taxable income for 1995 of over $60,000, with a tax due and owing
of approximately $11,300. Mr. Spears was also charged with making false claims
against the United States in that, on or about October 24, 1994, he filed false in-
come tax returns for 1991 and 1992, claiming he was entitled to income tax refunds
totaling $49,924 for 1991 and $44,129 for 1992.

Mr. Spears was born on July 9, 1936. While Mr. Spears does not have a college
degree, the record indicates that he successfully ran his own insurance company for
twenty-five years. Mr. Spears obtained insurance licenses in general, property, cas-
ualty, life and health insurance. He also held a certified insurance counselor license.
Mr. Spears maintained eight separate insurance licenses and represented more than
one hundred twenty insurance companies since 1981.

The record of the criminal proceeding reflects the following:
1. Internal Revenue Service (IRS) records for 1986 through 1992 indicate that Mr.

Spears filed income tax returns for all of those years. He failed to file returns begin-
ning with the 1993 return. In October 1994, Mr. Spears filed amended 1040X re-
turns for 1991 and 1992 attempting to get a full refund of the taxes paid for those
years. Beginning in 1993, he began to send the IRS correspondence expressing his
philosophical opposition to the taxation system of the United States. His failure to
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file returns, attempt to get refunds of prior tax payments and philosophical cor-
respondence began as he approached retirement and sold his insurance business. At
least one witness who knows Mr. Spears stated that he did not express any anti-
government or anti-tax philosophies prior to the sale of his business.

2. In fact, the evidence in the record indicates that Mr. Spears conveniently em-
braced tax protestor philosophies when he was about to retire and would no longer
have business expenses to claim as deductions for his returns. He received advice
from his prior accountant that his failure to file was ill advised.

3. In addition to failing to file returns and filing false returns, Mr. Spears took
affirmative actions in an attempt to hide information about his income and to por-
tray himself as a ‘‘non-citizen’’ and ‘‘non-taxpayer.’’ In January 1993, he formed a
non-profit corporation called ‘‘The Spears Foundation,’’ and in June 1993, he filed
an Application for Recognition of Exemption under Section 501(c)(3) of the Internal
Revenue Code in an attempt to get tax-exempt status for that corporation. The IRS
denied this request in August 1993. Mr. Spears apparently created the Spears Foun-
dation in an attempt to hide personal assets. In April 1994, and again in February
1995, he filed frivolous tax returns (Form 1120A, U.S. Corporation Short-Form In-
come Tax Return) on behalf of the Spears Foundation, claiming that the corpora-
tion’s income was exempt from taxation.

4. In March 1995, Mr. Spears prepared an IRS Form W–8, Certificate of Foreign
Status, and sent it to the person who was buying his insurance business. Attached
to the W–8 was a note to the buyer in which Mr. Spears advised the buyer that
he (Spears) was a ‘‘non-resident alien,’’ and was exempt from reporting income from
the sale of the insurance business. The purpose of IRS Form W–8 is to inform the
party paying money to the person in question that there is no need to report the
money being paid on an IRS Form 1099, because the payee is not subject to the tax-
ation laws of the United States.

5. Mr. Spears compounded his willful failure to file tax returns by sending various
letters to the Internal Revenue Service claiming he was not subject to the laws of
the United States, that the Internal Revenue Code was ‘‘unconstitutional,’’ and that
he was a ‘‘sovereign non-taxpayer.’’ He also sent the IRS tax protestor literature no-
tifying the Service that he no longer considered himself subject to the tax code be-
cause his ‘‘status’’ had changed to a ‘‘non-taxpayer.’’ Mr. Spears asserted that, as
a ‘‘non-taxpayer,’’ he was not subject to the Internal Revenue Code. He also denied
the authority of the IRS to act under Title 26 of the United States Code, because
the Secretary of the Treasury had (allegedly) not properly delegated that authority
to the Service. In January 1995, Mr. Spears returned correspondence from the IRS,
in which the Service advised him that his 1992 amended return was ‘‘frivolous’’ and
cautioned him of the potential consequences of filing frivolous returns, on which he
hand wrote the following: ‘‘Our house is not in any federal district or territory, it
is in the sovereign state of Michigan.’’ Mr. Spears also sent letters to the IRS threat-
ening to file suit if the IRS failed to return monies he claimed the Service illegally
collected.

Mr. Spears’ conduct in this case was typical of tax protestor cases. Affirmative
acts common to tax protestor prosecutions include the filing of false IRS forms, the
filing of protest documents, the filing of amended returns for prior years in an at-
tempt to receive a refund of all taxes paid in prior years, the transfer of assets to
spouses, relatives, or third parties, and the creation of ‘‘non-profit’’ organizations to
conceal ownership of assets from the IRS.

On October 17, 2001, Mr. Spears pled guilty to Count One of the Indictment pur-
suant to a plea agreement with the government. Count One charged him with in-
come tax evasion for the 1993 tax year. This was the most serious of the charge
in the indictment. Pursuant to the plea agreement, Mr. Spears was required to have
tax returns prepared by a certified public accountant for each calendar year from
1993 through 2000 prior to the sentencing hearing, and he agreed to enter into a
good faith repayment plan with the IRS. The plea agreement stipulated the tax li-
ability for the tax years 1993, 1994 and 1995 at $105,577.

Prior to sentencing, Mr. Spears advised the probation department that, while on
a 1993 trip to California, he obtained a video titled, ‘‘American Institute for Repub-
lic,’’ which instructed viewers to contact a man named Al Carter if they had ques-
tions or wanted to join the organization. Mr. Spears said he later purchased an ‘‘un-
taxing kit’’ from Mr. Carter. In May 1996, after he had been contacted by an IRS
criminal investigator, Mr. Spears contacted Mr. Carter for advice. According to Mr.
Spears, Mr. Carter advised him to contact a group in Texas called ‘‘Family Advo-
cates,’’ which gave Mr. Spears the name of Robert Elsey, who was represented to
be an attorney knowledgeable regarding tax matters. Mr. Spears retained Mr. Elsey,
who represented Mr. Spears during his September 1999 trial of the charges in the
indictment, which ended on September 22, 1999, when the Court declared a mis-
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trial, sua sponte, finding that Mr. Elsey was providing ‘‘ineffective assistance of
counsel.’’ After obtaining different counsel, Mr. Spears elected to plead guilty.

On January 22, 2002, Mr. Spears was sentenced to two years’ probation, with six
months of home detention (with electronic monitoring, bearing the cost of $4.25 per
day), 100 hours of community service (to be determined by the Probation Officer),
and a fine of $2,000. As a term of his probation, Mr. Spears is required to cooperate
with the IRS in recovering moneys owed relative to his criminal conduct in this
case. Additional terms of his probation require Mr. Spears to meet with his current
attorney and bear the expense of filing a grievance with the Michigan Attorney
Grievance Commission against Mr. Elsey for the erroneous legal advice he provided
Mr. Spears in this case, and to file a motion with the United States District Court
for the Western District of Michigan seeking to preclude Mr. Elsey from practicing
before that court, based on that erroneous legal advice, as well as his former coun-
sel’s conduct during the truncated trial in September 1999.

It should be noted that Mr. Spears has complied with his obligation to file past
due tax returns. On December 6, 2001, he filed his tax returns for years 1993
through 1995, and on December 11, 2001, he filed his tax returns for years 1996
through 2000. These tax returns disclosed tax liabilities totaling approximately
$97,000.

Mr. Chairman, that concludes my prepared remarks. I would be pleased at this
time to attempt to answer any questions you or other Members of the Committee
may have.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF CHARLES O. ROSSOTTI

INTRODUCTION AND SUMMARY

Mr. Chairman, thank you for this opportunity to discuss the IRS’ efforts to iden-
tify and combat actively promoted tax schemes. As I testified at least year’s Finance
Committee hearing, they are organized, actively promoted and geared to almost
every pocketbook. The broad spectrum of promoted schemes runs from the patently
frivolous, such as ‘‘Untax Yourself for $49.95’’ packages sold over the Internet, to
the most sophisticated and complex abusive tax avoidance transactions that are pro-
moted by tax advisors to large corporations and very wealthy individuals.

Identifying and combating actively promoted tax schemes is our highest compli-
ance priority. One reason is the money lost to the Treasury, which is clearly sub-
stantial. But, even more important, these promoted schemes are unfair and corro-
sive to the health of our tax system. Nothing undermines confidence in the tax sys-
tem more than the impression that the average honest taxpayer has to pay his or
her taxes while more wealthy or unscrupulous taxpayers are allowed to get away
with not paying.

In addition, these illegal tax schemes place a major demand on IRS resources. A
complex illegal offshore trust case could require several times as many hours as a
typical exam, and thousands of these cases are emerging. At the same time, we can-
not abandon our traditional compliance activities to focus solely on these schemes.
No taxpayer should ever believe that he or she could ignore the tax law and get
away with it.

As can be seen in the attached chart, there are a variety of schemes that are pro-
moted to a wide range of taxpayers. Combating each scheme requires an approach
tailored to the nature of the scheme. However, as shown in the second chart, our
strategy includes the use of a full range of tools and techniques. These include:

• Identifying the promoters and the schemes through summonses of records, au-
dits of promoters, disclosure regulations, and active analysis of leads from all
sources;

• Identifying participating taxpayers through audits of promoter records, screen-
ing of tax returns, and matching of documents;

• Providing specific warnings to the public and to potential promoters through
issuance of official notices well as through the media, partnerships with practi-
tioner and business groups, and letters to potentially affected taxpayers;

• Taking enforcement action against promoters, including civil injunctions, civil
penalties, and criminal investigations. In this regard, since last year, we are
working closely with our colleagues at the Justice Department to establish a
parallel approach where we can seek civil injunctions while criminal actions are
proceeding. This will be a major breakthrough as these promoters often con-
tinue to operate while criminal investigations are taking place.

• Taking enforcement action against participating taxpayers, including audits,
civil penalties and criminal investigations.
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• Taking action to measure the size of the problem and improve identification
methods for the future.

Mr. Chairman, although we are making substantial progress on rooting out and
shutting down promoters and schemes, a number of challenges remain. We are
grappling with a widespread and growing problem made more difficult by new so-
phisticated techniques and modern technology. Indeed, the Ranking Member, Sen-
ator Grassley, was correct in his recent comment made to the Los Angeles Times:
‘‘Since tax cheats are endlessly creative, the IRS has to be just as creative to catch
the crooks.’’

However, our limited resources also force us to focus on only the most egregious
and highest priority cases. Given these facts, we are continually seeking innovative
ways to stop these promoted schemes. Our initiatives to measure and identify the
impact of this and other forms of non-compliance are an important step in this re-
gard.

Let me also stress the importance of the support we are receiving from the high-
est levels of our government to combat the promoters and schemes. This visible com-
mitment to find the people who promote and engage in these schemes and hold
them accountable has a big impact in deterring the activities just described. It also
encourages the prosecutors, courts and front-line employees to be more effective in
their important work. In this regard, I want to thank Secretary O’Neill both for his
support of the IRS and for the initiatives he has proposed on behalf of the Adminis-
tration. In addition, Mr. Chairman, let me thank you and the Committee for holding
this hearing which demonstrates both the gravity of the situation and the united
front we are putting together to address it.

TYPES OF SCHEMES

Mr. Chairman, I will now attempt to describe the largest and most prevalent tax
schemes and the actions the IRS is taking to combat them. Again, to aid in under-
standing this complex area, we prepared two charts.

The first describes and provides examples of the four broad categories of promoted
schemes: (1) false descriptions of the law to claim exemption from tax, or improper
deductions and credits; (2) misrepresentations of the facts to claim improper deduc-
tions and credits; (3) use of trusts and/or offshore bank accounts to hide income; and
(4) abusive tax avoidance transactions.

I would also note that the IRS continues to identify new abusive tax schemes, tax
refund schemes, and frivolous return filing schemes. There is no geographical pat-
tern to them. These schemes are located throughout the country and some of the
schemes are marketed nationally.

As previously described, the second chart summarizes each category of tools that
the IRS is using to combat these scams and schemes. Indeed, the following statistics
demonstrate that the IRS has made enforcement in this area a top priority.

In FY 2002, we had 104 promoter cases approved for examination (audits). We
also had three injunctions (1 preliminary and 2 permanent); injunction suits pend-
ing in district court against 14 promoters and injunction suit referrals pending with
DOJ against 4 more promoters. And over the past 17 months in the criminal area,
21 promoters of abusive trusts have been indicted, 26 have been convicted, and 70
are under active investigation.

FALSE DESCRIPTIONS OF THE LAW INCLUDING SECTION 861 AND EMPLOYMENT TAX
FRAUD

What They Are
Since shortly after the federal income tax was enacted in 1913, some individuals

and groups have encouraged others not to comply with the law. Using a variety of
arguments, unsuccessful challenges have been made about the applicability of tax
laws. There have been assertions that the 16th Amendment was not properly rati-
fied; the tax law is unconstitutional; and the income tax only applies to certain indi-
viduals, or violates one or more constitutional rights.

Some individuals falsely claim that pursuant to Section 861 of the Internal Rev-
enue Code, Americans are exempt from taxation on income earned within the
United States. They argue, instead, that federal income taxes are excise taxes im-
posed only on nonresident aliens and foreign corporations for the privilege of receiv-
ing income from sources within the United States. These scams frequently, referred
to here as ‘‘Section 861’’ schemes go under the names of ‘‘Zero Tax’’ or ‘‘Employer
Abatement’’ promotions.

One of these Section 861 schemes, which has been actively promoted in recent
years, instructs employers not to withhold federal income tax or employment taxes
from wages paid to their employees. Unfortunately, in these cases, the employees
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can be left holding the bag. They still have the responsibility to pay income taxes
and are ultimately responsible for their share of FICA tax.

Another scam lures taxpayers into believing that they can get a refund of the So-
cial Security taxes paid during their lifetime. The victim often pays the promoter
and accomplice a ‘‘paperwork’’ fee of $100, plus a percentage of any refund received,
to file a refund claim (Form 1041) with the IRS. Of course, this is nothing more
than a hoax designed to fleece the victims for the up-front fee. The law does not
allow such a refund of Social Security taxes paid.

There is also no provision in the tax law that allows African-Americans to receive
tax credits or refunds related to slavery reparations. However, unscrupulous pro-
moters are shamelessly deceiving people into paying money for advice on how to file
these false claims, in which they generally seek $40,000 to $80,000, but in some
cases up to $500,000.

All of these patently false arguments have no legal basis whatsoever, and despite
the courts having consistently rejected them, their promoters continue to expound
and market them, particularly to unsuspecting taxpayers and small businesses.
These taxpayers may even incur penalties for bringing frivolous cases into court or
for filing frivolous tax returns. In the 1980s, Congress, concerned about taxpayers
misusing the court, enacted a law allowing the courts to impose a penalty of up to
$25,000 when they deem a taxpayer’s argument frivolous.

Mr. Chairman, I would also note that in the Administration’s FY 2003 Revenue
Proposals, the President proposes to increase from the current $500 to $5,000 the
penalty for frivolous returns and to extend this penalty to other frivolous submis-
sions that are designed to delay the collection of tax. On March 20, 2002, the House
Ways and Means Committee reported out legislation containing this provision.
Identifying Promoters and Taxpayers

Mr. Chairman, we have a number of tools at our disposal to identify scam pro-
moters and participants. There are the traditional ones, such as audits, where we
uncover schemes during the routine examination process. We also encourage and re-
ceive tips from taxpayers about all types of tax fraud. Anyone can report suspected
tax fraud to the IRS by calling 1–800–829–0433. They can also contact the IRS by
sending an e-mail to irs.tax.shelter.hotline@irs.gov.

Over the past few years, we crafted programs and tools to deal specifically with
the problem. In FY 2000, we created the Frivolous Return Unit (FRU) at the Ogden
IRS campus to focus specifically on combating false and frivolous claims. The Frivo-
lous Return Program (FRP) centralized the processing of these documents and, in
the course of its activities, protected $3 billion of revenue for FY 2001 and developed
nationwide employee training keyed to this problem.

Beginning in October 2001, this unit, working with all 10 submissions processing
sites, has detected about 145,700 frivolous claims made up of 91,800 reparations
claims, 8,500 other frivolous returns (such as employment tax cases) and 45,500 cor-
respondences using frivolous arguments to respond, for example, to collection notices
and exam assessments.

In addition, since March 1999, approximately 8,126 Form 1041 returns claiming
Social Security Refunds have been filed and detected. They claimed $794 million in
refunds and came from 46 states, the District of Columbia and Armed Forces in Eu-
rope. The IRS was successful in blocking about 99.6 percent or all but 129 of these
false claims. The 129 claims that were not detected claimed $10 million in refunds.
We have since recovered $6 million and are still actively pursuing the $4 million
balance.

Slavery reparations claims proved to be a growing problem. In 2000, the IRS re-
ceived and detected over 13,000 claims, and during 2001, over 90,000. Again, the
IRS successfully stopped over 99 percent, but we estimate that approximately 150
to 200 erroneous refunds were issued in 2001. In one case concerning a slavery rep-
arations refund of $500,000, the IRS filed an erroneous refund suit and successfully
recovered most of the refund.

Mr. Chairman, we have a two-part program to detect the reparations claims. Em-
ployees are trained to spot certain characteristics and questionable returns during
pipeline processing. This is an important first line of defense. In addition, we have
recently begun making use of a computer process developed by the Treasury Inspec-
tor General for Tax Administration (TIGTA) to identify illegal slavery reparations
claims.

We did experience a delay in updating this program for the tax year 2001
changes. This update has now been made and the program will be run against all
previously processed returns to identify any additional false claims that might have
resulted in erroneous refunds. It will serve as a second line of defense in preventing
issuance of these refunds going forward.
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We have also requested the development of a National Standard Application
(NSA) that will allow us to implement and maintain permanently a program similar
to that developed by the TIGTA. Moreover, this program will include enhanced abil-
ity to extract data on other types of frivolous filings.

In addition to the problem presented by taxpayers submitting frivolous returns,
this type of promoted schemes manifests itself in another way—by encouraging tax-
payers not to file returns at all.

For example, taxpayers may be encouraged to claim a large enough number of ex-
emptions on their W–4 forms that they submit to their employer so that they have
no taxes withheld and no need to file a return. Each year, approximately 600,000
questionable W–4s (QW4s) are forwarded to the IRS from employers. A W–4 is con-
sidered questionable if the employee claims more than 10 exemptions or claims to
be exempt from withholding. Of the 600,000 or so QW4s, we estimate that, after
processing, approximately 58,000 cases will require letters to be sent to the employ-
ees or employers.

Another problem is that taxpayers with income that is not withheld at the source
may simply not file returns. Some portion of these unfiled returns were caused or
influenced by promoters encouraging taxpayers not to file returns. While we do not
know what proportion of non-filing is caused by promoted schemes, it is clear that
even a small portion of this large number makes this a very significant problem.
Warning and Informing

As part of our larger efforts to alert taxpayers and tax practitioners to tax scams
and fraud schemes, last July, we linked our www.irs.gov web site to the Criminal
Investigation ‘‘Tax Fraud Alerts’’ page located on the Treasury web site. This site
puts together in one location a wealth of information on these schemes, as well as
case summaries of those convicted of committing the crimes. It can be reached by
going to the IRS web site (www.irs.gov) and clicking on the button, ‘‘Tax Scams/
Fraud Alerts.’’ Taxpayers can also reach it from the Department of Treasury’s web
site (www.ustreas.gov/irs/ci/tax—fraud). As previously discussed, taxpayers who
have questions on these subjects call also us at 1–800–829–0433 or they can e-mail
us at irs.tax.shelter.hotline@irs.gov.

In August 2001, the IRS Chief Counsel prepared and published a 25-page legal
summary addressing false arguments about the legality of not paying taxes or filing
returns. ‘‘The Truth About Frivolous Tax Arguments’’ can be viewed and
downloaded from our web site. It not only debunks these false arguments, it also
provides a summary of the law and relevant legal decisions involving the claims.

We are also working closely with the national and local media to get the truth
out to taxpayers about these scams. For example, we issued a nationwide alert in
January 2002, ‘‘The Dirty Dozen: IRS Warns of 12 Common Schemes,’’ where we
described the more common scams being peddled by con artists. We have also issued
press releases/alerts warning taxpayers against the Section 861 and slavery repara-
tions schemes.

In addition, we send letters to employers who appear to be participating in the
Section 861 ‘‘employer abatement program’’ schemes, explaining why their claims
were false and the serious consequences that can arise from making them. We direct
them to make contact with an IRS official to make the appropriate adjustments to
their accounts and to correct their employees’ information reports. We also send a
letter to affected employees informing them of possible courses of action and their
obligations under the law.

Mr. Chairman, many of our volunteer sites also offer tax preparation on specific
days to non-filers. For example, on April 6, 2002, the Richmond Territory began
working with representatives from the local Taxpayer Education and Communica-
tion (TEC) organization and Tax Advocate organizations, along with the state of Vir-
ginia, to offer tax assistance to Virginia taxpayers who have not filed federal tax
returns for years 1998 and later. It is estimated that 50,000 Virginia taxpayers did
not file 1998 tax returns. The majority of these taxpayers reside in the greater Rich-
mond area. The event has been publicized on local television and radio shows, and
in area newspapers.

Outreach on the W–4 problem will focus on those locations where research data
indicates there is a problem. For example, our Stakeholder, Partnership, Education
and Communication (SPEC) organization is currently working with representatives
from the Human Resources Department of the Naval Shipyard to develop a flyer,
advising workers of the correct procedures for completing the Form W–4. The flyer
will provide the rules and regulations, along with the penalties associated with fil-
ing a fraudulent Form W–4. It is anticipated that the flyer will be sent with pay-
checks during the summer months.
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Mr. Chairman, I would like to spend a few minutes describing in detail the ex-
traordinary outreach campaign we mounted during the last two filing seasons to in-
form and warn taxpayers against the fraudulent slavery reparations scam.

Raising public awareness was key. Based on information we provided, stories on
slavery reparations claims have appeared on all of the major television news and
radio programs, as well as in most major newspapers. We have also made signifi-
cant outreach to African American media outlets, with stories placed on the ‘‘Tom
Joyner Morning Show’’ (radio), The Washington African American, The Chicago De-
fender, Black Voices and Black Enterprise Magazine.

As an adjunct to our media operation, our Taxpayer Education and Communica-
tion (TEC) and SPEC organizations have been conducting outreach to leading voices
in the African-American community. Materials were distributed nationally and lo-
cally to African-American churches and religious coalitions, fraternities, sororities
and associations, including the NAACP and the Urban League.

On January 23, 2002, I also met with the Executive Committee of the Congres-
sional Black Caucus to discuss our concerns regarding the increasing number of
slavery reparation scams and the significant number of false tax claims. I outlined
to the Caucus how the scams work and what kind of person/group the scam pro-
moters are targeting.

The chair of the Caucus, Texas Congresswoman Eddie Bernice Johnson, and other
members of the Executive Committee, immediately supported IRS action with re-
gard to this matter. The following day, the IRS issued a press release, ‘‘Slavery Rep-
aration Scams Surge, IRS Urges Taxpayers Not To File False Claims.’’ On the same
day, the Congressional Black Caucus issued a press release supportive of our ac-
tions.

I also appeared at press conferences with D.C. Delegate Eleanor Holmes Norton
and Maryland Representative Elijah Cummings. In addition, the IRS Office of Leg-
islative Affairs provided information and statistics to Representatives Bobby Rush
(IL), Sheila Jackson Lee (TX), and Eva Clayton (NC), for their use on radio talk
shows and on individual press announcements.
Enforcement Actions Against Promoters

Civil Actions
The IRS has taken a number of civil enforcement actions against promoters of

these frivolous schemes, including 8 injunctions cases and 4 referrals to DOJ
through FY 2002.

For example, the IRS has filed lawsuits against three promoters of Section 861
schemes. Injunctions have been entered against two of the three promoters. District
Courts have consistently ruled in the IRS’ favor in these cases, including awarding
sanctions to the government.

In November 2001, the Department of Justice filed lawsuits in federal courts in
three states to crack down on a nationwide bogus tax refund scheme based on a mis-
interpretation of Section 861 of the Internal Revenue Code. Two of the suits named
leading promoters of the ‘‘Section 861 argument’’—Thurston Bell of Hanover, Penn-
sylvania and David Bosset, formerly of Clearwater, Florida and now supposedly,
Spring Hill, Florida. In the third case, the government sued an Atlanta accountant
and tax return preparer, Harold E. ‘‘Hal’’ Hearn, alleging that he had prepared fed-
eral income tax returns for taxpayers in 11 states that improperly claimed tax re-
funds or reported no income.

The Justice Department pointed out that the IRS issued four public announce-
ments in 2001 informing the public that the Section 861 argument is frivolous. De-
spite these and other warnings, Bell, Bosset and Hearn continued to solicit clients,
collect fees for erroneous tax advice, and hamper IRS efforts to collect proper tax
liabilities. The Justice Department has asked the three federal courts to enjoin the
three men from further promoting the frivolous Section 861 argument and to bar
Bosset and Hearn permanently from continuing to prepare federal income tax re-
turns. In January 2002, the court permanently enjoined Hearn from promoting abu-
sive tax shelters and preparing returns with the I.R.C. section 861 argument.

On March 26, 2002, a Federal District Court in Florida ordered David Bosset of
Spring Hill, FL to stop preparing bogus tax returns and promoting a fraudulent tax
scheme. According to the Department of Justice press release, the court also ordered
Bosset to provide the Justice Department a complete list of clients back to1998, in-
cluding their social security numbers and other information, and to send the De-
partment copies of every federal tax return or other document he prepares or sends
to the IRS on behalf of others.

Eileen J. O’Connor, Assistant Attorney General for the Justice Department Tax
Division, stated: ‘‘It is impossible to tell how much money the court has just saved
the Federal Treasury and law-abiding taxpayers by ordering Mr. Bosset to stop pre-
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paring and filing false income tax returns. This court’s action should alert people
who promote or rely on this or other bogus tax schemes to the fact that their days
of defrauding the public are numbered.’’

Last month, the Justice Department filed suit in federal court in Tampa seeking
to stop a Florida man, Douglas P. Rosile, Sr., from promoting a tax refund scheme
that allegedly has been used to under-report tens of millions of dollars of tax liabil-
ity for nearly 200 clients in 32 states. The complaint alleges that all the bogus re-
fund claims prepared by Rosile were based on the erroneous Section 861 assertions.

Assistant Attorney General O’Connor commented, ‘‘Taxpayers who participate in
this and other patently frivolous schemes risk substantial civil and criminal pen-
alties. The Justice Department is committed to stopping abusive promoters who
seek to bilk the U.S. Treasury.’’

The government complaint states that Rosile’s bogus claims, had the IRS not de-
tected them, would have resulted in a loss of over $36 million to the Treasury. The
complaint refers to one refund claim for $7.3 million. In its complaint, the Govern-
ment asks the court to order Rosile to turn over his clients’ identities and all related
records.

In addition, we sent letters to the Department of Justice authorizing the filing of
suits for injunction against slavery reparations promoters/preparers in 6 cases. The
Department of Justice has now filed two injunction actions.

On March 6, 2002, the Department of Justice filed civil suits in Mississippi and
Virginia to enjoin tax return preparers from preparing income tax returns claiming
bogus refunds based on a supposed tax credit for slavery reparations. The lawsuits
also seek to require the defendants to give the government their complete client
lists. The complaints were filed in federal courts in Richmond, Virginia and Jackson,
Mississippi.

According to the complaints filed, the two defendants prepared and filed returns
and amended returns claiming bogus refunds based on tax credits for reparations
for slavery or segregation. One defendant prepared returns claiming bogus refunds
in amounts ranging from $8,000 to $500,000, while the other prepared returns
claiming refunds generally in the amount of about $43,000.

The complaint filed in Mississippi alleges that Andrew L. Wiley of Durant, Mis-
sissippi is believed to be responsible for helping to prepare as many as 3,910 returns
claiming a total of approximately $168 million in improper reparation refunds. The
complaint filed in Richmond alleges that Robert L. Foster prepared bogus reparation
claims exceeding $2 million.

Criminal Investigations and Actions
IRS Criminal Investigation is also working closely with all parts of the IRS to in-

vestigate and refer for prosecution individuals and companies that willfully failed
to file or pay employment taxes. We are making solid progress on this front: case
openings increased by 75 percent from FY 2000 to FY 2001 and already during the
first quarter of this fiscal year, we are at 56 percent of our totals for last year. And
many of those who bought into these schemes soon discovered that they had em-
barked on a perilous legal and financial path.

Since FY 1999, 141 individuals were sentenced to federal prison, a halfway house
or home detention on employment tax issues. Nearly 84 percent of those convicted
of evading employment taxes were sentenced to prison for an average of 20 months
and were ordered to make restitution to the government for the taxes evaded plus
interest and penalties.

We have also launched over 20 criminal investigations against promoters of the
Social Security ‘‘1041’’ schemes and have seven convictions to date, including one
involving a sheriff in South Carolina who steered unsuspecting taxpayers to one of
the scam preparers. For those convicted of these crimes, jail time ranged from 36–
66 months.

Some promoters of the slavery reparations scam have been charged criminally.
For example, in October 2001, Vernon T. James of Carrollton, Texas was convicted
of preparing false, fictitious and fraudulent personal federal income tax returns
claiming the reparations credit. In January, a federal judge sentenced James to six
and one-half years in prison and ordered him to pay $566,418 million in restitution.

The Internet and Schemes and Scams
Mr. Chairman, at last year’s hearing, the Committee expressed concern about pro-

moters using the Internet to hawk their schemes, and also the possibility of the IRS
working with the Federal Trade Commission to close these sites on the grounds of
consumer fraud.
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We are working on this problem in two ways. First, we are using our authority
under IRS sections 6700 and 7408 to investigate promoters and to potentially take
injunctive action.

In FY 2000, as part of a special project, we identified 26 potentially abusive web
sites. These were subsequently reviewed for Abusive Tax Promoter Examination
(IRC Section 6700) and possible injunctive action (IRC Section 7408). Seven of these
have been formally opened for IRC 6700 Examinations and possible injunctive ac-
tion. Based on this promising initiative, we developed and implemented last month
new computer methods and techniques to detect abusive tax schemes marketed over
the Web.

In addition, we have met with the FTC to explore cooperative efforts in this area.
We are actively seeking several abusive tax scheme web sites as test cases for mak-
ing referrals to FTC and to help establish a referral procedure.

The FTC has regulatory and injunctive authority regarding false advertising in
the media. This would include Internet advertising, as well as TV, radio, news-
papers, and magazines. In our meetings with FTC, they indicated they would review
referrals from the IRS for false or misleading advertising on the Internet. If the re-
ferral meets the standards established by FTC, then our FTC contacts indicated a
willingness to act against the Internet web site.

There are, however, significant limitations to this approach. Disclosure rules (IRC
6103) prevent us from adding information from our internal databases or adding
data obtained from investigative/examination work to enhance the referral. There-
fore, the referral would need to stand on the content of the web site alone.

Another weakness in this methodology is that promoters of organized tax evasion
schemes often maintain multiple web sites. These sites have different names, but
use the same or similar web pages from site to site. An FTC action may close one
site or several, but promoters can have new sites set up in anywhere from a few
days to only a few hours, oftentimes, with new company names.

Finally, another consideration is that many promoters have become more sophisti-
cated with their web page offerings and do not make blatant offers to establish abu-
sive tax schemes, and some potentially abusive web sites are more political in na-
ture than promotional. This would make them difficult injunctive cases for FTC, due
to ‘‘Freedom of Speech’’ considerations.
Enforcement Action Against Non-filers

IRS has implemented a multi-functional, comprehensive effort called the National
Non-filer Strategy. The overall goal of this strategy is to bring taxpayers back into
compliance and keep them there. In addition to nonfilers, the IRS will reach out to
individual taxpayers who are not legally required to file, but are potentially entitled
to refunds or credits.

On the civil side, we have both the Questionable W–4 processing and Automated
Substitute for Return (ASFR) programs. As previously described, each year, approxi-
mately 600,000 questionable W–4s (QW4s) are forwarded to the IRS from employ-
ers. A W–4 is considered questionable if the employee claims more than 10 exemp-
tions or claims to be exempt from withholding. After data is inputted and reviewed,
the subsequent cases are forwarded to the Fresno Service Center where the actual
leads are worked.

For those who refuse to file a return, the Service Center ASFR Unit prepares a
substitute return for the individual under the authority of the IRC 6020 (B) and
issues a Statutory Notice of Deficiency. After the ‘‘dummy’’ return is posted, the IRS
sends a letter informing the taxpayer of the proposed assessment and of all appeal
rights.

IRS Criminal Investigation vigorously pursues prosecution and prison sentences
for individuals who violate the tax laws, including non-filers. In FY 2001, it had 269
prosecution recommendations, 257 indictments/informations and 219 convictions.
There was an 83.9 percent incarceration rate and an average of 43 months to serve
in prison.

FALSE REPRESENTATIONS OF FACTS TO CLAIM IMPROPER DEDUCTIONS OR CREDITS

What They Are
Although they are sometimes grouped together, this category of promoted schemes

is different from those that depend on false descriptions of the law. These devices,
marketed primarily to individuals and small businesses, entice the promoters’ tar-
gets into misrepresenting the facts so they can claim improper deductions or credits.
In this regard, they are potentially more serious because it is less obvious to many
people that they are bogus and some may believe that they are less likely to be de-
tected by IRS.
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For example, so-called home-based business schemes purport to offer ‘‘tax relief.’’
The promoters of this scheme, which is estimated to involve up to 50,000 taxpayers,
claim that individual taxpayers can deduct most, or all, of their personal expenses
as business expenses by setting up a bogus home-based business. This scheme usu-
ally results in lost taxes of $5,000 to $15,000 per case.

The following are some examples of personal expenses that are not deductible, but
are commonly claimed as business expenses in home-based business tax avoidance:

• Deducting all or most of the cost and operation of a personal residence. For ex-
ample, placing a calendar, desk, file cabinet, telephone, or other business-re-
lated item in each room does not increase the amount that can be deducted.

• Deducting a portion of the total house payment is not allowable if the business
is not real.

• Paying children a salary for services, such as answering telephones, washing
cars or other tasks and then deducting these costs as a business expense is not
allowed.

• Deducting education expenses from the salary wrongfully paid to children as
employees also is not allowed.

• Deducting excessive car and truck expenses when the vehicle has been used for
both business and personal use is not allowed.

• Deducting personal furniture, home entertainment equipment, children’s toys,
etc. is not allowed.

• Deducting personal travel, meals, and entertainment under the guise that ‘‘ev-
eryone is a potential client’’ is not allowed.

Another fraudulent investment scheme induces people to improperly use the Dis-
abled Access Credit. The credit is intended to help small businesses offset costs as-
sociated with bringing their businesses into compliance with the Americans with
Disabilities Act (ADA).

Many of these ADA credit schemes have surfaced across the country. Most appear
to involve Ponzi-type financing and promise erroneous claims of tax benefits. In this
scheme, investors are to receive a credit for their investment in providing telephone
equipment for the disabled.

Mr. Chairman, the Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC) program also continues to
provide an opportunity for unscrupulous tax return preparers to prey on taxpayers
in hopes of generating refunds to which they are not entitled.

For example, these crooked preparers may ‘‘share’’ one client’s qualifying children
with another client in order to allow both clients to claim the EITC. Under the
scheme, if one client has four children, they only need to list two for EITC purposes
to get the maximum credit. The preparer will list two children on the first client’s
return and list the other two on another client’s tax return. The preparer and the
client ‘‘selling’’ the dependents split a fee. The IRS prosecutes the preparers of such
fraudulent claims, and participating taxpayers could be subject to civil penalties.

Refund scheme operators may also approach taxpayers wanting to ‘‘borrow’’ their
Social Security Number or give them a phony W–2 so it appears that they qualify
for a big refund or other credits, including the EITC. They also prepare returns for
taxpayers who have children but have no income, inflating income by preparing
phony Schedule C attachments showing false income from a business or occupation.
The unscrupulous promoters of schemes may promise to split the refunds with tax-
payers.
Identifying Schemes, Promoters and Participants

We have a number of important tools at our disposal to identify those schemes
involve submitting false returns to claim refunds.

Since its inception in January 1977, the Questionable Refund Program (QRP) has
been responsible for the detection of over $2 billion in fraudulent refunds and has
been successful in stopping 86 percent of it. QRP schemes involve tax returns claim-
ing refunds based on false income, false federal income tax withheld and false re-
fundable credits, such as the EITC, Fuel Tax Credit, Foreign Income Tax Credit,
etc. In addition, the program has helped identify other scams and schemes, such as
abusive trusts and Section 861 frivolous arguments.

To detect these false returns, we placed Questionable Refund Detection Teams
(QRDT) at each of our 10 campuses. They are located at Fraud Detection Centers
and report directly to the Director of Refund Crimes in our Criminal Investigation
division. These teams can sound an alarm at the earliest possible stage when we
detect anomalies in refund filings. We also receive alerts from other campus func-
tions, Electronic Return Originators, financial institutions, return preparers and
concerned citizens.

We also employ the Electronic Fraud Detection Systems (EFDS)—a computer sys-
tem used by CI to help identify potentially fraudulent electronically filed (ELF) and
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paper returns. It also increases the data available for analysis and assists in the
development of information relating to schemes detected by the QRDTs.

In addition, CI’s Return Preparer Program (RPP) identifies, investigates and pros-
ecutes abusive return preparers. The program was developed to enhance compliance
in the return-preparer community by engaging in enforcement actions and/or assert-
ing appropriate civil penalties against unscrupulous or incompetent return pre-
parers.

Mr. Chairman, this is a significant problem for both the IRS and our taxpayers.
Abusive return preparers frequently prepare bad returns for large numbers of tax-
payers who, at best, are stuck with paying additional taxes and interest and at
worst, depending on culpability, are subject to penalties and perhaps even criminal
prosecution.

In addition to the fraud scheme detection tools, just described, we have other
methods to identify potentially erroneous refund claims based on the EITC and
other dependent credits and exemptions. One of the most important is the Depend-
ent Database (DDB). Using data provided by the Department of Health and Human
Services and Social Security Administration, it is designed to identify potential non-
compliant returns during returns processing.

For example, when a child’s Social Security Number is used on multiple returns,
the database helps determine which taxpayer was likely to be erroneously claiming
tax benefits on behalf of that child. We have moved beyond testing to using the DDB
application nationwide as part of our Examination Program and for the identifica-
tion of non-compliant taxpayers and paid preparers.

As part of our multi-year Collection Re-engineering Program, the Electronic Fraud
Detection System is also being enhanced to include selected Business Master File
data that will permit research, analysis and evaluation of fraud detection scenarios
for business returns.

Mr. Chairman, let me finally note that identifying scams based on false deduc-
tions is more difficult than detecting some of the refund scams. It is a much more
tedious process that requires us to discern patterns in a post-filing environment. Au-
dits often tip us off to an emerging problem. We are currently working to develop
new statistical techniques to make this process easier.
Notify and Warn the Public

As is the case with schemes involving false descriptions of the law, public aware-
ness is essential to combating these schemes. Many of the press releases we issued
on the bogus ‘‘Section 861’’ scams, such as ‘‘The Dirty Dozen’’, also covered those
involving a fraudulent representation of the facts. When a particular scheme ap-
pears to be gaining popularity, we correspondingly ratchet up our outreach program.

In February 5, 2002, we issued a press release on Home-Based Deductions. We
warned taxpayers that any tax scheme that claims a person can deduct what would
normally be personal expenses should be considered highly suspect. We also in-
formed taxpayers, who claimed such deductions on a past tax return and now want
to file an amended return, to contact the IRS at our toll-free number at 1–800–829–
1040.

We will soon release a tri-fold pamphlet regarding Home-Based Business Tax
Avoidance Schemes. This pamphlet will be widely distributed through our web site,
and our nationwide network of channels with practitioners, business and trade orga-
nizations and educational institutions.

On February 8, 2002, the IRS issued a nationwide press release warning tax-
payers, especially the elderly, who are likely targets of the promoters, to be beware
of scams involving the Americans with Disabilities Act credit.

To help us better combat these schemes, we are also conducting extensive out-
reach to the tax practitioner community. These efforts include IRS-authored articles
in professional journals and corporate publications, including that of H&R Block. I
and senior IRS officials also speak on a regular basis to the annual meetings and
conventions of the major national associations, organizations and companies rep-
resenting practitioners and preparers, such as the National Association of Enrolled
Agents, the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants and the National As-
sociation of Tax Practitioners, to name but a few.

In addition, we conduct bi-monthly liaison meetings to brief our stakeholders on
any emerging issues and then e-mail them any follow-up notices. This year, our
highly successful nationwide Tax Forums, which in 2001 attracted 14,000 tax practi-
tioners, will also offer, for the first time, seminars on the tax scams and schemes
being discussed today, including refund/credit fraud. This is an excellent opportunity
to convey our message to a very large audience, who in turn, can relay it to their
clients.
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Moreover, to help improve compliance with EITC on returns submitted by tax pre-
parers, we established a nationwide EITC preparer outreach program in the fall of
1998. These practitioners account for 68 percent of the $8.4 billion in 1998 EITC
overclaims.

As part of the program, IRS revenue agents visit tax professionals nationwide to
provide individual assistance and to answer any questions about the EITC. Some
of these visits will also include a review of files to determine if due diligence re-
quirements for the preparation of EITC have been met. We have also sent warning
letters to hundreds of thousands of EITC taxpayers.
Enforcement Action Against Promoters and Participants

Over the past five years, the IRS has also executed a full range of compliance ac-
tivities for organized EITC fraud that include criminal prosecutions of promoters.
During the past three fiscal years, 176 subject criminal investigations were opened
on questionable refund schemes related to fraudulent EITC claimed. These inves-
tigations identified a minimum of 7,811 questionable returns claiming a minimum
of $17 million in false EITCs. During this same time period, 130 criminal investiga-
tions were recommended for criminal prosecution and 116 persons were criminally
convicted of income tax fraud for the various EITC fraud schemes.

Mr. Chairman, we have a solid track record of convictions for those prosecuted
for misrepresenting the facts, and the perpetrators have paid a heavy price. For ex-
ample, on September 4, 2001, in Brooklyn, NY, Jose Raul Diaz was sentenced to
18 months in prison followed by 3 years supervised release. In addition, Diaz was
ordered to pay restitution of $120,000 and a special assessment of $100. Diaz pled
guilty in September 2000 to filing false and fraudulent federal tax returns.

According to the press release, Diaz provided tax services to low-income clients,
many of whom were immigrants with poor English language skills and little famili-
arity with the tax system. Diaz falsely increased his clients’ tax refund checks
through a variety of fraudulent means, including claiming non-existent children as
dependents, misrepresenting the client’s filing status, and claiming fraudulent
childcare expenses.

In many cases, Diaz forged the clients’ signatures on tax returns or had clients
sign blank tax returns, so that the clients were unaware of the false information.
Diaz also listed his own address as the taxpayer’s address, so that the refund check
would be delivered to him. He would cash the checks himself, often stealing all or
a portion of the fraudulent refund.

Mr. Chairman, I would like to make a last important point regarding the EITC
program. Promoted tax schemes are only a part of the problem. Overclaims for a
wide variety of reasons—from confusion to unscrupulous preparers—continue to be
a problem and we want to develop the best possible solutions. Last month, I an-
nounced that we convened a high-level IRS/Treasury task force to review com-
prehensively the EITC program.

It will develop recommendations to achieve the congressional objectives of the
EITC program while making it easier for taxpayers to comply with the rules and
for the IRS to efficiently and effectively administer them. The Assistant Secretary
for Tax Policy and I are personally overseeing this task force and will present its
recommendations to Secretary O’Neill within four months.

SCHEMES TO HIDE INCOME USING TRUSTS AND OFFSHORE BANK ACCOUNTS

What They Are
In the last few years, the IRS has detected a proliferation of schemes designed

to allow upper income taxpayers to hide income. Of the four categories of schemes,
this is the largest in loss of revenue to the Treasury, the hardest to detect, and the
most insidious in undermining the fairness of the tax system. Participants in this
category of scheme include chief executive officers of large companies, high income
professionals such as athletes, actors, doctors, lawyers, authors, business owners
and even law professors—in other words, people who should know better.

The devices used to hide income include trusts, both foreign and domestic, and
offshore bank accounts. A particularly important device has been the use of credit
cards issued by banks in tax haven countries which are used as a convenient and
efficient way of bringing back and spending the money that is hidden offshore.

Currently, there are two prevalent fraudulent schemes being promoted: the ‘‘do-
mestic scheme’’ and the ‘‘foreign scheme.’’ The domestic scheme involves a series of
trusts that are formed in the U.S., while the foreign trust scheme is formed offshore
and outside the jurisdiction of the U.S.

The trusts involved in the schemes, either foreign or domestic, are vertically lay-
ered with each trust distributing income to the next layer. The goal of this elabo-

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 11:36 Dec 12, 2002 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00074 Fmt 6601 Sfmt 6621 81637.000 SFINANC2 PsN: SFINANC2



71

rately tiered structure is to fraudulently reduce taxable income to nominal amounts.
Although these schemes give the appearance of the separation of responsibility and
control from the benefits of ownership, they are, in fact, controlled and directed by
the taxpayer.

A network of promoters and sub-promoters, who may charge $5,000 to $70,000 for
their packages, often market these schemes. This fee enables taxpayers to have
trust documents prepared, to utilize foreign and domestic trustees, and to use for-
eign bank accounts and corporations. In some instances, tax return preparer serv-
ices are also made available.

Mr. Chairman, let me also stress that while the abusive trusts are the more prev-
alent of the schemes we see today, the promoters are extremely creative and will
use other vehicles, such as partnerships, to try to disguise their illegal activities.
Domestic Abusive Trusts

The abusive trust scheme generally starts with the transfer of a business or other
source of professional income to a trust. Taxpayers then typically offset income by
overstating business expenses or deducting personal expenses from the income in
the trust. To cover their tracks or mislead, these schemes often use tiered multiple
entities, such as partnerships, limited liability companies, or secondary level trusts.

For example, in some promotions, taxpayers are advised to create an Asset Man-
agement Company (AMC) in order to give the false impression that the taxpayer
is not managing his or her business. This starts the layering process.

The next step is to form a business trust, also a domestic trust. In effect, the cli-
ent elects to change the structure of his or her business from either a sole propri-
etorship or corporation to a trust. The AMC may be the trustee of the business trust
and there may be multiple layers of trusts under the first trust. The scheme gives
the appearance that the taxpayer has given up control of his or her business to a
trust and progressively reduces the income distributed to the beneficiaries by charg-
ing administrative or other expenses at each level. Of course the transfer of income
into the trusts is a sham because the taxpayer continues to control and enjoy the
use of the income and assets.
Offshore Trusts and Accounts

Similar to the domestic arrangements, foreign packages usually start with an
Asset Management Company, a business trust, and distribute income to several
trust layers. However, these foreign promotions also attempt to take funds offshore
and outside U.S. jurisdiction. These schemes involve offshore bank accounts, trusts,
and International Business Corporations (IBC’s) created in ‘‘tax haven’’ countries.

Diversion of income to offshore tax havens with strict bank secrecy laws adds an
additional layer of complexity, which in turn, has permitted the taxpayers to hide
the income more effectively. However, once the income is offshore, the taxpayer has
the problem of getting the money back when he or she wants to spend it. One meth-
od individuals have been using to divert income to tax havens and evade their U.S.
tax obligations, while still maintaining easy access to their funds, is by obtaining
credit cards issued by banks in these tax havens

As The Wall Street Journal reported on March 8, 2002, these cards are even
hawked on the Internet: ‘‘For example, a palm-draped Web site called Cardster this
week advertised a top security anonymous offshore no ID ATM Cirrus debit card—
as well as other services.’’

Mr. Chairman, let me emphasize that while it is not illegal to have a credit card
issued by an offshore bank, there is ample basis for believing that many people are
using offshore credit cards to repatriate funds hidden offshore to evade paying U.S.
taxes. These credit cards are used by the taxpayer in the U.S. to withdraw cash and
to pay for everyday expenses like groceries, medical bills, gasoline, and other mis-
cellaneous expenses. They provide easy access to offshore funds and accounts in tax
haven countries that allow income to be hidden.
Identifying Promoters and Taxpayers: Tools and Results

Organizational Focus
These abusive trust schemes are a significant problem, the magnitude of which

we are just beginning to understand. Over the past two years, we have taken ag-
gressive steps to identify systematically promoters who sell these schemes and tax-
payers who use them to hide income, including creating an abusive tax scheme pro-
gram structure. In 2001, Fraud, Anti-Money Laundering, Abusive Schemes and the
Lead Development Center were placed under one IRS executive to increase program
oversight and allow a better flow of information between these programs. Let me
describe how the structure works.
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The civil Lead Development Center (LDC) was established to identify and develop
cases on abusive tax promoters. The Center works leads received from within the
IRS, or from external sources, and conducts Internet searches looking for abusive
tax promoters and promotional materials.

Mr. Chairman, in this regard, let me point out that following last year’s hearing,
we met with representatives of the Federal Trade Commission who had discussed
their methods for detecting consumer fraud found on the Internet. Beginning this
month, we have been employing similar computer methods and techniques to detect
abusive tax schemes marketed over the Web.

Abusive Schemes/Flow-through groups were also established in each of 16 area of-
fices to audit the abusive schemes, tax shelters and John Doe Summons cases once
they are identified and developed. In addition, four Special Enforcement Program
(SEP) groups were created in IRS Small Business/Self-Employed to focus on the off-
shore abusive schemes and the John Doe Summons cases. Each area has identified
a manager who will coordinate with the LDC and Abusive Schemes program man-
agers to ensure these cases are timely assigned and properly worked.

The people in this civil structure work closely with the lead development centers
in our criminal division to ensure that leads on potential criminal cases are appro-
priately developed and referred. When our examiners and revenue officers find seri-
ous cases of non-compliance from any source, the taxpayers will be referred for
criminal investigation. The number of fraud referrals increased by more than 15
percent when compared to last fiscal year.

In addition, one of the most powerful tools that we use to ensure compliance is
matching information received from businesses with information reported by indi-
vidual taxpayers. Trusts and partnerships also must report income to their partners
or beneficiaries and we can use this data to identify cases that use trusts and part-
nerships to hide or underreport income.

This year, the IRS began capturing data from 16.8 million K–1 forms. In 2002,
the IRS is changing its processing procedures and will process and match K–1s re-
porting almost $700 million of income and also, importantly, reported losses on
trusts and passthroughs. This will help us to find potential problem cases and to
follow up, when necessary, with audits.

Special Initiative to Identify Offshore Credit Card Accounts
In the past year we have also had considerable success with one major initiative

to identify promoters and taxpayers who hide money in offshore tax havens.
A John Doe summons issued in 2000 to MasterCard yielded a large database of

transactions using cards issued by banks in Antigua and Barbuda, the Bahamas
and the Cayman Islands. Many of these cards appear to have been issued to U.S.
customers. Hundreds of cases have been initially identified for civil audits or crimi-
nal investigation. The IRS is also matching these cardholders against open and
closed examinations and collection, criminal, and bankruptcy cases, as more identi-
fication data is developed.

Mr. Chairman, we are following up on this initial action that proved to be so suc-
cessful. First, on March 25, 2002, we petitioned the U.S. District Court in San Fran-
cisco for permission to serve a John Doe summons on VISA International, along the
lines of the MasterCard summons, seeking records on transactions using cards
issued by banks in over 20 tax haven countries. On March 27, the District Court
authorized us to serve the John Doe Summons.

Second, also on March 25, 2002, we filed in the U.S. District Court for the South-
ern District of Florida a stipulated agreement with American Express to provide a
sample of its records for 1998 and 1999 on cards for U.S. taxpayers with trans-
actions in the U.S. and addresses in Antigua and Barbuda, the Bahamas, or the
Cayman Islands upon entry of a court order. On March 26, 2002, the District court
signed an order directing the agreed-upon production.

Third, we will be seeking permission from District Courts across the nation to
serve scores of John Doe summonses on merchants to assist us to identify many
more of the actual individual taxpayers using the cards in the MasterCard database.
Notifying and Warning the Public

We want to make sure that potential participants know the serious consequences
of these schemes to hide income. These are crimes—plain and simple—and the judi-
cial system has little sympathy for the perpetrators. As described in the following
section, those convicted—both promoters and clients—are facing large fines and pen-
alties. Some are losing their homes and are being stripped of their professional li-
censes. And they are going to prison for substantial amounts of time.

Mr. Chairman, we have taken both a broad and focused approach to educating
the public about abusive schemes and scams. As previously noted, our web site
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(www.irs.gov) has a hot link from its front page to CI’s special ‘‘Tax Fraud Alerts’’
section where taxpayers can learn about both abusive trust schemes and criminally-
prosecuted case summaries.

Also listed is the toll-free hotline to report suspected tax fraud activity (1–800–
829–0433). Following the suggestions made by the Committee at last April’s hear-
ing, we have also added so-called ‘‘METATAGS’’ that will help direct to the CI site
taxpayers using search engines to find information about abusive trusts.

As part of our outreach efforts, IRS Criminal Investigation also has a cadre of
trained executives who are available and have appeared on numerous radio and tel-
evision programs, including call-in shows where they are able to answer listeners’
questions about these scams.

We know too that these schemes are being marketed to upper-income taxpayers,
often professionals, such as those in the medical and other professions. It is impor-
tant that these individuals know that participating in one of these scams is often
a costly endeavor, both personally and professionally. To this end, IRS has written
and placed articles, such as ‘‘Unscrupulous Trust Promoters Target Medical Profes-
sion,’’ in the publications of the American Academy of Otolaryngologists and the
American Academy of Orthopedic Surgeons. Other articles have been placed or will
appear in other professional journals.

Recently, I also met with the leadership of the American Medical Association,
American Dental Association, and numerous other health care professional associa-
tions on how their members were being targeted by the scheme promoters. Through
this event and the associations represented at it, we have the potential to reach over
750,000 professionals with an important warning. We are making similar outreach
efforts to the construction industry.

We are also using our network of national and local relationships with tax practi-
tioners to provide them information about the prosecutions of taxpayers who partici-
pate in these schemes so that they can warn their clients and potential clients of
the dangers of succumbing to the offerings by unscrupulous practitioners and pro-
moters.

Mr. Chairman, our efforts, in conjunction with those of the Justice Department,
on the John Doe summons were significantly noted in the press, including front-
page coverage in the New York Times, USA Today and placements in the major
newspapers. It also garnered coverage on most of the major nightly news programs,
including ABC World News Tonight and CNN.

This observation from a recent Christian Science Monitor editorial illustrates the
reaction we are receiving: ‘‘The Internal Revenue Service often has had a bad-guy
image for cracking down on average taxpayers who inadvertently make mistakes.
But the agency takes on a distinctly good-guy role when it tracks down egregious
tax-evasion scams. After all, those who shun their legal obligation to pay taxes sim-
ply put a larger burden on everyone else.’’
Enforcement Against Promoters and Participants

Our enforcement strategy to combat these schemes focuses on promoters and cli-
ents who have willfully used these schemes to evade taxes. Further, fraudulent
trust issues are addressed through a national strategy that includes the Department
of Justice. As part of this strategy, emphasis is placed on multi-function coordina-
tion, the identification of fraudulent offshore promotions, and the use of civil and
criminal enforcement actions.

Since 1998, the IRS has closed approximately 5,000 domestic abusive trust cases
and proposed $780 million in taxes for them. Over 100 promoters of these schemes
have been identified for whom civil or criminal actions are pending or completed,
and another 161 promoter leads are in our database. About 1,500 abusive trust in-
vestor cases are currently under examination today.

Suit recommendation letters for injunctions against 11 abusive trust promoters
have been referred to DOJ in the past 18 months. We have received one permanent
injunction and six suits in total have been filed by DOJ against the remaining 10
promoters. The IRS has been upheld in numerous Tax Court actions on the sham
argument. Several prominent criminal convictions have also been obtained in this
area, which are discussed at the end of this section.

Since 1997, IRS Criminal Investigation has obtained 156 convictions of individ-
uals for illegal trust schemes. In CY 2001 alone, it had 301 open investigations, in-
cluding 125 of promoters. Judges have little sympathy or patience for those con-
victed of these crimes. Here is but one recent example; the CI web site has many
more.

On January 7, 2002, in Sacramento, California, three medical professionals were
sentenced for their roles in a tax evasion scheme involving the concealment of their
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income by routing it through bank accounts in the names of trusts located in the
United States and abroad.

Richard Shearer, an ear, nose, and throat specialist, was sentenced to 24 months
in prison and ordered to pay a fine of $10,000. Richard D. Pfeiffer, an orthodontist,
was sentenced to 27 months in prison and ordered to pay a fine of $10,000. In addi-
tion, the defendants were sentenced to three years of supervised release. Also, the
defendants were ordered to pay restitution to the IRS, an assessment of $200, and
prosecution costs of well over $1,000. The defendants pled guilty on October 1, 2001,
to one count of defrauding the IRS and one count of filing a false tax return.

And in February 2001, in the largest IRS enforcement action ever taken, law en-
forcement authorities in multiple states executed over three dozen search warrants.
IRS Criminal Investigation special agents conducted these enforcement actions as
part of a series of investigations of alleged illegal offshore trust programs involving
the diversion of millions of dollars of income for hundreds of clients.

Six individuals from Massachusetts, New Jersey, Washington, California, and
Costa Rica were charged on February 26, 2001 in Federal District court in Boston,
Massachusetts, all of whom have been arrested. The charges arise out of the crimi-
nal complaint filed in connection with the IRS investigation of Anderson Ark and
Associates alleging a conspiracy to launder monies through the use of offshore trusts
and other offshore entities. Keith Anderson, one of the principals, was recently ar-
rested in Costa Rica and is awaiting extradition to the United States.

The program allegedly involved hundreds of clients who diverted millions of dol-
lars through offshore trusts and bank accounts for the express purpose of evading
taxation of income earned in the United States. According to the complaint, each
of the defendants was a principal in or provided a referral to Anderson Ark and As-
sociates, a self-proclaimed ‘‘free enterprise’’ or anti-tax organization in the business
of creating, promoting, and implementing schemes to assist U.S. taxpayers in the
evasion of their true, lawful income tax liabilities.
Benefits Of A Parallel Approach

Mr. Chairman, since last year’s hearing, we have dusted off injunctions as an-
other valuable tool we can employ in the fight against these scams and schemes.
We have moved aggressively, having sought 10 civil injunctions in cases where some
or most have parallel criminal investigations taking place. Without the civil injunc-
tions going forward, these scams would still be operating. Let me provide the con-
text for this promising approach and an excellent example of what it can produce.

While the Internal Revenue Code has both civil and criminal provisions to address
abusive promotions, the IRS generally completes a criminal investigation before
seeking civil remedies. However, using this methodology to investigate promotions
of abusive tax schemes allows the promoters to continue to market the abusive
scheme for months or even years while being investigated criminally.

Following the suggestions raised at the Senate Finance Committee hearing in
April 2001, a task force was created to determine an effective method of stopping
abusive tax scheme promotions while the same promotions are being investigated
criminally, i.e., parallel criminal and civil proceedings.

The group was given the task of providing guidelines to the field as to how and
when parallel proceedings should be used. Task force members were chosen from
the civil and criminal divisions of the IRS, the Office of IRS Chief Counsel and the
Department of Justice Tax Division. It is now in the process of making what I am
sure will be some important and useful recommendations. We will report these to
the Committee at the earliest possible opportunity.

ABUSIVE TAX AVOIDANCE TRANSACTIONS

Mr. Chairman, last month, Assistant Secretary of the Treasury for Tax Policy
Mark Weinberger; IRS Large & Mid-Size Business (LMSB) Division Commissioner
Larry Langdon; and IRS Chief Counsel B. John Williams testified before the Com-
mittee on programs and actions to address the proliferation of abusive tax avoidance
transactions.

These transactions are designed and promoted by sophisticated tax professionals
and used by both corporations and wealthy individuals to reduce their taxes. They
are highly complex and crafted to exploit technical loopholes in the internal revenue
laws to obtain substantial and unintended tax benefits.

These abusive tax avoidance transactions are factually complex. A typical trans-
action may involve multiple entities created solely for the purpose of investing in
the shelter, as well as complex financial derivatives. Developing the facts requires
an understanding of how complex transactions are structured. Because taxpayers
may not provide or have all of the relevant documents, IRS examiners must obtain
the information from third parties.
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Abusive tax avoidance transactions are also legally complex. Promoters carefully
scrutinize the tax laws to find loopholes and then design complex transactions to
exploit them. Consequently, highly complex and very arcane areas of the tax laws
are involved. The transactions also always come with the blessing of a tax opinion.
This is a critical point.

For an investor, the tax opinion legitimizes the transaction, purporting to allow
an investor to claim a reasonable belief that the tax benefit, no matter how out-
rageous, was legally justifiable. As a result of these tax opinions, technical tax shel-
ters too frequently result in litigation. Moreover, the tax at issue is large enough,
and the outcome is uncertain enough to encourage taxpayers to litigate the issue.

These transactions pose an enormous challenge for the IRS. First and foremost,
they are extremely difficult to find on tax returns. Large corporations have complex,
voluminous returns, and the only clue to a shelter may be buried deep in the return.

Although corporations already have a disclosure requirement, we believe too many
are parsing words, narrowly construing the disclosure rules and broadly construing
the exceptions.

On December 21, 2001, the IRS issued Announcement 2002–2, announcing a tem-
porary disclosure initiative designed to encourage greater voluntary disclosure. The
number of disclosures received has been both encouraging and discouraging for us.
While we have made progress, we are finding that taxpayers and promoters are in-
terpreting the current disclosure rules very narrowly and are disclosing few trans-
actions. Consequently, it is our view that the disclosure regulations need to be re-
vised and expanded. The set of initiatives described by Assistant Secretary Wein-
berger at the March 21, 2002 hearing fills those needs.

PROMOTED SCHEMES: MEASURING OUR RESPONSE

Mr. Chairman, as I previously discussed, we are in the process of refining many
of the estimates about the extent and scope of the various tax scams and schemes.
Indeed, this points to a larger issue. Last summer, the GAO reported to you and
Senator Grassley that in order to understand the overall extent of noncompliance
and effectiveness of our compliance assurance programs, the IRS has periodically
measured voluntary compliance.

Earlier this year, the IRS proposed to reestablish a key component of its ongoing
compliance effort to help ensure fairness for America’s taxpayers. The National Re-
search Program (NRP) is designed to accurately measure tax compliance while mini-
mizing the need to contact taxpayers during the process.

The NRP is developing innovative approaches to measure taxpayer compliance
with the tax law. It will: (1) be far less intrusive and burdensome on taxpayers than
previous compliance studies; (2) help the IRS build better compliance programs to
more effectively catch tax cheating and help ensure all taxpayers pay a fair share;
and (3) help reduce audits of taxpayers who filed an accurate return by at least
15,000 tax returns a year.

As part of ongoing compliance operations, NRP will focus on measuring three key
areas of tax administration—filing compliance, payment compliance and reporting
compliance. A key element involves measuring the accuracy of reporting information
on tax returns. The IRS has overhauled the reporting component to minimize dis-
ruptions to taxpayers during the study.

Ultimately, this project will help all taxpayers by giving the agency timely, accu-
rate information about tax compliance. This information will allow the IRS to re-
place outdated audit formulas and develop compliance efforts directed toward the
tax returns most likely to have errors, rather than those from honest taxpayers.

In late fall of this year, the NRP will begin reviewing a small, statistically valid
sample of individual returns from the 1040 family. The IRS will work closely with
tax practitioners, Members of Congress and other key stakeholders to finalize the
project.

Mr. Chairman, let me also point out that in response to a TIGTA report issued
last September, LMSB’s Office of Tax Shelter Analysis and the Office of Strategy,
Research and Program Planning established a research team with the responsibility
for: (1) estimating the potential tax revenue impact attributed to these devices: (2)
defining the characteristics and behavioral triggers of abusive shelters and (3) devel-
oping an abusive corporate issue identification and classification system. In addi-
tion, we are developing indicators to measure the organizational progress of our
OTSA initiatives.

CONCLUSION

Mr. Chairman, in conclusion, I believe that we are making significant progress
combating these illegal tax schemes and scams. However, I do not want to minimize
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the scope of the problem and the challenges we face. Many of these ploys and
schemes are very well organized. To deal with them effectively requires an enor-
mous commitment of time and resources on our part. At the same time, we must
maintain adequate coverage of all other areas of non-compliance. Nevertheless, we
will use all of the tools at our disposal to stop these attempts to undermine our tax
system and the confidence of the American people in it. Thank you.
Attachment.
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RESPONSE TO A QUESTION FROM SENATOR TORRICELLI

Question: Commissioner Rossotti, as you know, Section 1203 of the IRS Restruc-
turing and Reform Act of 1998 subjects IRS employees to a level of scrutiny that
no other federal employee must endure. Commonly known as the ‘‘Ten Deadly Sins,’’
Section 1203 of the RRA outlines ten infractions for which IRS employees must be
fired. One of the ten infractions is the untimely filing of federal income taxes, even
when a refund is due.

Commissioner Rossotti, you have stated many times that Section 1203 is having
a negative impact on the morale of the IRS workforce and is having a chilling effect
on the ability of IRS employees to do their jobs. It appears then that Section 1203
is harming IRS efforts to investigate fraudulent tax schemes and illegal tax shelters.
Is this your view? How important is it to the IRS for Congress to approve legislation
you have requested for modifications to Section 1203?

Answer: I am responding to the question for the record you submitted on behalf
of Senator Robert Torricelli following the hearing on April 11, 2002. Senator
Torricelli inquired about the impact of Section 1203 of the IRS Restructuring and
Reform Act of 1998 (RRA 98) on the IRS workforce and the efforts to revise this
provision. This issue is of great importance to the IRS, and I appreciate the oppor-
tunity to state my views for the record.

Although Section 1203 contains important taxpayer protections, certain aspects of
the provision have had a chilling effect on employee morale and on the ability of
IRS employees to do their jobs in certain circumstances. For example, current law
requires the termination of an IRS employee who fails to timely file tax returns, un-
less that failure is due to reasonable cause and not due to willful neglect. An IRS
employee who fails to timely file a refund return (for a year in which the employee
is entitled to a refund) may be fired even though a taxpayer who files a refund re-
turn late is not penalized. Late-filed refund return cases are a significant percentage
of the section 1203 cases to date. I believe these cases do not represent the type
of serious conduct to which the penalties imposed by the statute should apply.

Another problem is that a taxpayer’s threat of filing a Section 1203 claim against
an employee, no matter how frivolous, can cause a great deal of worry for the em-
ployee affected. This anxiety is due in part to the fact that current law requires ter-
mination for any covered Section 1203 violation unless the Commissioner decides
that mitigating factors justify some other personnel action Therefore, some employ-
ees fear their case will not be treated fairly unless they have the opportunity to per-
sonally convince the Commissioner of the merits of their case.

The Administration included proposed revisions to Section 1203 in its Fiscal Year
2003 Budget Request. The proposals would enhance agency effectiveness by more
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carefully tailoring the types of conduct that are subject to sanctions. It would,
among other things, remove the late-filing of refund returns from the list of viola-
tions. The proposal would also require the Commissioner to establish guidelines out-
lining specific penalties, up to and including termination, for specific types of wrong-
ful conduct covered by Section 1203. The Commissioner would retain the non-dele-
gable authority to decide whether mitigating factors support a personnel action
other than that specified in the guidelines for a covered action. We believe that by
making this change, IRS employees will feel more confident in performing the duties
of their jobs, knowing that protections built into Section 1203 will allow us to con-
sider the circumstances surrounding their actions should a Section 1203 action be
filed against them.

I hope we can count on your support should the Senate consider the Administra-
tion’s proposals to revise Section 1203. Again, thank you for the opportunity to state
my views for the record. If you have any questions, please contact me at (202) 622–
9511.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MARY ELAINE SPEARS

When I met Bob back in 1988, I had been widowed for 8 years. I had raised three
teenage boys while working as a sales rep. covering the eastern half of the U.S. I
was independent and I wasn’t interested in marriage; that is until Bob came charg-
ing into my life.What a breath of fresh air! A strong man full of confidence, moral,
honest, and with love for his children, his friends & his country. Bob pursued me
like he did everything else in life—full speed ahead & doesn’t let anything stand
in the way of the goal. On top of that he had a boyish, sincere innocence. He wanted
to believe that people were honest & good. I’d never met any one like him. He didn’t
know how to play games especially when it came to love & commitment. He was
so blatantly honest about his feelings I feared for his naivete. Commitment was his
middle name and he wasn’t one bit shy about it. Little did know that the very
things I admired about him would cause a wall between us several years later. It
was one thing to be fearlessly committed to God, family, friends, business & coun-
try. To have that same perseverance to ‘‘righting our country’s ills’’ was another
story.

The trouble began when Bob had come in contact with information that our in-
come tax, that he had dutifully paid for 40 years, had been put in place without
legal due course. This sent Bob on a diligent quest to verify the information & verify
it he did. Information flowed in from all parts of the country that convinced him,
without a shadow of doubt, that he wasn’t liable to pay income tax. He believed that
the facts spoke for themselves & felt morally obligated to share this information
with others. He was willing to stand in defense of his fellow Americans. As he
shared the information with others, Bob quickly came to understand that even
though they believed the same information that Bob believed. They were afraid to
confront the issue. No wonder? All one has to do is read, watch TV, listen to radio
or attend movies, where time and time again the abuses of government are docu-
mented, to understand why fear, & helplessness had permeated our society. On top
of that his own wife was frightened. There was no way I could go along with his
wild dream of being able to confront the system. Many dark days followed. I con-
tacted attorneys, cpa’s, government representative & even a political journalist try-
ing to find information to help show my husband another perspective. Unfortunately
no such help was forthcoming. I struggled with my own alternatives. The easy thing
to do would be to seek divorce, but I knew I did not want to end my marriage. I
made a vow for richer for poorer, for better for worse, in sickness & health, til death
do us part. What I decided to do was to file a separate tax return even though I
had no income and owed no tax. I was reprimanded by the IRS for filing a ‘‘frivo-
lous’’ return and fined $500. I was able to get that straightened out by telling them
that I was attempting to separate my actions from that of my husband. My filing
separately caused Bob to feel betrayed by me. I was able to convince him that I was
neither betraying him or issuing an ultimatum, but rather I just was unable to part-
ner in his actions. I also told him I was not going to do anything to prevent him
from pursuing what he felt was ‘‘right’’. Marriage did not give me license to be in
charge of my husband’s convictions or he mine. I had done all I knew how to bring
information to the table for Bob to consider. I had no solid evidence and very little
information. It was time for me to let it go and continue to love him through the
process. Nothing was solved but an uneasy peace returned to our relationship. It
was during this time Bob & I become heavily involved in Bible study & it was in
the context of God’s understanding that Bob realized the error of his zeal. Our zeal
for righteousness needs to start within our own hearts. We cannot change others
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only ourselves. Each individual will have the opportunity to change. As we change
or do not change our entire environment changes.

Thank you for the opportunity today to give some understanding and hope to oth-
ers that have become involved in fruitlessness of the lies within the tax protest
movement. Our world can change but first it must change within you. God bless you
and bring you peace.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ROBERT SPEARS

Thank you for the opportunity to appear before you today. I want to begin by say-
ing that I am preparing a paper I have titled ‘‘The ODYSSEY OF A TAX
PROTESTOR’’. I mention this to shed light on my motive for appearing before this
committee. Nothing I have done since I pled guilty to tax evasion has been done
to affect the outcome of that decision. I have already been sentenced, so my motive
is only to inform others who might be deceived into going where I have been. Many
of my remarks today will appear in the paper I am preparing.

A strong, alluring call continues to blow across this great land telling us that the
Income Tax is unconstitutional; therefore, illegal and unenforceable. The very na-
ture of a tax that requires us to expose every facet of our lives brings converts to
the cause. ‘Anti-tax’ gurus and Pied Pipers send their ‘‘patriotic’’ calls to ears ready
to hear how to get our country back. They appeal to our patriotism, desire for more
freedom and privacy, and love of God to encourage us to join in their crusade. They
quote the founding fathers and cite court cases, but most of what they provide are,
at best, half truths and outright lies meant to enhance our zeal. Tragically, they
ask for money in exchange for sharing these ‘‘great truths.’’ The real truth is that
when the law comes knocking, and the gurus know it will, these gurus disappear
over the horizon and you are left on your own to find an attorney able to help you.
Believe me, they are a lot harder to find than the gurus. The message you REALLY
need to hear is that all the gurus KNOW this day of reckoning will come, but they
encourage you anyway. Many encourage you to represent yourself, while following
their directions. Believe me, things happen in court that you do not expect and it
moves too fast to be dealt with by a novice.

I challenge anyone, anywhere, to find me someone that has challenged this tax,
with our without an attorney, and had the tax declared unconstitutional OR was
found not subject to the tax for any of the myriad of reasons declared by the gurus.

My journey began in spring of 1993 shortly after I retired. I had formed a founda-
tion for the purpose of teaching our Christian heritage and the Constitution with
an emphasis on the First and Second Amendments. I met a realtor who shared my
zeal and he loaned me a video made by one of these gurus and I was on my way.
I contacted this guru and purchased all he had to offer, as well as books and tapes
made by others. This culminated in my purchasing his ‘‘un-taxing kit’’ for ONLY
$1500. I filed a series of letters, which he provided, at very precise times. It all
seemed very well thought out and impressive. I filed my status as a non taxpayer
with the country register of records and I was now a ex-taxpayer. Funny thing
though: the IRS responded a short time later, informing me that I must file and
referencing some sections of the Internal Revenue Code. I contacted my guru and
he told me the letter had no legal merit and was therefore a ‘‘non response.’’ This
seemed true because the IRS had not responded to the specific allegations in my
un-taxing letters. I continued my research and the next year I filed claims with the
IRS demanding a return of the taxes I had paid in the last two years in which I
has filed. This was via the advice of yet another guru.

On April 18, 1996 an IRS CRIMINAL investigator left his card in my door. I
called the first guru and he advised me to ask them to put in writing exactly what
they expected of me. So I sent a copy of my ‘‘un-taxing’’ letters to the criminal inves-
tigator and requested he advise me in writing exactly what the IRS expected. I pre-
sumed this would end the matter. The response, however, was a bevy of summons’
to every bank and stock broker I had dealt with in recent years, requesting all my
financial records. Meanwhile the IRS had deemed my requests for return of taxes
as frivolous filings, fined me $500 for each of the two years, and slapped a lien on
my home. Again I called my faithful guru and he informed me that the liens were
always illegal. I was concerned that the IRS might tie up my assets and I would
be unable to defend myself if they pursued me. The guru had an answer for this
too. He advised me to send him all my cash and he would invest it offshore. He
said it would be safe and an 8% interest rate was guaranteed, but I could expect
my money to double. I sent him over $100,000. Part of it was returned, but the rest
is gone.
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In February of 1999 I was indicted on three counts of Income Tax evasion (1993–
1995), the result of my first guru’s advice, and two counts of fraud (demanding re-
turn of my taxes for 1991 & 1992) the result of the advice of my second guru. I
want to emphasize the fact that I had the materials of many, many other gurus,
supporting my position.

This is when my gurus headed for the hills. NO ADVICE on what attorney to get
to represent me. Wouldn’t you think they would know of number of attorney that
could plead THEIR case for me? NO ATTORNEYS WERE NAMED; NO, NOT
ONE!!

In panic mode I searched for an attorney and found one that believed in my cause.
He was, however, new to ‘‘the movement,’’ and was not aware that ALL the argu-
ments he was advancing in my case had been dealt with by the Appellate or Su-
preme Court. I learned all this later. After spending $70,000 on my first attorney,
I got a new attorney, well versed in these laws and cases and, after being enlight-
ened by him, I pled guilty to one count to tax evasion.

The one point I want to continue to emphasize to those who would consider going
where I went is to do your homework before you proceed. Having done that you
WILL NOT proceed because you will find that not one of these gurus can show a
single case won on any of their arguments.

In summation I would make six observations:
1. Do not refuse to pay taxes as a means of opposing the tax. Remember no courts

has ever ruled anyone exempt.
2. Get competent legal advice before doing anything. You will undoubtedly learn

that the guru’s belief have been ruled on my the courts.
3. The IRS is not the enemy. It simply administers the tax code.
4. The courts are not the enemy. They simply enforce the tax code.
5. Congress, even though it passes the laws, is not the enemy.
6. If there is an enemy, it is apathy and complacency. One of this country’s fram-

ers said that the cost of liberty is eternal vigilance. If America really wants the In-
come Tax terminated, simplified, or even declared unconstitutional, it is within the
power of the people to do it. Your going to jail won’t change a thing!

May God bless America

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JENNIFER PRAGER SODARO

I am an attorney who has practiced law for 16 years, the last 7 or so exclusively
as defense counsel for individuals accused of tax crimes, primarily by virtue of using
offshore trusts and novel business structures to minimize their tax burden.

I must say novel rather tongue in cheek because while many attorneys and tax-
payers are not familiar with business trusts, constitutional trusts and asset protec-
tion trusts, these schemes have proliferated for decades, as this body well knows.

I represented Dr. Bullock in his criminal case. A man from Bountiful, Utah,
named Lonnie Crockett sold Dr. Bullock an ‘‘asset management’’ tax ‘‘avoidance’’
trust package, then falsely claimed he had a law degree and presented attorney rec-
ommendation letters and extensive legal authority. He claimed that Dr. Bullock
could legitimately distribute income to an offshore trust and deduct that amount
from his taxable gross income. He was to ‘‘lose control’’ of the money and in fact
he did not control or communicate with the foreign trustees. However, ultimately
the funds came back to the U.S. and were not reported as income. This was because
Bullock was shown the section of the tax code which allows a legitimate gift from
a foreign individual or entity to be received tax free. Unfortunately he wasn’t told
that he could not receive such a gift under these circumstances, this being a circular
transaction. He was convicted of conspiracy to defraud the U.S. by defeating the
lawful functions of the IRS and for filing false tax returns. He received an 18 month
sentence in federal prison and list is medical license.

There is a persistent and rather successful anti-tax movement whether it ex-
presses itself as tax patriot or asset protection. Armed with case law and attorney
recommendation letters, they present false credentials and flawed conclusions about
tax laws. Yet, tax avoidance is big business and making claims of asset protection
and lowering the tax bite is a siren song to independent business owners and intel-
ligent professionals, especially physicians.

Why are these promoters so successful, despite the previous convictions and pub-
licity?

First: Perception that wealthy are not only using tax loopholes, they are doing so
with impunity. Taxpayers are told that all the wealthy families use blind trusts and
offshore trusts to shelter income.

As an attorney, how can I refute this?
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This is difficult when Marc Rich is pardoned and a $45 million tax bill is forgiven.
When Citizens for Tax Justice tell us that GE, Ford and AT&T took even greater
advantage of tax breaks and offshore trusts than Enron. It is rumored that these
companies appear to have set up offshore entitles solely to avoid income tax. I’m
speaking obviously not of a statement of fact, but of the perception of the public.
The taxpayers, middle class self-employed business owners, farmers and profes-
sionals are often backed against the wall, fighting to survive and make payroll, pay
their commercial rent bills and provide for their families.

The backbone of our country, I would say.
When unfairness is perceived, rebellion seems the only option. Survival, the invio-

late law of nature, kicks in. The taxpayer becomes more susceptible to the pro-
moter’s claim of the conspiracy of privilege and corruption within the tax system.

Another reason promoters continue to attract new clients is that as Dr. Bullock’s
case demonstrates, some IRS enforcement activities continue to include agents in
flak jackets, refusal to adhere to mandated administrative procedures and tactics
that are not designed to enhance collection efforts but to humiliate, embarrass and
harass the taxpayer.

If taxpayers continue to experience what appears to be a corrupt system adminis-
tered by bureaucrats who never had to make a payroll and who refuse to engage
in good faith offers in compromise, there will continue to be no respect for the rule
of law.

We can all agree that the right to plan your affairs within the limits of the law
is one of the underpinnings of the rule of law, but for that to be respected taxpayers
need to clearly know that those limits are and know that those limits are enforced
uniformly.

A third reason the peddlers of bogus tax schemes succeed is that lawyers are often
uninformed of how the schemes work and are therefore unsuccessful in specifically
refuting the positions taken. Without a detailed and complete explanation, the tax-
payer aligns with the promoter and believes the claim of their ‘‘secret knowledge
of the loopholes’’ and further claims that the unknowing CPA’s and lawyers are
brainwashed members of the conspiracy team. The promoters use pieces of truthful
statements and string them together in a way that is plausible within this climate.
For example, while it is true that a taxpayer could in some circumstances, receive
a tax free gift from a foreign entity, the bogus trust scam usually involves cycling
the taxpayers own income through foreign trusts which is ultimately money laun-
dering.

Rather than rely so heavily on fear to encourage compliance, the IRS must do a
better job of educating the public and making the tax code more comprehensible.
I am aware of the bulletins offered to the public which discuss these devices in some
detail.

However, taxpayers desperately need a qualified and informed professional to ex-
amine and discuss the plan they are contemplating or have used. One suggestion
that could be implemented is a group taxpayer ombudsmen somehow connected to
the IRS, but operating independently who are qualified CPAs and attorneys who can
individually advise the public at a reasonable cost. Naturally, if they are paid by
the taxpayer, attorney client privilege applies and the taxpayer can get confidential
and candid advice. So far, there are only a small number of us that could claim a
degree of expert status and clients have difficulty finding us.

We should not be making criminals of middle class business owners but concen-
trating on stopping the promoters. The process of criminal indictment is too slow
to stop the promoters who continue under indictment by filing suit against the gov-
ernment and other similar tactics. An injunction against the promoter for violating
§ 6700 of the IRS Code which prohibits promoting abusive tax shelters would stop
the promoter on the day of the hearing and save more taxpayers.

Let me emphasize that in no way do I excuse or condone tax cheating and counsel
all clients to make truthful and complete disclosure of any past mistakes. We can
be effective in this approach if the Service takes the position that amnesty for past
violators is a win-win situation. Revenue is captured, and the client may be penal-
ized civilly and financially, but not criminally. For us to make criminals of otherwise
responsible, successful members of the middle class seems wasteful and misguided.
Resources should concentrate on improved information and education, more com-
petent professional help and a goal of prosecuting promoters.

Resources should be directed to the huge corporations and promoters who cheat
our country out of more taxes than thousands of hard working small business own-
ers combined.
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Citizens are enraged with corporate giants fed fat on their sacrifices and tax re-
form can greatly contribute to a restoration of confidence in our government and
compliance with the law. Thank You.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF KELLY STONE

Dear Sirs:
My name is Kelly Stone. My husband, Jeff, and I have been married for 23 years.

We have 6 children ranging in age from 20 years to 2 years. We run a small appli-
ance business in Bozeman, Montana and have worked that business since 1985.

In November of 1994 I received a phone call from my sister. She had heard from
one of her church friends about a Tax and Insurance Seminar being held at an In-
surance Agency in Billings, Montana. The man running this Seminar was sup-
posedly a Christian man with solid morals and an uncanny knowledge of American
History. He ran profound business that helped small business owners with tax re-
duction. Even, though we had to travel 336 round trip miles to this seminar, and
find someone to watch our four children, we decided to go.

We had been without health insurance for six years and with the amount of self-
employment tax we were paying per year, we were beginning to wonder whether
our small business adventure was going to succeed or not.

We walked into this seminar with great expectations, and we were not dis-
appointed.

This man was not only knowledgeable; he was confident and strongly approved
of home school and raising your children with a solid, godly foundation. He had a
captivated audience and held our attention with stories of our country’s founding
fathers and how America was established. His plan for our future was compelling.
The money we saved on our taxes we would use to buy medical insurance for our
family. We would even have enough to invest in a universal annuity life insurance
policy for both Jeff and myself. We often talked about what would happen to the
kids if we died. Who would be able to afford to raise my four children? Not only
did it take care of that problem but at the age of 65 we could draw on the policy
for retirement. This man solved all our problems with one easy payment a month.

His plan of action was not simple but was easy to understand. We brought in our
three most recent tax returns. His plan was to amend the prior three returns, and
with the money the government sent us, we would establish two trusts. A personal
trust for $3500 and a business trust for $3500. This $7000 would make us untouch-
able. No one could sue us for any of our hard earned dollars and the IRS could not
take any of our assets to cover taxes they might claim we owed. He would prepare
our tax returns from now on. With the money we saved, we would be able to pay
for our insurance policies. We got all of this for a mere $180 a month that was auto-
matically drafted from our checking account.

We signed up for his services in November of 1994 and we were audited the fol-
lowing year. The mode of operation for our tax preparer was to appeal at every turn.
He was confident that the IRS would not spend the money to pursue our case. The
amount was surely insignificant, and he kept assuring us that they would soon give
up. By the time we had run the gambit of appeals almost five years had past. We
were told to prepare for audit on the remaining years.

The story doesn’t end there, but I was only given 5 to 10 minutes to share 8 years
of my life. The bottom line is that my tax preparer was sentenced to 6 years in pris-
on. My fear is that my sentence will be longer. I may not go to prison but the affects
may be everlasting. I have paid my lawyer and my new accountant thousands of
dollars to help us out of this mess. The state is waiting to hear from the IRS before
assessing back taxes, penalties and interest. The IRS put a $32,000 lien on our
home. We filed an offer and compromise with them in July of 1999 and it was de-
nied. We appealed and just received our first letter from them in January of 2002.
They want me to re-file all the paperwork they required the first time because so
much time has past. In the mean time I can’t apply for any loans. I can’t supply
my family with a safe vehicle to ride in. We went an entire winter with no heat
source in our house because our pellet stove broke and we had no money to buy
a new one. We hold no hope for the future for us or our children. We have no ability
to grow or succeed without the forgiveness of our tax debt.

There will always be predators out there that prey on people like me. There is
no way to prevent it. There is no way to change it. But I do feel we have a responsi-
bility to try. If victims such as myself could share their stories with the public, that
would be the first step. That you are even listening to my story is another step. My
story may be compelling but you are the ones that hold the key. You have the abil-
ity to educate the public. You have the backing to initiate an advertising campaign
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that could forewarn the very people that voted you into office. In my eyes it is a
solid investment. The people who fall victim to this kind of crime will end up costing
the government money that could have been used to prevent the crime in the first
place. Even if there was a reward offered, for information leading to arrests and
convictions, it would still save you money. These criminals destroy lives. Any action
you take will not be to soon.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DAVID C. WILLIAMS

Mr. Chairman, and members of the committee, I appreciate the opportunity to ap-
pear before you today to discuss illegal tax activities and their impact on the tax-
paying public. I would also like to discuss some of my office’s efforts to detect these
situations, and proposals for the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) to further reduce
illegal tax activities.

Let me begin by outlining the responsibilities of the IRS and the Treasury Inspec-
tor General for Tax Administration (TIGTA) as they relate to this topic. It is the
responsibility of the IRS to identify and investigate potential violations of the tax
laws. Within the IRS, the Criminal Investigation function is the primary unit in-
volved in these activities. As an independent oversight body, TIGTA’s responsibility
is to investigate allegations that IRS employees have participated in or fostered the
continuance of schemes. TIGTA also investigates individuals who impersonate or
purport to be IRS agents in the furtherance of these schemes. TIGTA is also respon-
sible for assessing the IRS’ systemic controls to ensure that tax returns are success-
fully processed without allowing questionable deductions or credits.

Income tax schemes are destructive in many ways. While some of the individuals
are willing participants motivated by greed, many involved are just unwitting vic-
tims who ultimately lose not only the anticipated tax benefit, but also the money
they pay to the promoters of the scheme. Some of these taxpayers are elderly Ameri-
cans who become victims of promoters. Individuals become participants in these
schemes frequently through contact by unscrupulous promoters, falsely claiming
that they have discovered legitimate, but little known, methods to avoid taxes. The
‘‘victims’’ subsequently learn that, once caught by the IRS, they must not only pay
their entire tax liability, but they may also incur interest and penalty expenses, as
well as the customary fee paid to the promoter.

It goes without saying that the proliferation of schemes aimed at providing indi-
viduals with an avenue to pay less than their fair share of taxes weighs heavily on
the IRS’ ability to ensure voluntary compliance levels are at their maximum.

I believe taxpayers are more inclined to comply with the tax laws if they trust
that the system is fair and structured adequately to identify and penalize those who
do not play by the rules. However, increasing concerns that taxpayers doubt the ef-
fectiveness of the tax system have begun to surface. In fact, there are indications
that citizens are more accepting of tax cheating than in the past.

In calendar year 2001, the IRS requested my office’s assistance in helping to im-
prove its internal controls regarding a significant false tax claim—the Reparations
Credit. In addition, we are devoting audit and investigative resources to assess
other questionable activities including the Disabled Access Credit, Misuse of the
Employer Identification Numbers (EIN), Advance-Fee schemes, and Impersonation
scams. My office is dedicated to protecting the integrity of the IRS and we’re com-
mitted to assisting the IRS to better serve the taxpayers and maintain confidence
in the tax system.
Reparations Credit

Since the early 1990s, thousands of false claims have been filed with the IRS for
reparations credits. Promoters use a variety of techniques to market the promise of
a special tax credit to African-American taxpayers, who may be descendents of
slaves. However, the Internal Revenue Code does not provide for such a credit. As
a result, the IRS tries to identify tax returns containing these claims, deny the
claims, and stop any resulting refunds before they are issued to taxpayers. IRS em-
ployees use a manual process and identify most of these claims before any data is
input to the IRS’ computer systems. Because the manual screening of tax returns
by IRS employees is subject to human error, some claims for reparations credits are
processed and refunds sent to taxpayers.

The number of returns claiming reparations is significant. Prior to Calendar Year
(CY) 2001, the IRS did not consistently track the number of returns claiming rep-
arations. In CY 2001, the IRS received over 77,000 returns with an estimated $2.7
billion in claims. Generally, each claim asks for approximately $43,000. The IRS has
advised us that they are using a multi-faceted public relations approach to thwart
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1 Individual Income Tax Returns processed in Calendar Year 2000.

this scheme. These efforts include a large media campaign, community outreach,
consumer alert to penalties ($500) and warning promoters of the potential for pros-
ecution.

In early 2001, the IRS found that its manual controls were not always functioning
as intended and some erroneous refunds were being issued. Recognizing the need
to improve its internal controls, the IRS requested TIGTA to develop a computer
program to identify these illegal claims. TIGTA developed a computer program and
also initiated an audit to review the procedures and criteria used to identify these
claims. The controls designed by the IRS to identify and stop claims for reparations
credits were only partially effective. In some instances, refunds in excess of $80,000
for married taxpayers claiming reparations credits for each spouse were issued.

TIGTA identified an estimated $30 million in erroneous refund payments issued
to taxpayers during 2000 and in part of 2001. The TIGTA-developed computer pro-
gram identified over $18 million in erroneous refunds that were issued in 2000 and
over $12 million in refunds that were issued during the February through April
2001 timeframe. For the remainder of 2001, the TIGTA-developed computer pro-
gram helped identify an additional 392 claims totaling over $16.1 million. After
TIGTA notified the IRS, the IRS stopped 96% of these refunds. For the remaining
refunds that were not stopped, TIGTA recommended that the IRS expand the use
of a computer code in the future to stop these refunds during weeks when the IRS
accelerates refund processing to avoid paying interest.

The details of our work in this area can be found in our audit report Computer
Programming Can be Used to More Effectively Stop Refunds on Illegal Claims for
Reparations Credits (dated March 28, 2002; report number 2002–30–071).
Disabled Access Credit

The Disabled Access Credit is a business incentive credit enacted to help small
businesses comply with the applicable requirements of the Americans with Disabil-
ities Act (ADA). In Calendar Year 2000, through outreach and planning efforts, the
IRS and TIGTA learned of taxpayers investing in pay telephones with volume con-
trols and claiming Disabled Access Credits of up to $5,000 on their individual in-
come tax returns.

In September 2001 TIGTA reported that taxpayers were inappropriately receiving
the Disabled Access Credit on Forms 1040 despite their tax returns indicating they
had no business ownership or participation. Based on a limited sample, many of the
taxpayers involved were elderly Americans who were possibly victims of promoters
offering to sell expensive, coin-operated telephone equipment with the promise that
the taxpayer could claim the disabled access credit because the telephones had vol-
ume controls.

In Tax Year (TY) 1999 1, TIGTA identified 391 taxpayers claiming Disabled Access
Credits totaling over $1.09 million although their returns indicated no involvement
in a business. The IRS issued refunds or applied overpayments to subsequent years’
taxes for 304 of these cases totaling $1.02 million. The average tax benefit received
by these 304 taxpayers was over $3,300. We now have indications that thousands
more taxpayers showing some business activity on their tax returns may have also
inappropriately claimed the credit. We recommended that the IRS publicize this
issue to help educate taxpayers who may fall victim to fraudulent promotions, and
develop a compliance approach for taxpayers taking the Disabled Access Credit
without qualifying businesses. By taking this action, the IRS could potentially avoid
erroneous payments in the amount of more than $2 million. The IRS is continuing
to develop its compliance approach for taxpayers claiming the Disabled Access Cred-
it.

We also recommended that the IRS assess the results of our computer analyses
for TY 1999, and perform similar analyses of TY 2000 returns. To facilitate the IRS’
corrective action, we agreed to perform the computer analysis of TY 2000 tax re-
turns. TIGTA subsequently analyzed these individual return filings and issued a re-
port in January 2002. Our audit results showed that, for TY 2000, 28 percent more
taxpayers inappropriately received over $1.25 million in Disabled Access Credits
even though their tax returns indicated no business involvement. We also deter-
mined that 64 taxpayers inappropriately received the credit for both TYs 1999 and
2000.
Misuse of Employee Identification Numbers (EINs)

Another prevalent scheme involves individuals who misuse IRS-issued EIN’s as
Social Security Numbers (SSN’s) to create a new credit file for businesses or individ-
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uals with poor credit. This scheme is promoted nationwide and although it is illegal,
the credit repair packages imply that the IRS endorses them.

The IRS process for issuing EIN’s was created to have a unique number to use
in filing tax returns. EIN’s are the identifying numbers that the IRS assigns to busi-
ness taxpayers. They identify corporations, partnerships, non-profit associations,
trusts, sole proprietorships and similar non-individual entities.

In this scheme, most promoters encourage individuals to describe themselves as
a sole proprietor in order to obtain an EIN and use it as an SSN. However, many
of these SSN’s are already assigned and being used by taxpayers with a legitimate
right to the number. The switch is easy to accomplish since both EIN’s and SSN’s
are comprised of nine digits. The only difference is the placement and number of
hyphens. As a result, scheme participants could damage the credit histories, or steal
the identities of; innocent taxpayers whose SSN’s are duplicated.

TIGTA’s interest with each EIN scheme is fourfold. First, is to protect the integ-
rity of IRS’ EIN Program; second, through investigation, assist the victims whose
SSN’s are misused; third is to determine whether any IRS employees are involved
in the selection and sale of the EIN’s; and lastly, address the related damage caused
to the social security program. The EIN/SSN duplication scheme wastes scarce IRS
resources with time spent reviewing and processing the applications. Improper EIN/
SSN duplication also leads to problems with erroneous postings to taxpayer ac-
counts.

Our special agents have investigated crimes involving EIN’s since 1995. During
the last few years, TIGTA has participated with the Federal Trade Commission
(FTC) in providing presentations on the EIN scheme to other law enforcement agen-
cies and U.S. Attorneys’ offices. With the continued assistance of the FTC, TIGTA
has also initiated a nationwide EIN Project that will enable TIGTA to develop valu-
able leads and to investigate those responsible for promoting these illegal schemes.

Since April 2001, TIGTA initiated 19 investigations involving the fraudulent use
of EIN’s as a result of the coordinated efforts with the FTC. In addition, TIGTA has
initiated another 18 EIN investigations outside of this project.
Advance-Fee Schemes

This scheme primarily targets the elderly, and is most prevalent in areas of the
country where there is a high concentration of senior citizens. This fraud is perpet-
uated by individuals employing telemarketing techniques to mislead their victims
by convincing them that they have won large cash sums or prizes. However, the vic-
tim must pre-pay various fraudulent fees and taxes before they can receive the
prize. The amounts requested range from $2,000 to $20,000. In many cases, tax-
payers believe the telemarketers, and they have been convinced to pay this money
because the telemarketer has invoked the name of the IRS. Some victims, mostly
elderly, have lost more than $100,000 of their life savings to these scams. The tele-
marketing operations themselves are scattered throughout the country in boiler
room type operations that can be quickly dismantled and relocated when discovered
by law enforcement.

Since April 2001, TIGTA initiated 25 investigations involving advance-fee tele-
marketing. Additionally, TIGTA has closed 18 cases implicating 3 promoters and 3
individuals who lost more than $296,000.

Many federal law enforcement agencies conduct investigations involving fraudu-
lent telemarketing. TIGTA, however, is concerned with any individuals who purport
to be IRS agents or profess that they represent IRS tax collection interests in order
to collect money from unsuspecting individuals. The success of these schemes is de-
pendent upon the ability to mislead the victims.
Impersonation Scams

Impersonation is both a stand-alone crime and a tool used by the perpetrators of
the schemes described above. Unlike other schemes I testified about earlier, imper-
sonation does not target a specific group within the general population nor is it in-
digenous to one region of the country. Unscrupulous individuals can work alone or
be employed by companies who track down parties who owe them money. In order
to illegally obtain personal information, the impersonators give the impression that
they are from the IRS and have money that belongs to the individual they are at-
tempting to find. In other instances, impersonators may attempt to obtain personal
information such as an SSN and then use the SSN to steal the identity of a person,
collect money, or locate an individual. Impersonators are most often con artists, bill
collectors, telemarketers, private investigators or disgruntled ex-spouses.

Since April 2001, TIGTA has initiated 158 investigations involving impersonation.
TIGTA remains focused on investigating those individuals who purport to be IRS
employees. TIGTA is additionally concerned with individuals who use IRS emblems
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or insignia in order to appear legitimate to its victims. For example, IRS impostors
have used the words ‘‘Internal Revenue Service’’ on company letterhead or displayed
fraudulent credentials in order to further a scheme.

In closing, I would like to state that the most effective approach for suppressing
these types of crimes combines raising the level of risk to the promoter with better
educating the taxpaying public. Past prosecutions of tax scheme promoters have re-
sulted in significant criminal sentences for the promoters. Increased oversight in
this area will increase the IRS’ ability to identify and prosecute more unscrupulous
promoters. Further, a continued public relations campaign will help discredit the
promises made by the promoters. I believe the IRS is heading in the right direction
in regard to both of these approaches.

Æ
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